Nature and Science

ISSN 1545-0740

Volume 5 - Number 3 (Cumulated No. 16), September 10, 2007



Marsland Press, Michigan, The United States

Nature and Science

The *Nature and Science* is an international journal with a purpose to enhance our natural and scientific knowledge dissemination in the world under the free publication principle. Any valuable papers that describe natural phenomena and existence or any reports that convey scientific research and pursuit are welcome, including both natural and social sciences. Papers submitted could be reviews, objective descriptions, research reports, opinions/debates, news, letters, and other types of writings that are nature and science related. The Authors are responsible to the contents of their articles.

Editor-in-Chief: Hongbao Ma

Associate Editors-in-Chief: Shen Cherng, Qiang Fu, Deng-Nan Horng, Yongsheng Ma

Editors: George Chen, Shen Cherng, Jingjing Z Edmondson, Mark Hansen, Mary Herbert, Wayne Jiang, Xuemei Liang, Mark Lindley, Mike Ma, Da Ouyang, Xiaofeng Ren, Shufang Shi, Tracy X Qiao, George Warren, Qing Xia, Yonggang Xie, Shulai Xu, Lijian Yang, Yan Young, Tina Zhang, Ruanbao Zhou, Yi Zhu

Web Design: Jenny Young

Introductions to Authors

1. General Information

(1) Goals: As an international journal published both in print and on internet, *Nature and Science* is dedicated to the dissemination of fundamental knowledge in all areas of nature and science. The main purpose of *Nature and Science* is to enhance our knowledge spreading in the world under the free publication principle. It publishes full-length papers (original contributions), reviews, rapid communications, and any debates and opinions in all the fields of nature and science.

(2) What to Do: *Nature and Science* provides a place for discussion of scientific news, research, theory, philosophy, profession and technology - that will drive scientific progress. Research reports and regular manuscripts that contain new and significant information of general interest are welcome.

(3) Who: All people are welcome to submit manuscripts in any fields of nature and science.

(4) Distributions: Web version of the journal is freely opened to the world, without any payment or registration. The journal will be distributed to the selected libraries and institutions for free. For the subscription of other readers please contact with: editor@americanscience.org or americansciencej@gmail.com or editor@sciencepub.net.

(5) Advertisements: The price will be calculated as US\$400/page, i.e. US\$200/a half page, US\$100/a quarter page, etc. Any size of the advertisement is welcome.

2. Manuscripts Submission

(1) Submission Methods: Electronic submission through email is encouraged and hard copies plus an IBM formatted computer diskette would also be accepted.

(2) Software: The Microsoft Word file will be preferred.

(3) Font: Normal, Times New Roman, 10 pt, single space.

(5) Manuscript: Don't use "Footnote" or "Header and Footer".

(6) Cover Page: Put detail information of authors and a short title in the cover page.

(7) Title: Use Title Case in the title and subtitles, e.g. "Debt and Agency Costs".

(8) Figures and Tables: Use full word of figure and table, e.g. "Figure 1. Annual Income of Different Groups", Table 1. Annual Increase of Investment".

(9) References: Cite references by "last name, year", e.g. "(Smith, 2003)". References should include all the authors' last names and initials, title, journal, year, volume, issue, and pages etc.

Reference Examples:

Journal Article: Hacker J, Hentschel U, Dobrindt U. Prokaryotic chromosomes and disease. Science 2003;301(34):790-3.

Book: Berkowitz BA, Katzung BG. Basic and clinical evaluation of new drugs. In: Katzung BG, ed. Basic and clinical pharmacology. Appleton & Lance Publisher. Norwalk, Connecticut, USA. 1995:60-9.

(10) Submission Address: <u>editor@sciencepub.net</u>, Marsland Company, P.O. Box 21126, Lansing, Michigan 48909, The United States, 517-980-4106.

(11) **Reviewers:** Authors are encouraged to suggest 2-8 competent reviewers with their name and email.

2. Manuscript Preparation

Each manuscript is suggested to include the following components but authors can do their own ways:

(1) Title page: including the complete article title; each author's full name; institution(s) with which each author is affiliated, with city, state/province, zip code, and country; and the name, complete mailing address, telephone number, facsimile number (if available), and e-mail address for all correspondence.

(2) Abstract: including Background, Materials and Methods, Results, and Discussions.

- (3) Keywords.
- (4) Introduction.
- (5) Materials and Methods.

(6) Results.

- (7) Discussions.
- (8) References.(9) Acknowledgments.

Journal Address:

Marsland Press P.O. Box 21126 Lansing, Michigan 48909 The United States Telephone:(517) 349-2362 E-mail: editor@sciencepub.net,; naturesciencej@gmail.com Websites: http://www.sciencepub.org

© 2007 Marsland Press; Edmondson Intercultural Enterprises

Nature and Science

ISSN: 1545-0740

Volume 5 - Number 3 (Cumulated No. 16), September 10, 2007

Cover Page, Introduction, Contents, Call for Papers, All in one file

Contents

<u>1. Comparative Leaf Epidermal Studies On Solanum Macrocarpon And Solanum Nigrum</u> 1-4 Mbagwu Ferdinand Nkem, Nwachukwu Chibuikem Udodi, Okoro Olivia O
2. Ontogenetic Chain and the Markov Condition in Crop Science5-8Marcin Kozak5-8
3. <u>eThekwini Urine Diversion Toilets: A Threat to Groundwater</u> 9-11Justine Odong9-11
 <u>Adoptability of Planted Fallows and Efficacy of Natural Types in Fertility Regeneration of a Typic Paleudult</u> 12-19 Edna Chioma Matthews-Njoku, Emmanuel Uzoma Onweremadu
5. New Explanations to the Accelerating Expansion of Our Universe: It Might Be Caused From the Collision between Two Universal Black Holes in Their Early Years Part 5 of "New Concepts to Big Bang and Black Holes" 20-29 Dongsheng Zhang
6. Modification of Carboxymethyl Starch as Nano Carriers for Oral Drug Delivery30-36Mohammad Reza Saboktakin, Abel Maharramov, Mohammad Ali Ramazanov, Mehrdad Mahkam
7. Comparative X-Ray Structure analysis of systemic fungicides (N-(2,6 dimethyl phenyl)-N-(2-keto-1-methyl butyl)3-hydroxypropanamide) AND cis N-(1,1,2,2-tetrachloroethylthio)-4-cyclohexene-1,2-dicarboximide)37-43Jyotsna Chauhan, Rachna Tiwari37-43
8. Antimicrobial Susceptibility and Beta-lactamase detection of MRSA in Osogbo. SW Nigeria44-48Olowe O.A., Eniola K.I.T., Olowe R.A., Olayemi A.B44-48
9. Evaluation Of Measles Vaccines In Northeastern Nigeria49-53Baba, MM, Omede, S Charity, Omotara, B A, Ambe, JP49-53
<u>10. Morphological And Leaf Epidermal features of Capsicum Annum and Capsicum frutescens solanaceae</u> 54-60 C.U Nwachukwu
11. Body Mold Setting and Motion Emulation Analysis of Steering Mechanism of Two Power Flow TrackedVehicle based on CATIA61-66Yong Sun, Wen-zhe Li, Tian-zhi Fu, Hong-qiong Zhang
12. Synthesis and characterization of hybride polyaniline / polymethacrylic acid/ Fe_3O_4 nanocomposites 67-71

12. Synthesis and characterization of hybride polyaniline / polymethacrylic acid/ Fe₃O₄ hanocomposites Mohammad Reza Saboktakin, Abel Maharramov, Mohammad Ali Ramazanov

<u>13. Ten Propositions for the Law of Increasing Marginal Utility</u> Yihai Liang	72-77	
<u>14. The Progress of IFN and the Correlation with Hepatitis B virus</u> Xiao Minghui, Fan Lihua	78-81	
<u>15. Progress in the Research of Insulin-like Growth Factors and the Binding H</u> Xiao Minghui, Yan Yuqing, Zhao Linshan, Zhu Hongjie	Proteins	82-86
16. Study of Gene Transfection Using Laser Irradiation and Increased Tempe Ma Hongbao, Cherng Shen	rature Technic	<u>jues</u> 87-90

Marsland Press, P.O. Box 21126, Lansing, Michigan 48909, The United States, (517) 349-2362

http://www.sciencepub.org

editor@sciencepub.net

Comparative Leaf Epidermal Studies On Solanum Macrocarpon And Solanum Nigrum

¹Mbagwu Ferdinand Nkem, ²Nwachukwu Chibuikem Udodi, ¹Okoro Olivia O

¹ Department of Plant Science and Biotechnology, Imo State University, Owerri, Imo State Nigeria; <u>mbagwu101@yahoo.co.uk</u>
² Department of Biology, Alvan Ikoku College of Education, Owerri, Imo State, Nigeria.

ABSTRACT: The comparative leaf epidermal studies on *Solanum macrocarpon* and *Solanum nigrum* showed that the upper and the lower epidermal cell wall of *S. nigrum* varied in shape from pentagonal, rectangular to hexagonal while the upper and the lower epidermal cell wall of *S. macrocarpon* are irregular in shape. Although both taxa are amphistomatic but stomata are more abundant at the lower leaf surfaces than the upper leaf surfaces. Both stomata are anomocytic with stomatal index ranging from 5.70%-33.02% in *S. nigrum* and 10.14%-32.35% in *S. macrocarpon*. These observations are important especially as they help to establish interspecie relationships among the two investigated taxa and hence suggest reasons for the two taxa to be in the same genus. [Nature and Science. 2007;5(3):1-4].

Keywords: Comparative, Leaf, epidermal studies, Solanum, species, Solanaceae

INTORDUCTION:

The genus *Solanum* belongs to the family Solanaceae. Members of this family are mostly herbs and twinners with about 70 genera and 2,000 specis (Willis, 1985). Some workers recorded about 85 genera and 2,200 species (Ahmed, 1964, Patel 1969). Solanaceae is represented in West Africa by 53 species contained in 8 genera (Hutchinson and Dalziel 1963). *S. macrocarpon* and *S. nigrum* are edible. They serve as foliage for feeding livestock but excess intake of *Solanum* plants especially those with bitter taste may lead to fruit toxicity and spinal bifida i.e. non joining of spinal bones due to ingestion of two much solanine. (Schippers, 2001).

From available literatures, the use of leaf epidermal features in systematic botany is now popular just like the use of other makers like DNA sequence and chemical compositions (Edeoga and Ikem, 2001; Mbagwu and Edeoga, 2006). Epidermal structures and stomatal ontogeny of some Nigerian ferns have been found relevant in their recognition (Gill and Karatela, 1985). Olowokwudejo (1990) compared the morphology of the leaf epidermis in *Annona* and suggested the utilization of this character in the identification of the species. Edeoga, 1991; Edeoga and Osawe, 1996; Mbagwu and Edeoga, 2006 constantly reaffirmed the point that epidermal and cuticular traits of plants could serve as vital tools exploitable in the systematics of the present day angiosperms. Also, different shapes of epidermal cells, type and arrangement of stomata, size and shape of trichomes and number of vascular bundles are all vital in systematic botany (Nwachukwu and Mbagwu, 2006). Perhaps the most extensive investigated family where anatomical features provided very useful taxonomic characters was the Gramineae and several authors have constructed keys for the identification of some taxa within the family based only on leaf epidermal characters (Davis, 1959). Edeoga and Osawe (1996) used the leaf epidermal morphology of some members of *Costus, Senna* and *Boerhavia* species to establish possible relationships among the different species they investigated.

Although the biological significance and implications of leaf anatomical characters have been highlighted in different plant families, there is no specific leaf anatomical documentation on S. *macrocarpum* and S. *nigrum* hence the need for this research investigation.

This paper therefore described the leaf epidermal characters of the two *Solanum* species. It also assesses the relevance of and discusses the extent to which leaf epidermal features might be utilized in the systematic consideration of the two species in view of their perceived similarities in structural and reproductive biology.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Fresh leaves from the two *Solanum* species were collected. This work was done at the Crop Science Laboratory at University of Nigeria Nsukka in November, 2006. Epidermal peels were obtained directly from the fresh leaves without any chemical treatment. This was done by free hand peeling with razor blade. The epidermal peels obtained were stained with ethanol safranin for one minute. Excess safranin stain were

washed off and temporarily mounted in aqueous glycerol solution (Cutler, 1978). Photomicrographs of the epidermal features were taken from the slides using Letz Wetzler Ortholux microscope fitted with vivitarv-335 camera. (Figure 1 a & b).

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

The leaf epidermal features of the two *Solanum* species investigated were summarized in tables 1 and 2. The walls of the epidermal cells of the two species showed that the upper and the lower epidermal cell wall of *S. nigrum* varied in shape from pentagonal, rectangular to hexagonal while the upper and lower epidermal cell walls of *S. macrocarpum* are irregular in shape (Tables 1 and 2). The distribution of stomata in both the upper and lower epidermis also varied. This was apparent in the variation of the stomatal index ranging from 5.70% - 33.02% in *S. nigrum* and 10.14% - 32.35% in *S. macrocarpum*. Moreso the stomatal frequency varied in the lower epidermis of both taxa indicating 136.50% in *S. nigrum* and 137.40% in *S. macrocarpum*. Anomocytic stomata characterized the two species and both species are amphistomatic i.e. stomata are present in both the upper and lower epidermis (Tables 1 and 2).

Although stomata appeared on both the upper and lower leaf surfaces but they are more on the lower leaf epidermis. This is probably an adaptation to water loss. This is in agreement with Metacalf and Chalk (1950), Mbagwu and Edeoga (2006) who observed that stomata are present on both surfaces of leaf but are usually more on the lower epidermis in species of *Amaranthus* and *Vigna* respectively. The anomocytic type of stomata that characterized the two taxa is not strange since Edeoga and Ikem (2001) observed the same in *Boeheavia* species, Metcalfe and Chalk, (1960) observed the same in some dicotyledonous plants and Mbagwu and Edeoga (2006) also noticed the same in *Vigna* species. In each of this study, the authors emphasized the importance of epidermal features and their relevance in systematic botany. The observations made in leaf epidermal features of the two investigated taxa. For example the similarities in leaf epidermal features showed strong interspecific relationship and thus suggest reasons for the two taxa to exist as different species.

CHARACTERS	S. macrocarpon	S. nigrum
Type of Stomata	Anomocytic	Anomocytic
Stomatal Index	10.14-32.35%	5.70-33.02%
Stomatal frequency	137.40	136.50
Stomatal appearance	Amphistomatic	Amphistomatic
Shape of epidermal cells	Irregular	Pentagonal to rectangular
No of epidermal cells	284.25	347.00

Table 1. Epidermal Characteristics of the lower leaf epidermis of S. macrocarpon and S. nigrum

Table 2: E	pidermal	Characteristics (of the Uppe	r leaf epic	dermis of S.	macrocarpon	and S. I	nigrum
								·

CHARACTERS	S. macrocarpon	S. nigrum
Type of Stomata	Anomocytic	Anomocytic
Stomatal Index	6.41-6.80%	3.21-3.64%
Stomatal frequency	39.20	26.10
Stomatal appearance	Amphistomatic	Amphistomatic
Shape of epidermal cells	Irregular	Pentagular rectangular to hexagonal
No of epidermal cells	347	426



Figure 1 (a-d). Upper and lower leaf epidermis characteristics of the two solanum species studied.

- a Upper leaf epidermal characteristics of S. nigrum
- b Upper leaf epidermal characteristics of S. macrocarpum
- c Lower leaf epidermal characteristics of S. nigrum
- d Lower leaf epidermal of S. macrocarpum

Correspondence to:

Dr. F.N. Mbagwu Department of Plant Science & Biotechnology Imo State University Owerri, Imo State, Nigeria Email: <u>mbagwu101@yahoo.co.uk</u> Received: July 5, 2007

REFERENCES

- 1. Ahmed, K.J (1964). On stomatal abnormalities in Solanaceae. Sci Cult 30: 350-361.
- 2. Cutler, D.F. (1978). Cuticular markings and other epidermal features in *Aleo* Leaves. *Notes Jodrell Lab* 6:21-27.
- 3. Davis, S.I. (1959). The use of epidermal characteristics for the identification of Grasses in leafy stage *J. Brit. Grassland Soc 14* 7-16
- 4. Edeoga, H.O (1991). Comparative morphology of the leaf epidermis in three species of *Boerhevia* L. (Nyctaginaceae. J. Econ. Taxon. Bot. 1:14-21
- 5. Edeoga, H.O and Ikem, C.I. (2001). Comparative Morphology of leaf epidermis in three species of *Boerhevia L. J. Econ Tax. Bot.* 19:197-205
- 6. Edeoga, H.O and Osawe, I.O. (1996). Cuticular studies of some Nigerian species of *Senna* Tourn. Ex Mill. (Syn *Casia* Tourn. Ex. L): Leguminosae Caesalpinoideae. *Acta Phytotax Geobot* 47:41-46.
- 7. Gill, L.S and Karatela, Y.Y. (1985). Epidermal morphology and stomatal ontogeny in some West African Convolulaceae species. *Herba Hungarice* 24:11-17.
- 8. Hutchinson, J and Dalziel, J.M. (1963). Flora of West Tropical Africa. Vol II. London 544 pp.
- 9. Mbagwu, F.N and Edeoga, H.O. (2006). Observations on the vegetative and floral morphology of some *Vigna* species (Leguminosae-Papilionoideae). *Pakistan Journal of Biological Sciences 9(9):* 1754-1758.
- 10. Metcalfe, C.R. and Chalk, L. (1950). Anatomy of Dicotyledons. Clarendon Press. Oxford. 1067-1074.
- 11. Metcalfe, C.R and Chalk L. (1960). Analysis of the Monocotyledons. Gramineae. The Clarendon Press. Oxford
- 12. Nwachukwu, C.U and Mbagwu, F.N. (2006). Morphological features in some species of *Indigofera L* (Leguminosae-Papilionoideae) *Journal of Fisheries International I* 2-4:50-54.
- 13. Olowokudejo, J.O (1990). Comparative morphology of leaf epidermis in the genus Annona (Annonaceae) in West Africa. *Phytomorphology* 40:407-422
- 14. Patel, J.D (1969). Studies in stomata of Chilli and Brinjal. Ann. Bot. 35: 1197-1203.
- 15. Schippers, R.R. (2001). Domestication of indigenous vegetables for Sub-Saharan Africa. Chattam, U.K. National Resource Institute. (Technical report) 201-222.
- 16. Willis, J.C (1985). A dictionary of the flowering plants and ferns. Cambridge University Press. 1245 pp.

Ontogenetic Chain and the Markov Condition in Crop Science

Marcin Kozak

Department of Biometry, Warsaw University of Life Sciences, Nowoursynowska 159, 02-787 Warsaw, Poland; E-mail: <u>m.kozak@omega.sggw.waw.pl</u>

Abstract: This paper discusses an ontogenetic chain, the specific form of a cause-and-effect system among traits, in relation to crop science. Two approaches to modeling associations in such a system are presented, one based on a so-called sequential approach and another, on the Markov condition. It is shown that usually the former has much stronger biological basis than the latter. [Nature and Science. 2007;5(3):5-8].

Keywords: cause, effect, interpretation, yield components.

The general definition of an ontogenetic chain in relation to plant traits is that the traits that constitute it develop in a certain order during ontogeny, a fact that may result in a particular form of relationships among the traits (Mądry et al., 2005). We may distinguish two main approaches to postulating these relationships ("postulating" because at the very beginning of the investigation we do not know which of the relationships are true and important and which are not, but we may postulate which traits *may be* causes or effects of other traits). The first approach consists in applying what we will hereafter call the all-effect sequential model (the ALL-SEQ model); and the second, in applying the model based on the Markov condition (the MC model), a model that represents the causal chain, quite common in the philosophy of causation. In fact, both of these models are "sequential" because they both take into account the sequence of events in the ontogenetic chain. The name "all-effect sequential model" comes from the fact that the model comprises all the direct and indirect effects that are possible in the ontogenetic chain (see Figure 1); methods that use this model are, for example, sequential yield analysis (e.g., Mądry et al., 2005; Kozak et al., 2006).

We are not discussing here the methods of analyzing relationships among the traits in the ontogenetic chain. Our aim is to discuss models that describe these relationships; such a model is to be postulated prior to the analysis, and it may influence its results. (Note that some methods, e.g., path analysis, may be used to study a causal process based on various models; hence the choice of a model matters.) We assume that such postulation is to be done based on the knowledge of a process one aims to study. Therefore, for example, we know that SPAD measurement in the DC 31 stage (SPAD 31; Zadoks et al., 1974) may influence SPAD 49, but the opposite situation (in which SPAD 49 would influence SPAD 31) is impossible (Samborski et al., 2006).

Figure 1 presents the ALL-SEQ model for three traits. In this system the traits that are prior in the chain to other traits may influence them, but may not be influenced by those traits that follow them. A particular, *j*th trait (X_j) may be, then, determined by all the traits previous to it, that is, X_i for i = 1, ..., j - 1, and may determine the traits that follow it, that is, X_k for k = j + 1, ..., p, where *p* is the number of traits in the ontogenetic chain. Therefore, it is assumed possible that the influence of the *j*th (j = 2, ..., p - 2) trait on the last, *p*th trait (which is often called the dependent trait) may have a direct as well as indirect character, the latter via the traits that follow X_j in the chain (of course, the last but one trait may have only the direct effect on the last one). So, the first trait in the chain may influence all the other traits, not being influenced by any of them, whereas the last trait may be influenced by all other traits, not influencing any of them. This type of causal system is often used to model the associations among traits in an ontogenetic chain in agronomy and crop science; see, for example, Grafius (1969), Rasmusson and Cannell (1970), Thomas et al. (1971), Eaton et al. (1986), McArthur and Eaton (1988), Freeman et al. (1989), Bowen and Kliewer (1990), Akwilin Tarimo (1991), Dofing and Knight (1992), Shamaila et al. (1998, 2001), Spaner et al. (1996, 2000, 2001), Madry et al. (2005), Samborski et al. (2006), and many others.



Figure 1. The all-effect sequential (ALL-SEQ) model presenting the associations among the traits in an ontogenetic chain (for three traits).

The modeling based on the MC model is different from that based on the ALL-SEQ model. A description of the Markov condition may be found, for example, in Pearl (2000); its illegible explanation in relation to ecology, in which this model has found many applications (see, e.g., Baker, 1989 and Tucker and Anand 2004 and the citations therein), but also plant physiology, was presented by Shipley (2002, sec. 2.7). Under the Markov condition a *j*th (j > 1) trait in the ontogenetic chain (note that this paper is concerned with the ontogenetic chain so the Markov condition is discussed only in this context, although it may also be used for other models) is determined *only* by the trait that the *j*th trait follows. Analogously, every trait (except for the last one) in the chain is assumed to be a cause of only one trait: the one it precedes. In this way every trait in the model may be a cause of only one trait as well as an effect of only one trait. The model of this type, for three traits, is presented in Figure 2.



Figure 2. The model based on the Markov condition (the MC model) presenting the associations among traits in an ontogenetic chain (for three traits).

The choice of one of these two models is essential: it is likely that the interpretations based on them will be different (it is likely but not certainly because it may happen that the model in Figure 2 will be true; in such an instance this should be shown also by the analysis of the ALL-SEQ model). Below we compare the two models for one of the most common crop science problems—yield component analysis (Kozak and Mądry, 2006), although what will be said may be linked to many other causal systems in crop science.

Consider the following components of cereal grain yield (GY): number of spikes per unit area (NS), number of grains per spike (NG), and kernel weight (usually presented as 1000-kernel weight, TKW). The order of the traits in the ontogenetic chain is acknowledged to be as follows (e.g., Dofing and Knight 1992): NS, NG, TKW and GY. The MC model assumes in this case that the influence of TKW on GY is direct; the influence of NG on GY is *only* indirect, via TKW; and the influence of NS on GY is *only* indirect, via the path NS \rightarrow NG \rightarrow TKW \rightarrow GY. Thus, the only yield component that directly affects cereal grain yield would be 1000-kernel weight. It is easy to imagine that not too many crop scientists would agree with this statement. Number of spikes per unit area may also have an influence (for example, the direct effect) on cereal grain yield of different character from that along the above-given path (e.g., Rozbicki, 1997). How, then, in the light of the above discussion should we interpret the MC model, in which number of spikes per unit area is *assumed* to affect grain yield *only* indirectly?

In contradiction to the MC model, the ALL-SEQ model assumes that each trait (yield component in our example) *may* (so does not have to) affect the final trait in the chain (grain yield) directly and, for all traits except for the last but one trait, indirectly.

Let us now come back to the example concerned with SPAD measurements. Consider the following ontogenetic chain: SPAD 31, SPAD 49 and winter triticale grain yield. Why should we assume that SPAD 31 has no direct influence on grain yield and the only influence it has on grain yield is indirect, via SPAD 49? Is there any knowledge that would support such a statement? If no, we may simply choose the ALL-SEQ model and try to find which associations (see Figure 1) are and which are not significant and important. Note once more that we do not assume that all associations from the ALL-SEQ model are significant: we assume they are possible.

These simple examples show that the MC model quite often is not correct in crop science. For many, which does not mean that for all, causal processes in crop science that are based on the ontogenetic chain the ALL-SEQ model has much stronger biological basis than the MC model. Of course, this is a researcher's task to decide which model to choose, and it never should be done by convention: the knowledge of the process should provide necessary information.

Nonetheless, looking more generally at the MC model it is easy to notice that this type of approach to analyzing cause-and-effect relationships is quite a simplification of a process represented by the ontogenetic chain. One could say that the assumption that each trait (except for the first one in the ontogenetic chain) has only one cause, that is, the preceding trait, is rather artificial and usually has nothing to do with the biology of the processes. And note that by applying the MC model we are not studying whether or not this is true: we *assume* this. Is there any crop scientist who would agree with the following conclusion: "The only influence that number of kernels per spike has on cereal grain yield is indirect, via 1000-kernel weight, and the only influence that number of spikes per unit area has on cereal grain yield is that via the following path: number of spikes per unit \rightarrow number of kernels per spike \rightarrow 1000-kernel weight \rightarrow grain yield"? A question arises: Is such a simplification of biology appropriate?

In the light of the discussion presented in this paper we may acknowledge that the ALL-SEQ model in crop science is *usually* correct, in contradiction to the model based on the Markov condition, which usually does simplify the biology of crop science processes. This is why Dofing and Knight's (1992) choice of the model of how components influence small grain yield may be acknowledged to be correct. And this is why the choice to use the ALL-SEQ model, not the MC model, in so many analyses (see the papers cited above) may be acknowledged to be correct.

Correspondence to:

Marcin Kozak Department of Biometry, Warsaw University of Life Sciences, Nowoursynowska 159, 02-787 Warsaw, Poland; E-mail: <u>m.kozak@omega.sggw.waw.pl</u>

Received: July 11, 2007

References

- 1. Akwilin Tarimo J.P. Physiological response of groundnut to plant population density. African Crop Science Journal 1997;5:267-272.
- 2. Baker W.L. A review of models of landscape change. Landscace ecology 1989;2(2):111-133.
- 3. Bos I., Sparnaaij L.D. Component analysis of complex characters in plant breeding. II. The pursuit of heterosis. Euphytica 1993;70:237-245.
- Bowen P.A., Kliewer W.M. Influence of clonal variation, pruning severity, and cane structure on yield component development in 'Cabernet Sauvignon' grapevines. Journal of the American Society for Horticultural Science 1990;115:530-534.
- 5. Dofing S. M., Knight C. W. Alternative model for path analysis of small-grain yield. Crop Science 1992;32:487-489.
- 6. Eaton G.W., Bowen P.A., Jolliffe P.A. Two-dimensional partitioning of yield variation. HortScience 1986;21:1052-1053.
- 7. Eaton, G.W. Kyte T.R. Yield component analysis in strawberry. Journal of the American Society for Horticultural Science 1978;103:578-583.
- 8. Eaton G.W., MacPherson E.A. Morphological components of yield in cranberry. Horticultural Research 1978;17:73-82.

- 9. Freeman J.A., Eaton G.W., Baumann T.E., Daubeny H.A., Dale A. Primocane removal enhances yield components of raspberries. Journal of the American Society for Horticultural Science 1989;114:6-9.
- 10. Gołaszewski J. A method of yield component analysis. Biometrical Letters 1996;33(2):79-88.
- 11. Gołaszewski J., Idźkowska M., Milewska J. The TDP method of seed yield component analysis in grain legume breeding. Journal of Applied Genetics 1998;39(4):299-308.
- 12. Gołaszewski J., Idźkowska M., Milewska J., Koczowska I. Yield component analysis with SYCA and TDP in fodder pea. Plant Breeding and Seed Science 2001;45(2):77-85.
- 13. Grafius J.E. Stress: A necessary ingredient of genotype by environment interactions. International Barley Genet. II, Wash. State Univ. Press. 1969:346-355.
- Kozak M., Gozdowski D., Hossain S., Ahmed S.E., Laudański Z., Wyszyński Z. Canonical correlations in studying grain yield and protein content as affected by yield components: An ontogenetic approach. Plant Breeding and Seed Science 2006;54:17-27.
- 15. Kozak M., Mądry W. Note on yield component analysis. Cereal Research Communications 2006;34 (2-3):933-940.
- Mądry W., Kozak M., Pluta S., Żurawicz E. A new approach to sequential yield component analysis (SYCA): Application to fruit yield in blackcurrant (Ribes nigrum L.). Journal of New Seeds 2005;7(1):85-107.
- 17. McArthur D.A.J, Eaton G.W. Strawberry yield response to fertilizer, paclobutrazol and chlormequat. Scientia Horticulturae 1988;34:33-45.
- 18. Pearl J. Causality: Models, reasoning, and inference. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; 2000.
- 19. Rasmusson D.C., Cannell R.Q. Selection for grain yield and components of yield in barley. Crop Science 1970;10:51-54.
- 20. Rozbicki, J. Agronomical determination of winter triticale growth, development and yielding. Fundacja "Rozwój SGGW", Warsaw;1997 (in Polish, with English abstract).
- Samborski S., Kozak M., Rozbicki J. The usefulness of chlorophyll meter SPAD-502 for winter triticale grain yield estimation. Folia Universitas Agriculturae Stetinensis, Agricultura 2006;247(100):157-162.
- 22. Shamaila M., Baumann T. E., Eaton G. W., Powrie W. D., Skura B. J., Quality attributes of strawberry cultivars grown in British Columbia. Journal of Food Science 1992;57(3):696-699.
- 23. Shipley B. Cause and correlation in biology: A user's guide to path analysis, structural equations and causal inference. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge; 2002.
- 24. Spaner D., Mather D.E., Brathwaite R.A.I. Yield and quality attributes of rainfed green corn in Trinidad. HortTechnology 1996;6:131-134.
- 25. Spaner D., Todd A.G., McKenzie D.B. The effect of seeding date, seeding rate and N fertilization on winter wheat yield and yield components in Eastern Newfounland. Canadian Journal of Plant Science 2000;80:703-711.
- 26. Spaner D., Todd A.G., McKenzie D.B. The effect of seeding rate and nitrogen fertilization on barley yield and yield components in a cool maritime climate. Journal of Agronomy & Crop Science 2001;187:105-110.
- Sparnaaij L.D., Bos I. Component analysis of complex characters in plant breeding. I. Proposed method for quantifying the relative contribution of individual components to variation of the complex character. Euphytica 1993;70:225-235.
- Thomas R.L., Grafius J.E., Hahn S.K. Transformation of sequential quantitative characters. Heredity 1971;26:189-193.
- 29. Tucker B.C., Anand M. The application of Markov models in recovery and restoration. International Journal of Ecology and Environmental Sciences 2004;30:131-140,
- 30. Zadoks J.C., Chang T.T., Konzak G.F. A decimal code for growth stages of cereals. Weed Research 1974;14:415-421.

Opinions and debates

eThekwini Urine Diversion Toilets: A Threat to Groundwater

Justine Odong

School of Environmental Studies, China University of Geosciences, Wuhan, Hubei, China Email: justodong@yahoo.co.uk

Abstract: eThekwini municipality of South Africa has embarked on the use of urine diversion toilets as a means of providing a basic sanitation to its households. These urine diversion toilets are designed and constructed to be used in a seated position so that the faeces are safely directed into a vault and the urine simply directed into an adjacent soak pit. In this way, urine will induce nitrate contamination into the groundwater system; which if consumed at higher concentrations can be very harmful to humans. Therefore, improvement in urine collection of the eThekwini urine diversion toilets is paramount in order to safeguard groundwater resources from nitrate contamination.

[Nature and Science. 2007;5(3):9-11].

ethekwini's Water and Sanitation Programme in South Africa aims at providing an acceptable and basic level of water and sanitation to households in ethekwini municipality's rural and peri-urban communities by 2010 through the supply of urine diversion toilets and 200-litre yard tanks (WIN-SA,2004). Urine diversion toilet is a form of waterless ecological sanitation designed to separate urine and faeces so that the faecal matter remains dry and rendered disease free for safe handling over time. The ethekwini design uses a two vault system. Once the first vault is full, the pedestal is moved over to the second vault and the first vault is sealed. When the second vault is full, the first vault is emptied and so on (WIN-SA, 2004). The design incorporates a pedestal with two openings; one in front for passing urine and another large one behind for passing faeces, all in a seated position. The faeces go in the vault and the urine is simply directed to the soak away pit. Figure 1 below shows the inside of the eThekwini urine diversion toilet. Figure1. The inside of UD Toilet

In fact, urine-diversion sanitation has been used worldwide for hundreds of years but with careful handling of urine; not merely directing it into the ground .In Yemen, urine is drained away (in urine diversion toilets) and evaporated on the outer face of multistorey buildings to obtain the dry faeces for later use as fuel (Esrey et al., 1998). In Sweden urine has been diverted and used to smear wounds and dry skin (Frode-Kristensen, 1966). Other historic uses of diverted-urine include tanning of hides and production of gunpowder (Stenström, 1996).



In the traditional EcoSan toilet, the system is designed to handle both urine and faeces in combination. In this case, urine helps in the removal of odors due to additional ventilation it causes because of evaporation into the atmosphere through the vent. As a result of natural biological process, the combined human waste gets broken down into dehydrated odorless compost like material. This dry waste is manageable and can be used in the making of compost or disposed off to municipal waste services or used as a source of fuel without danger to groundwater.

Unfortunately, eThekwini urine diversion toilets are not EcoSan toilets; they are best described by Duncan Mara (2006) as urine-diverting alternating twin-vault ventilated improved vault (or VIV) latrines. While urine diversion is good for the performance of this toilet, it can also be a great environmental threat to groundwater quality. In fact, urine has a high potential of inducing nitrate contamination in the groundwater. Historically, the primary sources of nitrate in groundwater have been untreated human sewage from septic tanks and fertilizer applications (Puckett, 1995). The source of nitrate in effluents from septic tanks is urea $\{(CO (NH_2)_2)\}$ derived from human urine (Layton, 2002). This means urine once released in the soil, urea is introduced which subsequently gets converted to nitrate. Actually urea reacts rapidly with water (in the soil) to form ammonium. This ammonium subsequently undergoes bacteriallymediated oxidation to form nitrate: $NH_4^+ + 2O_2 \rightarrow NO_3^- + 2H^+ + H_2O$. Since nitrate is soluble in water, it is eventually carried down to the underlying aquifer by percolating rain, irrigation water or snowmelt. In addition to being soluble in water, nitrate is very stable, and therefore rarely combines with other compounds. Furthermore, it does not bind to soil particles like many contaminants do. This means that nitrate will move with groundwater and can pose problems even kilometers away from a potential source. Consumption or ingestion of groundwater contaminated with nitrate at concentrations greater than the WHO drinking water standard of 45mg/L may cause methemoglobinemia in infants, cancer and other diseases (Downs et al., 1999; Follet, 1989). Basically Nitrate (NO₃⁻) is not in itself harmful to human beings and animals. But once it is ingested by the organism, it is converted by bacteria present in the organism, into Nitrite, which subsequently reacts with blood Hemoglobin to form compound called Methemoglobin. This compound reduces the blood's capacity to carry oxygen. The oxygen level then decreases, thus causing a disease called methemoglobinemia also known as "blue baby disease" to children under the age of 6, at a period when their digestive system is not mature enough to detoxify this compound. Chronic consumption of high levels of nitrate may also cause other health problems, for example some cancers and teratogenic effects; data are inconclusive, but cause for concern (Kross et al., 1993). According to the EPA (Environmental Protection Agency, U.S.), long-term exposure to water with high nitrate levels can cause diuresis (excessive discharge of urine), increased starchy deposits, and hemorrhaging of the spleen. Consequently, a maximum contaminant level (MCL) of 10 mg/L has been established by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency for nitrate in drinking water. This is a health-based standard set because of the health risk to infants (Puckett, 1995).

Therefore, urine diversion toilets which direct urine into the ground are potential sources of nitrate contamination of groundwater. This is something that 'EcoSanologists' don't really approve of (Mara, 2006). eThekwini urine diversion toilets could be improved in the method of urine collection so that groundwater which takes decades or even centuries to recover once contaminated may be jealously protected. Above all, diverted urine once properly collected can be put to better uses with less impact on groundwater resources.

Correspondence: Justine Odong School of Environmental Studies China University of Geosciences 388 Lumo Road Wuchang, Wuhan, Hubei, China Zip code: 430074 Email: justodong@yahoo.co.uk Tel: +86-27-67885893

Received: July 27, 2007

References

- Downs TJ, Cifuentes-Garcia E, Suffet IM. Risk screening for exposure to groundwater pollution in a wastewater irrigation district of the Mexico City region. Environmental Health Perspectives 1999; 107: 553-561
- 2. Esrey SA, Gough J, Rapaport D, Sawyer R, Simpson-Hébert M, Vargas J, Winblad U. Ecological Sanitation. Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency. Stockholm, Sweden. 1998
- 3. Follet RF. Groundwater quality concerns about nitrogen. Elsevier 1989; Amsterdam: pp1-33.
- 4. Frode-Kristensen S. By the well at the turn of the century. Collected works from the archives of life of the people in Lund no. 8. Lund, Sweden. 1966
- 5. Kross BC, Hallberg GR, Bruner DR, Cherryholmes K, Johnson JK. The nitrate contamination of private well water in Iowa. Public Health 1993; 83:270-272.
- 6. Layton D. Urea for SCR-Based NOx Control Systems and Potential Impacts to Ground Water Resources. 2002
- 7. Mara D. Urine diversion: Sometimes good, but not always. Water21 2006; Magazine of the International Water Association: December 2006
- Puckett LJ. Identifying the major sources of nutrient water pollution. Environmental Science & Technology1995: 408A – 414A
- 9. Stenström TA. Pathogenic microrganisms in wastewater systems-Risk assessment of traditional and alternative wastewater systems. Report 4683, Swedish Environmental Protection Agency and National Board of Health and Welfare. Stockholm, Sweden. 1996.
- 10. WIN-SA. eThekwini's water & sanitation programme .Water information network. Pretoria, S.A. 2004.

Adoptability of Planted Fallows and Efficacy of Natural Types in Fertility Regeneration of a Typic Paleudult

Edna Chioma Matthews-Njoku¹, Emmanuel Uzoma Onweremadu²

1. Department of Agricultural Extension, Federal University of Technology, PMB 1526 Owerri Nigeria.

2. Department Of Soil Science And Technology, Federal University Of Technology, PMB 1526 Owerri Nigeria. <u>uzomaonweremadu@yahoo.com</u>

ABSTRACT: We investigated the willingness to adopt planted fallows as replacement to the natural fallows among farmers in Owerri Agricultural Zone of Central Southeastern Nigeria, in 2006. Structured interview schedule was used to generate socioeconomic data from respondent farmers. Data were analyzed using percentages and multiple regressions for socioeconomic analysis. Soil samples were also collected from soils under natural fallows but of 5 different fallow lengths. These surface soil samples were analyzed using laboratory techniques for status of soil fertility indices. Resulting data were subjected to Analysis of Variance (ANOVA) and means were separated using the least significant difference (LSD) at 5% level of probability. While analysis of socio-economic data showed that adoptability of fallows had good relationship with education, age and farm size; soil data indicated inability of natural fallow to cope with soil productivity demands at all fallow lengths studied when judged with existing standards. Establishment of planted fallows in demonstration farms of Agricultural Development Programmes (ADPs) of the agroecology, and studies on them may enhance certainty in the prediction of adoptability of these novel techniques of soil fertility regeneration. [Nature and Science. 2007;5(3):12-19]. (ISSN: 1545-0740).

Key word: Degradation, adoption, efficacy, fallows, soil fertility

INTRODUCTION

Over the last couple of decades, conservation agriculture has gained increasing interest in Africa and worldwide, in an attempt to eradicate extreme poverty and hunger; ensure environmental sustainability and develop a global partnership for development (IIRR and ACT, 2005). In response to these problems, some researchers look specifically at soil fertility replenishment systems (CTA, 2002; Place et al., 2005).

Soil fertility restoration strategies have been suggested. The *Gliricidia* and *Leucaena* cropping fallows were recommended since the fallows maintained maize yields at 3.5 tha-¹, over six planting seasons without fertilizer (Mafongoya et al., 2001). Yields markedly increased by *Gliricidia manuring* to an average of 1800-2500 kg ha-¹ (Bohringer and Akinifesi, 2001). In Zimbabwe, farmers apply plant litter from woodlands on very sandy soils (Nyati and Cambell, 1994) while in Malawi, over 1000 farmers used improved fallows, relay cropping and mixed cropping with efficacy of intercropping and closely spaced *Leucaena* hedgerows on soil conservation and maize yield on sloping terrain of Malawi.

In the Central Southeastern Nigeria, there is widespread land degradation due to accelerated soil erosion (Igwe. 2003) resulting to a decline in soil productivity. Increased demographic pressure has led to conflictive land uses and shortened fallow lengths (Onweremadu, 1994) as farmers still hold tenaciously to traditional fallow practices. There is increased deforestation activity and resultant erosion damages of soil resource (Oti, 2007). It is also probable that sociopolitical and anthropogenic activities may have added a negative weight on biophysical factors (Boers, 1990), and this tends to question the capacity of traditional fallow systems to sustain soils for agriculture and non-agricultural uses. Oti (2007) called for an assessment of traditional fallows for the restoration of erosion degraded lands of Southeastern Nigeria and this becomes more expedient with the current campaign for food security. Based on the above, we investigated the efficacy of current traditional bush fallow on owner- managed farms of Central Southeastern Nigeria.

MATERIALS AND MEHTODS

Study area: The study was conducted in Owerri Agricultural Zone in the central Southeastern Nigeria, lying between latitudes $5^{0}15^{1}3.15$ " and $5^{0}45^{1}10.21$ "N, and longitudes $6^{0}45^{1}8.15$ " and $7^{0}30^{1}15.11$ "E. The land area of the agricultural zone is about 300 km² and comprises eleven local political units, namely Aboh Mbaise, Ahiazu Mbaise, Ezinihitte Mbaise, Ikeduru, Mbaitolu, Ngor Okpala, Oguta, Ohaji/Egbema, Owerri North, Owerri Municipal and Owerri West. The area is characterized by very high

population density of about 1150 persons per square Kilometer, and this situation is increasing due to rapid urbanization of the area. Soils of the area are formed from coastal plain sands and are classified as *Typic Paleudults* (Onweremadu, 2006). It is a lowland area with humid tropical climate having a rainfall of over 2500 mm and mean annual temperature of 26-29 ^oC. Tree plants dominate the vegetation popularly referred to as the rainforest belt of Nigeria. Farming is a dominant socio-economic activity of the study area. Farmers still stick to traditional slash-and-burn system of clearing and soil fertility regeneration is by natural bush fallow where are soils allowed to regain their lost nutrients without intentional input from farmers.

FIELD SAMPLING

Field studies were conducted in 2006, in which three local government areas were purposively chosen based on intensity of farming activities. The three local government areas were Ohaji-Egbema, Owerri West and Ngor Okpala. In each of the three local governments, two towns were randomly selected as follows: Umuagwo and Umuoknne (Ohaji-Egbema), Emeabiam and vu (Owerri West0 and Okpala and Nnorie (Ngor-Okpala). Twenty arable and owner managed farmers were randomly chosen from each town in the local government area. One hundred and twenty arable farmers constituted the sample size for the purpose of this investigation. These farmers are registered with the Agricultural Units of ADP with their respective local government areas.

Structured interview schedule was used to elicit information from the farmers. The structured interview schedule was validated using the content validity technique, which according to Chuta (1992) is used to determine the relevance and suitability of items included in the study. Items contained in the draft interview schedule for the study were validated and thoroughly examined criticized by three lecturers in the Department of Agricultural Extension, University of Nigeria, Nsukka, Nigeria. The final structured interview schedule for the study was certified by the expert opinions of these lecturers. Socioeconomic attributes studied include age, educational status, membership of social organizations and farm size.

Based on personal communication of respondent farmers, five fallow lengths, namely continuous cropping, 3-,5-,10 - and 15 - years fallows were identified and 10 surface soil samples (0-20 cm depth) were collected from each fallow length for laboratory analysis of fertility indicators.

LABORATORY ANALYSIS

Cation exchange Capacity (CEC) was determined by repeated saturation using I M NH_4OA_c followed by washing, distillation and titration (Soil Survey Staff, 1996). Exchangeable basic cations were estimated by inductively coupled plasma atomic emission spectrometer (ICP-AES) (Integra XMO, GBC, Arlington Heights, IL). Available phosphorus was measured by Olsen method as described by Emteryd (1989). Total nitrogen was determined by Kjeldahl digestion with a Kjeltec Auto 1030 System (Tecacor, Hoganas, Sweden). Soil organic carbon was estimated after combustion on a Leco Model 521-275 (Leco Corporation, Svenka AB Upplands, Vasby, Sweden). Soil pH was measured potentiometrically (I:I soil to solution) in water (Thomas, 1996). Base saturation was calculated as the sum of exchangeable basic cations divided by cation exchange capacity, multiplied by 100 percent.

DATA ANALYSIS

Descriptive statistical tools were used in analyzing collected data. Analysis of variance (ANOVA) was used to determine variation among soil data and means separated using least significant difference (LSD) while willingness to adopt planted fallow technology (Dependent variable) was regressed to selected socio-economic characteristics as independent variables.

The multiple regression model used is shown as follows: $Y = a + b_1X_1 + b_2X_2 + b_3X_3 + b_4X_4 + e... 1$ where Y = Willingness to adopt planted fallow

a = intercept

 B_1b_4 = regression coefficients

 $X_1 = age$ $X_2 = education$ $X_3 = membership of social organization$ $X_4 = farm size$ e = error term.

Results

The socioeconomic characteristics of respondent farmers are shown in Table 1, indicating that most farmers in the study site are of youthful age bracket (70%). Again, secondary and primary education dominated the educational status of these respondent farmers while fewer farmers engaged in more than four social organizations. Farm sizes were generally low (40%) to every low (32%). These results contrasted with the findings of Nwuzor (2007) in Abakaliki, another part of the same agroecology where farmers were older and less educated. But, Agwu and Chukwu (2006) reported that age of most farmers in Aninri Enugu State Nigeria lies within 20-39 years, a result resembling the trend in this study.

Natural bush fallow, farmyard manure and mulching dominated the existing soil conservation practices in the area when compared with the use of diversion ditches and terracing (Table 2). This is consistent with the findings of Odii (2002) that bush fallowing dominated soil conservation against soil erosion in this agroecology. Although, there exists sources of modern soil conservation practices in the area (Table 3), bush fallowing is allowed to naturally check environmental influences on soil resource and maintain soil fertility. However, agricultural extension services occupy 38% of the sources of information on soil conservation, followed by education and mass media, yet their influences have not changed the tenacity to which farmers hold to traditional bush fallow practice. This is because about 56% of the respondent farmers were not aware of the use of planted fallow technology (Table 4). Among the population with the knowledge of planted fallow technology, 55% are willing to adopt planted fallow technology (Table 5), indicating that a good proportion (45%) of the respondents are currently unwilling to accept and adopt the fertility regeneration and soil conservation technology.

Statistical data on the relationship between willingness to adopt planted fallow technology and socioeconomic attributes (Table 6) indicated that age, education and farm size were significantly (P=0.05) related to adoption. While education had a significant positive correlation with willingness to adopt, Korie et al (2006) reported a significant negative relationship between education and adoption of land tenure system, suggesting that modern farming agriculture may cease to adopt traditional land tenure system.

Status of soil fertility indicators in five natural fallows of the study area is shown in Table 7. Using existing standard (SPDC, 2003), values of cation exchange capacity, soil organic carbon, total nitrogen and available phosphorus were very low to moderate, and soils were strongly acidic irrespective of fallow length in natural fallows. These were significant differences among fallow lengths in measured soil attributes (Table 7).

Attribute	Percentage
Age (Years)	
21-30	25.0
31-40	45.0
41-50	20.0
51 and above	10.0
Education	
No formal education	6.3
Primary education	30.2
Secondary education	51.0
Tertiary education	12.5
Membership of social organizations	
1-2	51.0
3-4	36.1
5-6	12.9
Farm size (Hectares)	
1.0	32.0
1.1-2.0	40.0
2.1-3.0	18.0
7-3.0	10.0

Table 1: Distribution of respondents according to socio-economic characteristics (n=120)

(Source: Field Survey, 2006).

Table 2: Distribution of existing soil conservation practices

Practice	Percentage
Natural Fallowing	68
Mulching	10
Farmyard manure	12
Terrace	4
Diversion ditch	6

Table 3: Source of modern soil conservation knowledge (n=120)

Source	Percentage
Agricultural Extension Service	38
Education	24
Mass media	20
Farmers organization	18

Table 4: Knowledge of planted fallow technology (n=120)				
Awareness level	Percentage	_		
Unaware	56			
Aware	44			

Table 5: Willingness of respondent farmers to adopt planted fallow technology (n=120)

Attribute	Percentage
Highly unwilling	20
Slightly unwilling	25
Willing	30
Highly willing	25

Table 6: Multiple regression analysis on the relationship between willingness to adopt planted fallow and socioeconomic characteristics (n=120)

Independent Variable Coefficient		SE	T-value	F- ratio	\mathbb{R}^2
					(adj)
Constant	62.15	0.92	16.60*	3.02	0.36
Age	-9.36	0.08	-7.32*		
Education	13.24	0.09	8.15**		
Membership of					
Social organization	6.21	0.11	1.63 ^{NS}		
Farm size	-11.23	0.05	-5.22*		

Table 7: Soil fertility indicators in natural fallows of the study cite							
Length of pH Fallow (Water)	CEC (meq/100g	BS (%)	SOC (%)	TN (%)	Avail.P (ppm)		
(Years)	Soil)						
Continuous Cropping	2.8	29.0	0.5	0.08	5.8	3.8	
3	3.9	36.2	0.6	0.10	6.2	4.0	
5	5.8	39.8	0.8	0.14	9.6	4.1	
10	11.3	42.3	1.2	0.18	15.2	4.6	
15	14.7	47.2	1.4	0.20	18.6	5.0	
LSD (0.05)	0.8	0.6	0.3	0.08	0.3	0.7	

Table 7: Soil fertility indicators in natural fallows of the study cite	Table 7: Soil	fertility indicator	s in natural fallows	of the study cite
---	---------------	---------------------	----------------------	-------------------

CEC = cation exchange capacity, BS = base saturation,

SOC = soil organic carbon TN = total nitrogen, Avail. P = available phosphorus, LSD = least significant difference.

DISCUSSION

The implication of the predominance of youthful age (45%) in Table 1 is that agricultural extension services should focus on such population moreso, where 51% of them have attained secondary education. Ozor and Madukwe (2005) suggested the use of Youth Farmers Clubs (YFCs) for such target population. However, we suggest that Agroforesty Clubs (AFCs) be mounted in secondary schools where experimental plots on planted fallows could be used for demonstration purpose by Agricultural Science Teachers (ASTs). In Southeastern Nigeria, educational level has been found to be one of the most closely related variables to adoption of improved farm practices (Mathews-Njoku and Asiabaka, 2003). The intervention of government and non-government bodies in encouraging the population of this educated youthful and emerging farmers is so desirable to forestall the migration of this category of human capital which were trained by urban settlement in South African agriculture (Ortmann and Machethe, 2003).

A good number of the respondent farmers (51%) had only 1-2 social organizations, which is an indicator of their rickety economic foundation as farmers may likely belong to more social organizations as income increases given the African cultural peculiarity. It is of note that social organization serves as forum through which farmers could exchange ideas and learn about new farm practices (Onu, 1991). However, social organization vary in the study area comprising agro-based groups, purely entertainment social groups, age-grade organizations, and spiritual groups but this classification was beyond the scope of the study.

About 72% of the respondent farmers population had less than 2.0 hectares of farmland, suggesting higher possibility of adoption of planted fallows in the area as a way of quickly rejuvenating soil fertility in a very short temporal specification. The more the land mass, the greater the propensity to hold to traditional bush fallow since farmers can afford to allow their farmlands rest for years without cultivation.

One would have expected a diminishing prominence of natural bush fallow in the area given high percentage of small-sized farms, but it was to the contrary (Table 2). It implies from the foregoing that respondents are left to regenerate their fertility or that they cultivated under shortened fallow lengths in line with the findings of Onweremadu (1994). Despite the leading position of agricultural extension service as source soil conservation knowledge (Table 3) it has not succeeded in attracting a good number of farmers to adopt planted fallow technology which has been a common practice in other African Countries (CTA, 2002). This is worst still with 56% of the respondents indicating ignorance of the technology (Table 4). It means that part of the Millennium Development Goals should focus great attention on such innovations as planted fallow technology since it takes the traditional soil fertility restorative technology longer time. Efforts in this direction must remember the inculcation of indigenous knowledge peculiar to the locality (Onweremadu et al., 2007).

Field studies also showed that many respondent farmers (55%) are willing to adopt planted fallow technology, implying that a lot of extension services to convert 25% of the "slightly unwilling" population

to "willing" status (Table 5), willingness to adopt could be a direct response to low productivity of farmlands in the study area. Although the study did not evaluate soil productivity vis-à-vis crop performance, it was demonstrated by farmers during personal communication at different sampling points. The propensity to adopt planted fallow technology as a replacement to the traditional bush fallow system was regressed with studied socio-economic attributes and results indicated a very good positive relationship between adoption and education (T-Value = 8.15^{**}), suggesting that adoption increase with enlightenment as an educated farmer can understand technologies which appear complex to the uneducated (Egbule and Mathews-Njoku 2002). Farm size had a significant negative relationship (T-Value = 5.22*) with adoption of planted fallows, implying that as farm size increases propensity to adopt decreases. The traditional fallow period is promoted by large farmlands amidst low farmer populations. But, the population density of the study area is so high amidst traditional land tenure system which promotes fragmentation and shortening of rest period. In the same manner, age had a significant negative relationship (T-value = -7.32^*) with willingness to adopt, showing that older farmer respondents were less willing to adopt this technology, possibly due to cultural attachment and disposition (Onweremadu and Mathews-Njoku, 2007) while younger population would want to increase their "pocket money" by any promising economic venture (Okoro, 1991).

Soil analytical data (Table 7) exhibits the relative productivity of soils at different fallow periods under natural bush fallow system, with data confirming the inability of popularly adopted system of soil fertility regeneration. In the context of increasing demographic pressure amidst rising and conflicting demands for farmland resources, soil resource is subjected to several forms of degradation. This is worst for continuously cultivated soils in a low-input farming system. Although Oti (2007) suggested the use of strategies which improve soil structure, soil organic matter levels, plant available water, essential nutrient reserves, and diversity of soil biodiversity to sustain traditional fallows, social understanding and applicability of the strategies may be difficult. The recalcitrance of farmers to adopting modern soil conservation strategies is worrisome since Zake (1993) reported failure of inorganic fertilizers in restoring yield levels in degraded Ultisols of Uganda, and soils of the site are mainly Ultsols whose landscape has been ravaged by soil erosion (Onweremadu, 2006). Efficacy of improved fallows for oil fertility replenishment using Sesbania, Glicicidia and Tephrosia has been reported in Kenya, Uganda, Zambia, Malawi and Zimbabwe (CTA, 2002), and could be used in soils of the study area. Evaluation of these fertility enhancing plants in combination with arable crops may be necessary for appropriate recommendations. This is because seed supply and viability may be unreliable hence a disincentive to farmers in such marginal environment of transitional economics. It may be necessary to resort to farmer decision-making models and econometric analyses (Benin et al., 2004; Gauchan, 2004), which consist of channels through which farmers acquire information and interact with the farmers who are practicing the technology in their farms.

CONCLUSION

The study revealed that majority of respondent farmers belong to youthful age bracket and with secondary education. Farmers belong to few numbers of social organizations and are mainly low income farmers based on the small farm holdings. Result also showed that natural fallows are still dominant, irrespective of their knowledge of modern soil conservation practices. However, majority of the farmers are unaware of the planted fallow technology although a good number of them are willing to adopt it. We also found that socio-economic characteristics such as education, age and farm size influenced willingness of respondent farmers to adopt, suggesting future use of these attributes in modeling adoption of improved and planted fallows in the study site, and this will certainly enhance precision farming in the study area.

Corresponding to:

Dr. Emmanuel Uzoma Onweremadu Soil Survey and Environmental Management Unit Department of Soil Science and Technology PMB 1526 Owerri, Nigeria Phone: +234803495502. uzomaonweremadu@yahoo.com

Received: 8/1/2007

REFERENCES

- 1. Agwu AE, Chukwu Intra-household roles and constraints in rice cropping systems in Aninri Local Government Area of Enugu State, Nigeria, International Journal of Agriculture and Rural Development 2007, 7(1) 1-9.2.
- 2. Banda AZ, Maghembei JA, Nguji DN, Chome VA. Effect of intercropping maize and closely spaces Leucaena Hedgerows in soil conservation and maize yield on a steep slope at Ncheu, Malawi. Agroforestry System 1994, 1994, 27:17-22
- 3. Benin SB, Small M, Pender GJ., Ehui S. The economic determinants of cereal crop diversity on farms in the Ethiopian high kinds Agricultural Economics 2004, 2-3: 197-208.
- 4. Boers TM. Controlling erosion in Southeastern Nigeria. Courier 1990, 119: 38-40.
- 5. Bohringer A, Akinnifesi F. The way ahead domestication and use of indigenous fruit trees from the Miombo in Southern Africa. ICRAF, Makoka, Malawi 2001.
- 6. Cary J, Barr. N. the semantics of forest cover: How green was Australia? In. Lawrence G, Vanday F.B (eds). Agriculture, environment and society. Macmillan Publishers Melbourne 1992.
- 7. Chuta CR. Comparative assessment of training needs for agricultural administrators in Im and Bornu States of Nigeria. Ph.D Thesis, University of Nigeria Nsukka, Nigeria 1992 pp. 1-89.
- 8. CTA (Technical Centre for Agricultural and Rural Cooperation). Agroforestry on Malawi and Zambia Summary Report of a CTA/MAFE study visit 2002, pp 32.
- Egbule P., Mathews-Njoku EC. Educational imperatives for effective mobilization of rural women towards massive food production and rural development. Nigerian Journal of Gender Research 2002, 1 (1):67-80.
- 10. Emteryd O. chemical and physical analysis of inorganic nutrients in plant, soil, water and air. Stencil No. Uppsala, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, 1989.
- 11. Holden S, Shiferaw B, Pender J. Policy analysis for sustainable land management and food security in Ethiopia: A bioeconomic model with market imperfections. Research Report 140., IFPRI New York 2005, pp 76.
- 12. ICRAF (International Centre for Research in Agroforestry). Building on a solid foundation: Achievements, opportunities and impact. ICRAF, Nairobi. Kenya 1998.
- Igwe CA. soil degradation response to soil factors in Central Southeastern Nigeria. proceedings of the 28th Annual conference of Soil Science Society of Nigeria, Umudike muahai Nigeria 2003, pp 228-234.
- 14. IIRR (International Institute of Rural Reconstruction) and ACT (African Conservation Tillage Network). Conservation agriculture: A manual for farmers and extension workers in Africa Majestic printing Works Ltd Kenya 2005, pp 251.
- 15. Korie OC, Eze CC, Ugochukwu AI. Pattern of land tenure systems and crop production practices in Imo State, Nigeria. International Journal of Natural and Applied Sciences 2006, (2):129-135.
- 16. Madukwe MC.Obstacles to the adoption of yam minisett technology by small-scale farmers of Southeastern Nigeria. Agro-Search 1995, 1(1): 1-5
- 17. Mafongoya PL, Katanga R, Mkonda A. Kuntashula E, Chinva. ICRAF. ICRAF. Zambia Agrogorestry project: Progress Report to Sida January –December, 2000 ICRAF, Nairobi, Kenya 2001.
- 18. Matthews-Njoku EC, Asiabaka CC. Relationship between farmers knowledge of improved cassava production technologies and adoption. Journal of Agriculture and Social Research. 3 (2):12-17
- Nagarajan L. Smale M, Glewwee P. Comparing farm and village –level determinants of millet diversity in marginal environments of India: The context of seed systems. IFPRI Publications Discussion Papper 139, IFPRI Washington DC 2005 pp. 31.
- 20. Nwuzor BA. Comparative economic analysis of yam minisett and ware yam production in Abakaliki Local Government Area of Ebonyi State Nigeria. International Journal of Agriclture and Food Systems 2007, 1(1):18-22.
- 21. Nyathi D, Campell B. Leaf quality odf Sesbama seaban Leucaena Leucocephala and Brachystegis spiciformis: Potential agroforesty species. Forest Ecology and Management 1994, 64: 259-264.
- 22. Okoro FU. Factors influencing adoption of improved oil palm management practices among small holders in Imo State. A Ph.D Thesis of the University of Nigeria Nsukka Nigeria 1991.
- 23. Onu DO. Factors associated with small scale farmers' adoption of improved soil conservation technologies under intensified agriculture in Imo State, Nigeria Ph.D. Thesis. Department of Agricultural Extension, University of Nigeria Nsukka, Nigeria, 1991.

- 24. Onweremadu EU. Investigation of soil and other related constraints to sustained agricultural productivity of soils of Owerri Zone in Imo State, Nigeria, MSc Thesis of the University Nsukka Nigeria 1994, pp. 164.
- 25. Onweremadu EU., Application of Geographic Information Systems (GIS) on soils and soil-related environmental problems in Southeastern Nigeria. A Ph.D Thesis of the University of Nigeria 2006.
- 26. Onweremadu EU, Mathews-Njoku EC. Adoption levels and sources of soil management practices in low-input agriculture. Nature and Science 2006, 5(1):39-45
- 27. Onweremadu EU, Asiabaka CC, Adesope OM, Oguzor NS. Application of indigenous knowledge on land use activities among farmers in Central Southeastern Nigeria-On-line Journal of Earth Sciences 2007, 1(1):47-50.
- 28. Ortmann G, Machethe C. problems and opportunities in South African Agriculture. In: Nieuwoudt L, Groenewald J (eds). The challenge of change: Agriculture, land and the South African economy. University of Natal Press, Pietermaritzburg 2003, pp 47-62.
- 29. Oti NN. An assessment fallow as a natural strategy to restore erosion degraded lands. International Journal of Agriculture and Rural Development 2007, 9:22-29.
- 30. Ozor N, Madukwe MC. Obstacles to the adoption of improved rabbit technologies by small-scale farmers in Nsukka Local Government Area of Enugu State. Agro-Science 2005, 4(1)1:70-73.
- Place F, Adato M, Hebinck P, Omosa M. The impact of Agroforestry –based soil fertility replenishment practices on the poor in Western Kenya. Research Report 142, IFPRI New York 2005, pp. 166.
- Soil Survey Staff. Soil survey laboratory methods manual. Soil Survey Investigations Rep. no 42, ver.
 3.0 USDA Washington, DC, 1996.
- 33. SPDC (Shell Petroleum Development Corporation). Environmental monitoring for the engineered landfill project. Final Report 2003, pp.62.
- 34. Thomas, GW. Soil Ph AND Soil acidity. In Methods of Soil analysis, parts3, chemical methods SSA Book series No 5, SSSA and ASA, Madison, WI, 1996.PP.475-490.
- 35. Zake JYK. Overcoming soil constraints in Crop Production. In: CTA (1993). Sustaining soil productivity in intensive African agriculture. Seminar proceedings, Accra Ghana 15-19 November 1993, CTA Publication 1993.

New Explanations to the Accelerating Expansion of Our Universe: It Might Be Caused From the Collision between Two Universal Black Holes in Their Early Years ---- Part 5 of "New Concepts to Big Bang and Black Holes" ^{[1][2]}----

Dongsheng Zhang

Graduated in 1957 From Beijing University of Aeronautics and Astronautics. China. Permanent address: 17 Pontiac Road, West Hartford, CT 06117-2129, U. S. A.

Email: <u>ZhangDS12@hotmail.com</u>

Abstract: In 1998, two groups led by Professor Saul Perlmutter of Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory 50-232 University of California and Brain Schmidt of Australia National University individually discovered the accelerating expansion of our universe (AEOU) through the observations to the bursts of supernovas Ia, they pointed out, that the remote galaxies are accelerating away from us.^[3] Lots scientists regarded the existence of mystical dark energy (DE) of exclusive force or negative energy as the origin of AEOU, some of them are making their great efforts to find out dark energy for winning Nobel prize. Especially, our universe was born from Big Bang about 13.7 billion years ago,^[3] no dark energy appeared along with the birth of our universe, it just cropped out about 9 billion years ago.^[3] What is dark energy? Nobody knows it at present. Physics Professor of China Science and Technology University, Li Miao jokingly said: "How many specialists of dark energy there are, how many kinds of dark energy may be imagined out."^[3] Can AEOU be explained only by dark energy of exclusive force or negative energy? According to theories and the innate natures of black holes (BH), the expansion of a black hole can be caused by swallowing in energy-matters from its outside and by collision with other black holes (BH). The more energy-matters could be swallowed in, the faster expand a black hole (BH) would [see formulas (6b), (6c) below]. In this article, the accelerating expansion of our universe (AEOU) will be explained with the collisions between our universal black hole (UBH) and another one in their early years. Though the demonstrations in this article may be relatively simple; but they are more reasonable than the demonstrations of all current theories to AEOU. [Nature and Science. 2007;5(3):20-29]. (ISSN: 1545-0740).

Key Words: dark energy, dark energy of excusive force, dark energy of negative energy, accelerating expansion of our universe, collision of two black holes, multi-universes, space expansion exceeding light speed, acceleration of the universe

I. The accelerating expansion of our universe has proved the real existence of multi-universes.

The recent observations indicate that, the so-called dark energy did not simultaneously appear with the birth of our universe; it cropped out about 5 billion years later. It clearly shows that, the dark energy surely came from outside of our universe, i.e. from other universes. It is the hard evidence to show the existence of multi-universes. In addition, "Recently, many super-massive BHs (its mass $M_b \approx 10^9 M_{\theta}$, M_{θ} — our sun mass) were discovered in our universal space. According to calculation, its average density is about $\rho_s \approx 0.0183 \text{ g/cm}^3$."---quoted from paragraph 15 in <New Concepts to Big Bang and Black Holes>.^[2] In such super-massive BHs, there would certainly be many stars with its planets. Moreover, there would still be too many energy-matters outside those super-massive BHs. Thus, they could continuously grow up bigger and bigger with swallowing in outside energy-matters. Several billion years later from now on, the intelligent living beings might appear on the planets in some super-massive BHs, they could have no way to know the worlds outside of their BH. It is said, even in our same universe, if there were the intelligent living beings in the different BHs, they could have no way to make any contact each others, because **every black hole (BH) is a completely independent kingdom.** Fortunately, our solar system does not locate in the super-

massive BH of our galactic center, otherwise, our mankind may have no way to know the whole galaxy, let alone know our whole universe. Therefore, the relationships between those super-massive BHs in the different galaxies of our universe are just the same conditions between our universe and other universes outside of ours, because **our universe has been a real gigantic universal black hole** (UBH).^{[1][2]} Abovementioned super-massive BHs in the different galaxies could grow up after swallowing in energy-matters outside or even collide with other BHs, just as our universe would expand its volume by swallowing in energy-matters outside or colliding with another UBH outside of our universe.

II. The proposal of dark energy, any new theories to the explanations of accelerating expansion of our universe must accord with the Flatness and the current precise observational value of ($\Omega = 1.02 \pm 0.02$) of our universe, the dark energy of exclusive force might become a specter unable to be found.

Einstein's Field Equation of General Theory of Relativity (GTR) as below,

$$G\mu\nu = 8\pi G T\mu\nu + \Lambda g\mu\nu^{[4]}$$
(1)

 $G\mu\nu$ is Einstein tensor to describe the geometrical character of time-space; $T\mu\nu$ is energy-momentum tensor of matter field; $Ag\mu\nu$ is a cosmological item, in which A is so-called cosmological constant. $Ag\mu\nu$ would have exclusive force, which was added later by Einstein for keeping our universal balance between the gravitational forces and exclusive forces.^[4] For convenient analyses, $T\mu\nu$ can be divided into three items below.

Let
$$T\mu\nu = T^{1}\mu\nu + T^{2}\mu\nu + T^{3}\mu\nu$$
 (2)

According to the recent precise observations and theoretical calculations, $T^1\mu\nu \approx 4\% T\mu\nu$,^[3] $T^1\mu\nu$ delegate an item of general visible matters, such as stars, interstellar mediums. According to the observations and theoretical calculations to distributions of rotary speed in many galaxies, $T^2\mu\nu \approx$ $22\% T\mu\nu$,^[3] i.e. $T^2\mu\nu \approx (5 \sim 6) T^1\mu\nu$. $T^2\mu\nu$ is an item of dark matters to delegate the invisible matters of gravitational force. $T^3\mu\nu \approx 74\% T\mu\nu$,^[3] it is so-called dark energy other than $(T^1\mu\nu + T^2\mu\nu)$. The amounts of dark energy with $(T^1\mu\nu + T^2\mu\nu)$ together must maintain Flatness and $(\Omega \rightarrow 1)$ of our universe. However, the predicts of Inflationary Cosmology which was proposed by Guth and Linde, and theoretical researches of cosmological dynamics all required Flatness, Evenness and $\Omega = \rho_r / \rho_0 \approx 1$ of our universe, i.e. required that our universal real density ρ_r must extremely approach to our universal critical density ρ_0 . Recently, various precise observations have confirmed the correctness of above theory and concepts, i.e. the best observational value of $\Omega = 1.02 \pm 0.02$.^[4] Of course, here the required dark energy must have positive energy or gravitational force.

Now, for explaining the newly discovered accelerating expansion of our universe through the observations to the bursts of remote supernovas Ia, many scientists proposed some new theories, they merged above $(T^3\mu\nu + \Lambda g\mu\nu)$ together into one thing -- $\Lambda g\mu\nu$, they considered that $\Lambda g\mu\nu$ included $(T^3\mu\nu =$ 74%Tuv) as unknown and secret dark energy must have exclusive forces or negative energy. A famous delegate of new theories is quantum field theory (QFT), in which $(T^1\mu + T^2\mu\nu = 0)$ are considered as the vacuum state or the state of the lowest energy or the basic state of quantum field.^[4] i.e. zero point energy of microcosm. However, the macro energy-matters i.e. general matters $(T^{1}\mu + T^{2}\mu\nu \neq 0)$ of our universe are considered as a excited state of quantum field. Observations to the vacuum state of our universe may very closely accord with $(T^1\mu\nu + T^2\mu\nu) = 0$, thus, $\Lambda g\mu\nu$ is just regarded as vacuum energy, i.e. dark energy of exclusive force to include $T^3\mu\nu$. Unfortunately, the calculated value of $\Lambda g\mu\nu$ according to QFT is even equal to more than 10^{120} times of the really observational value of $\Lambda g\mu\nu$ in vacuum. For this reason, OFT has met the greatest trouble to solve Einstein's field equation. Obviously, so much negative energy Aguv calculated out by QFT would have no way to maintain Flatness of our universe and identity between the tensor of Gµv in Einstein field equation and the real observational values. QFT seemingly regarded vacuum energy as "the unlimited free lunch". How much vacuum energy could deposit at any place in our universe and be taken out? Why could the negative energy come from vacuum not annihilate with positive energy-matters in our universe? How could guarantee the real Flatness of our universe with 74% dark energy of negative energy Aguy? Solving above problems may hardly not violate the natural cardinal principle----the law of causality. It can be seen, any new theories included QFT to the explanations of

accelerating expansion of our universe must not violate the Flatness of our universe and the recently precise observational value of ($\Omega = 1.02 \pm 0.02$).

In reality, some scientists and some observations did not support the existence of "secret dark energy" and "dark energy of negative energy".

Lioto, scientist of Italy National Institute of Nucleon Physics said: "the accelerating expansion of our universe doesn't need the mystical dark energy, it's just the neglected expansive effect of Big Bang."⁽⁵⁾

Scientists of XMM Newton Astronomical Telescope of Europe Space Bureau observed that the proportions of blazing gases had almost no difference between very old and young clusters of galaxies. It is a better evidence to have showed the non-existence of dark energy^[6] and to accord with theoretical demands. Surely, the current total amount of $(T^1\mu\nu + T^2\mu\nu)$ is too little to maintain Flatness of our universe and hardly to let our universal real density ρ_r extremely approach to our universal critical density ρ_o . Therefore, $T^3 \mu \nu / T \mu \nu \approx 74\%$ must be needed to have positive energy. However, $T^3 \mu \nu$ should be an item of dark energy to delegate those not observed and invisible positive energy in our universe.^{[3][4]}

On January, 8, 2007, an America science research group declared that, through effort in several years, they had firstly drawn up the three dimension map of dark matters in our universe. They pointed out that, in our universe, about 1/6 matters are visible matters, more than 80% matters of the rest are dark matters.^[7] They really negated the existence of any dark energy.

Modern traditional cosmology generally merged the cosmological item into energy-momentum tensor of matter field, it is about equal to introduce an energy-momentum distribution of an energy density: i.e. $\rho \Lambda =$ $\Lambda/8\pi G$, pressure p $\Lambda = -\Lambda/8\pi G$.^[4] In reality, modern traditional cosmology from introducing items of $\rho\Lambda$ and $p\Lambda$ had really regarded the exclusive forces of heat pressure as the antagonist of gravitational forces in our universe. Thus, the dark energy of exclusive force is not required in modern cosmology.

III. The expansive laws of BHs after swallowing in energy-matters outside or after the collision between two BHs.

According to Schwarzchild's special solution to the equation of GTR, the necessary condition for the existence of any real gravitational black hole (RGBH) or so-called Schwarzchild's BH (i.e. no charges, no rotating and spherical symmetry) is:

 $R_b = 2GM_b/C^2$, or $R_bC^2/2G = M_b^{[9][2]}$

(3) Mb-- the total mass of BH, Rb--the Schwarzchild's radius of BH, C-light speed, Me-sun mass, Ggravitational constant,

A. when a BH swallows in energy-matters outside,

$M_b = 4\pi \rho_b R_b^3 / 3$	(4)
From formulas (3) and (4),	
$3C^6 = 32\pi G^3 \rho_b M_b^2$	(5)
$dR_b = (2G/C^2)dM_b$	(6)
$dR_{\rm b}/dt = (2G/C^2) dM_{\rm b}/dt$	(6a)

Formulas (3), (4), (5) and (6) indicate that, when M_b increases 10 times due to swallowing in energymatters outside, its density ρ_b would lower 100 times, and R_b equally increases 10 times.

The relative expansive speed $V_{\rm b}$ of Event Horizon of any BH is: $V_{\rm b} = 2dR/dt$, so, $V_{\rm b} = (4G/C^2) dM_{\rm b} / dt \le 2C$ (6b)

In case $dR_b/dt = C$, and dt = 1 second, then $dM_b/dt = 2 \times 10^{38}$ g/sec, it is almost equal to swallow in 10^5 solar system in 1 second. V_b = 2C may be the greatest limit of swallowing in energy-matters outside for a BH.

The expansive acceleration a_b of the Event Horizon of any BH is: $a_b = dV_b/dt$, hence, $a_{\rm b} = (4G/C^2)d^2M_{\rm b}/dt^2$ (6c)

Formula (6c) expresses that, the accelerating or decelerating expansion a_b of the Event Horizon of a BH is directly proportional to the increasing or decreasing speed of energy-matters to be swallowed in by that BH. Then, its swallowing in energy-matters outside is the normal functions of any BHs. From formulas (3) and (6),

 $R_b + dR_b = (2G/C^2)(M_b + dM_b)$ (6d)

B. According to formula (3), **if two BHs of M**_{b1} and M_{b2} had collided, R_{b1} and R_{b2} are their respective Schwarzchild's radius, then, $R_{b1}C^2/2G = M_{b1}$, and $R_{b2}C^2/2G = M_{b2}$, as a result,

 $M_{b1} + M_{b2} = (R_{b1} + R_{b2}) C^2/2G$

A new BH would be formed after collision, its mass $M_{bn} = M_{b1} + M_{b2}$, its Schwarzschild's radius $R_{bn} = (R_{b1} + R_{b2})$.

(7)

Conclusion: From formulas (6d) and (7), once a BH had formed, no matter whether it increased or decreased energy-matters or even collision with another BH, it would be a BH forever before its disappearance with becoming the minimum gravitational black holes (MGBHs) of 10⁻⁵g.^{[1][2]}

IV. Our universe has been a real universal black hole (UBH).

For explaining the characters of our universe as a real UBH, two more accurate observational values about our universe will be adopted to do some calculations below (a). The current age A_u of our universe from Big Bang to the present is: $A_u=13.7 \times 10^9 \text{yrs.}^{[3]}$ (b). Hubble's constant $H_o=(0.73\pm0.05)\times100 \text{kms}^{-1}\text{Mpc}^{-1}$ ^[4]. If above two values are more reliable, the results are as follows. (a). If our galaxy locates in a gigantic universe enough, the current visible radius R_{uv} of our universe is: $R_{uv} = C \times A_u = 1.3 \times 10^{28} \text{cm}$, it is said, the farthest stars, which may be observed, is about $1.3 \times 10^{28} \text{cm}$ away from us, it just is the distance of light travel in the universal age A_u . The visible Event Horizon of our universe is equal to $2R_{uv}$. (b). The real observed density ρ_r of our universe is: $\rho_r = 3 H_o^{2}/(8\pi G) \approx 10^{-29} \text{g/cm}^3$.

A. Now according to the observed real density $\rho_r \approx 10^{-29} \text{g/cm}^3$, our UBH (M_{ub}) can be calculated from laws of BH. Let M_{ub} are the total energy-matters of our real UBH, R_{ub} is its real Schwarzchild's radius. From formulas (3) R_{ub}C²/2G = M_{ub}, and (4) M_{ub} =4 $\pi \rho_r R_{ub}^{-3}/3$, and $\rho_r \approx 10^{-29} \text{g/cm}^3$, then, our UBH is formed by: M_{ub}=8.5×10⁵⁵g, R_{ub} = 1.265×10²⁸cm, $\rho_r \approx 10^{-29} \text{g/cm}^3$.

B. The definite evidences verify that, our universe (M_{ub}) is a real UBH. If our universe is a real gigantic UBH, it was only originated from small BH or from the mergence of many BHs. So, it should be formed by numbers N_{ub1} of original BHs (i.e. MGBHs its $M_b \approx 10^{-5}$ g, $R_b \approx 1.5 \times 10^{-33}$ cm, $T_b \approx 0.65 \times 10^{32}$ K, see reference [1]) at the birth from Big Bang, so, $N_{ub1} = M_{ub}/MGBH = 8.5 \times 10^{55}/10^{-5} = 8.5 \times 10^{60}$. At the same time, from formula (7), $N_{ub2} = R_{ub}/R_b = 1.265 \times 10^{-33}$ cm = 8.43×10^{60} . Due to $N_{ub1} = N_{ub2}$, then, it is a reliable evidence to show that our universe is a real gigantic UBH.

C. The Flatness and $(\Omega = \rho_r / \rho_o = 1)$ are the innate natures of our UBH: according to Hubble's law, in our universe, the relative expansive speed V_p of any point P, which has a distance R_p to a certain spherical center, is equal to,

 $V_p = H_o R_p \tag{8}$

From formula (3) and (4), on the Event Horizon of our UBH, when R_p prolongs to equal to R_{ub} , so, $V_p = C$, then,

 $H_0^2 = 8\pi G \rho_0 / 3$ (9)

Since our universe has been a real UBH, it must be a close spherical body; so, ρ_0 is the critical density of our UBH and is a sole value only decided by M_{ub} or R_{ub} from formulas (3) and (4).^[2] However, the real density ρ_r is originated from the same observed H_0 , i.e. $H_0^2 = 8\pi G \rho_r / 3$. Certainly, ρ_r should be completely equal to ρ_0 in formula (9), because ρ_0 and ρ_r are all come from the same H_0 . So, ($\Omega = \rho_r / \rho_0 = 1$) is the innate nature of our UBH. Thus, $\Omega = \rho_r / \rho_0 = 1$ should conversely verify that our universe is a real UBH.

D. Now owing to $R_{ub} < R_{uv}$ ($R_{ub} = 1.265 \times 10^{28}$ cm, $R_{uv} = C \times A_u = 1.3 \times 10^{28}$ cm), the farthest real boundary which can be observed by mankind is only the Event Horizon R_{ub} of our UBH, but not the Event Horizon R_{uv} of virtual M_{uv} .

If ρ_{ov} is defined by some theories other than the theory of BH as the critical density of our universe, strictly speaking, formula (3) cannot be adopted to determine ρ_{ov} , because the amounts of the real current M_{uv} outside our UBH can't be known. However, in modern cosmology, ρ_{ov} is just a presumed values, and calculated out on the assumption that M_{uv} and R_{uv} accord with formula (3). Thus, M_{uv} , R_{uv} and ρ_{ov} would be artificially formed a new virtual UBH (M_{uv}) bigger than our current UBH with a definite $R_{uv} = C \times A_u$. That virtual UBH would be: $R_{uv} = 1.3 \times 10^{28}$ cm, $M_{uv} = 8.77 \times 10^{55}$ g, $\rho_{ov} = 0.95 \times 10^{-29}$ g /cm³. Therefore, the so-called Ω has really become to $\Omega = \rho_r / \rho_{ov} = 10^{-29}$ g/ $0.95 \times 10^{-29} = 1.05$. However, ρ_r / ρ_{ov} is a true proportion of two real densities of two UBHs, but not a proportion between real density and critical density of the same universe. Only owing to $R_{ub} \approx R_{uv}$, $M_{ub} \approx M_{uv}$, $\Omega = \rho_r / \rho_{ov} \approx 1$ at present, it had been wrongly applied by most cosmologists as a discriminant to judge the future destiny of our universe: close universe or open universe. Since our universe is a real UBH as above demonstrations, it is a close universe. There is no significance to define Ω for any BH included our UBH.

Therefore, our current visible universe is equal to our UBH-- Mub, but not the virtual UBH-- Muv.

If there'll be still much energy-matters enough outside our UBH (M_{ub}), after n years, M_{ub} will enlarge to the present virtual M_{uv} . n = ($R_{uv} - R_{ub}$)/C = ($1.3 \times 10^{28} - 1.265 \times 10^{28}$)/ $3 \times 10^{10} = 3.7 \times 10^8$ yrs. However, at that time, the age A_u of our universe won't be 13.7×10^9 yrs, but equal to $A_u + n = 14.07 \times 10^9$ yrs.

E. The Event Horizon of our UBH, 2 $R_{ub} \le (2 R_{uv} = 2C \times A_u)$. It shows that, the relative expansive speed V_{ub} of the Event Horizon of our UBH has exceeded light speed C on average (i.e. $V_{ub} \approx 2C$) all the way from Big Bang to the present.

F. The calculated age of our universe t_o: According to the old formula, $t_o = 1/H_o = 1/(0.73\pm0.05) \times 100 \text{kms}^{-1}\text{Mpc}^{-1} \approx 13.3 \times 10^9 \text{ yrs}$, but according to the revised General Theory of Relativity (GTR), $t_o \approx 2/3 \times 1/H_o \approx 9 \times 10^9 \text{ yrs}$.

V. The accelerating expansion of our universe (AEOU) should be caused from collision between two UBHs in the early years.

From above demonstration, since our visible universe is our UBH— M_{ub} , but not M_{uv} , thus, AEOU = AEOUBH (accelerating expansion of our UBH).

The accelerating expansion of our universe (AEOU) was observed and demonstrated through the observations and calculations to the bursts of remote supernovas Ia. The AEOU happened about after 5×10^9 yrs of the birth of our universe or about 9×10^9 yrs ago. In this article below, the AEOU will be explained and demonstrated by the collisions between two universal black holes (UBHs).

Assuming that, about 9×10^9 yrs ago, our smaller UBH M_{ub1} collided with or dropped in another greater UBH M_{ub2} , what had happened since then? Of course, such collision was a long-term process.

Suppose M_{ub1} was the total mass of our smaller UBH, R_{ub1} was its Schwarzchild's radius, N_{o1} was numbers of MGBHs ($M_b \approx 10^{-5}$ g, $R_b \approx 1.5 \times 10^{-33}$ cm, $T_b \approx 0.65 \times 10^{-32}$ K) to form M_{ub1} .

Suppose M_{ub2} was the total mass of the greater UBH, R_{ub2} was its Schwarzchild's radius.

The conditions after collision between M_{ub1} and M_{ub2} are analyzed as below.

A. Once our smaller M_{ub1} dropped in the greater M_{ub2} about 9×10^9 yrs ago, from formula (7), so, $M_{ub1} + M_{ub2} = (R_{ub1} + R_{ub2}) C^2/2G$, it is said, due to capturing M_{ub1} , M_{ub2} had to increase its Schwarzchild's radius to $(R_{ub2} + R_{ub1})$. Thus, M_{ub2} in Δt times got the expansive speed of its Event Horizon V_{ub22} , $V_{ub22} = R_{ub1}/\Delta t$. If the Event Horizon of M_{ub2} did not fully expand to R_{ub2} before collision, M_{ub2} should have a speed V_{ub21} of repercussions of initial Inflation. If there might be energy-matters outside swallowed in by M_{ub2} , it would get other expansive speed V_{ub23} . Then, the total expansive speed of M_{ub2} 's Event Horizon V_{ub2} of M_{ub2} is: $V_{ub2} = (V_{ub21} + V_{ub22} + V_{ub23})$.

B. Let's look back to our original M_{ub1} , once the original M_{ub1} dropped into M_{ub2} about 9×10^9 yrs ago, it could swallow in energy-matters from M_{ub2} , from formula (7), M_{ub} is our present UBH turned from M_{ub1} , so, $M_{ub} = M_{ub1} + \Delta M_{ub12} + \Delta M_{ub13} = (R_{ub1} + \Delta R_{ub12} + \Delta R_{ub13}) C^2/2G = R_{ub}C^2/2G$. If M_{ub1} did not fully expand to R_{ub1} before collision, M_{ub1} should have a speed of its Event Horizon V_{ub11} of repercussions of initial Inflation. Under the general condition, M_{ub1} could only swallow in ΔM_{ub12} from M_{ub2} , it would lead R_{ub1} more expand to ΔR_{ub12} and get expansive speed $V_{ub12} = \Delta R_{ub12}/\Delta t$. However, due to that M_{ub2} had

the total expansive speed $V_{ub2} = (V_{ub21} + V_{ub22} + V_{ub23}), M_{ub2}$ could let M_{ub1} cause an additional space expansion ΔR_{ub13} , and led M_{ub1} swallow in more energy-matters ΔM_{ub13} . So, M_{ub1} could get an additional space expansive speed $V_{ub13} = \Delta R_{b13}/\Delta t$. Thus, the total expansive speed of M_{ub1} 's Event Horizon V_{ub1} of M_{ub1} is: $V_{ub1} = V_{ub11} + V_{ub12} + V_{ub13}$.

Conclusion:

Due to that our smaller UBH M_{ub1} dropped in another greater UBH M_{ub2}, and M_{ub1} could swallow in energy-matters from Mub2 over 9 billion years. It can be seen that, the main reason of accelerating expansion of our smaller UBH should have swallowed too much energy-matters from M_{ub2} and got V_{ub12} . The secondary reason might be the space expansion V_{ub13} caused from the expansive speeds V_{ub2} of M_{ub2} after collision. If no that collision happened about 9×10⁹yrs ago, the mass of our UBH would be a bit smaller than the original M_{ub1} , but not the current greater M_{ub} ; its Event Horizon would be a bit smaller than 2R_{ub1}, but not the current 2R_{bu}, because the energy-matters lost by emitting Hawking radiations were extremely little. Owing to $R_{bu} \approx C \times A_u$, it indicates that, the relative expansive speed of the Event Horizon of our UBH has almost been equal to 2C all the time. Thus, according to the principle of formula (7), the original mass of our UBH was M_{ub1} , so, $M_{ub1}/M_{ub} \approx (13.7 \times 10^9 - 9 \times 10^9)/13.7 \times 10^9 \approx$ $4.7 \times 10^9 / 13.7 \times 10^9 \approx 34.3\%$, correspondingly, the original R_{ub1} of M_{ub1}, R_{ub1}/R_{ub} $\approx 34.3\%$; the increased mass after collision from about 9×10^9 years ago to the present is ΔM_{ub} , so, $\Delta M_{ub}/M_{ub} \approx 9 \times 10^9/13.7 \times 10^9 \approx$ 65.7%, the increased ΔR_{ub} of ΔM_{ub} , $\Delta R_{ub}/R_{ub} \approx 65.7\%$. Thus, $M_{ub} = M_{ub} = \Delta M_{ub}$, and,

 $M_{ub} / M_{ub} \approx 34.3\%, R_{ub1}/R_{ub} \approx 34.3\%$

 $\Delta M_{ub}/M_{ub} \approx 65.7\%, \ \Delta R_{ub}/R_{ub} \approx 65.7\%$ (10)

VI. The different evolutionary processes and the same destiny of two kinds of black holes (BH). A. The evolutionary processes of BHs collapsed from compact stars of mass $\ge 3M_{\theta}$,

After a compact supernova of mass $\geq 3M_{\theta}$ collapsed, its remains would become a BH; all mass should expand full of the whole spherical space of $R_{\rm b}$ (annotation: most scientists considered that a Singularity existed at the center of any BH,^[9] but author confirmed that no Singularity existed in nature and in any BHs at all.^{[1][2]}). Then, According to Hawking's theory about BHs, if any energy-matters existed outside of a BH, they could be gradually and thoroughly swallowed into BH. In that process, BH would expand its volume and R_b, lower its temperature. Once no more energy-matters outside, BH would only emit Hawking Radiations to outside very slowly and simultaneously shrink its volume as well as raise its temperature. At last, such BH would contract into minimum gravitational BHs (i.e. MGBH, its $M_b \approx 10^{-5}$ g, $R_b \approx 1.5 \times 10^{-5}$ 33 cm, T_b $\approx 0.65 \times 10^{32}$ K, see reference [1]). Once a BH contracted to MGBHs, it could contract its volume no more, but disintegrate and vanish at once at the most fierce burst, because the exclusive forces caused from the highest temperature in MGBHs had been much greater than the gravitational forces of all energymatters. ^{[10][1][2]} It would be the common destiny of all BHs.

According to Hawking's theories about BHs, the lifetime $\tau_{\rm b}$ (from the formation of M_b to MGBH) of a BH (its mass is M_b) is:

 $\tau_{b} \approx 10^{-27} M_{b}^{3} (s)^{[11][1][2]}$ (11)

For example, if a compact star of mass $\approx 3M_{\theta}$ collapsed to a BH and no energy-matters outside to be swallowed in, its lifetime $\tau_b \approx 2 \times 10^{65}$ yrs. d $\tau_b \approx 3 \times 10^{-27} M_b^2 dM (s)^{[12][2]}$

(11a)

Suppose our current UBH $M_{ub} = 8.5 \times 10^{55}$ g, stop to expand its volume due to no more energy-matters outside and start to emit Hawking Radiations. After 1 year later, i. e. d $\tau_{\rm b}$ = 1 year, the mass loss dM of our UBH in a year is about: $dM \approx 3 \times 10^7 \times 10^{27} / [3 \times (8.5 \times 10^{55})^2) \approx 10^{-74} g/yr$.

B. The evolutionary processes of our real gigantic universal black hole (UBH).

The evolutionary process of our universe as a universal black hole (UBH-- $M_{\rm ub}$) is different with above BHs collapsed from a compact star. Author had demonstrated in the past article <New Concepts to Big Bang And Black Holes-Both Had No Singularity at All (Part 1 and part II)>[1][2] that, our universe was born and evolved from the mergence and collision between the large amounts ($N_{ub1} = N_{ub2} = 8.5 \times 10^{60}$, see IV.) of the same original MGBHs, (its $M_b \approx 10^{-5}$ g, $R_b \approx 1.5 \times 10^{-33}$ cm, $T_b \approx 0.65 \times 10^{32}$ K), but not born from Singularity confirmed by the most modern scientists. Just those mergence and collision created the Big Bang of our UBH^[1] about 13.7×10⁹yrs ago.

The future evolution of our universe as a UBH will depend on whether and how much energy-matters still exist outside of our UBH or no. If no energy-matters exist outside of our UBH at present, our UBH can only emit Hawking radiations, and gradually lose its mass M_{ub} now available. After emitting Hawing radiations in a extremely long period of time, our gigantic UBH will finally contract to MGBHs of 10^{-5} g and instantly vanish at the strongest burst, which will happen after τ_b years, $\tau_b > 10^{-27} M_{ub}^3 = 10^{-27} \times (8.5 \times 10^{55})^3 > 10^{133}$ yrs.

However, our universe has still expanded. It shows that there are large amounts of energy-matters outside of our UBH. Therefore, our UBH will gradually swallow in all energy-matters outside. After that, our UBH will stop to expand and only emit Hawking radiations until it finally contract to become MGBHs of 10⁻⁵g and instantly vanish at the strongest burst.

Although two kinds of BHs would have its respective different evolutionary processes, but their final destiny should be the same, they could only contract into MGBHs of 10⁻⁵g and instantly vanish at the strongest burst.

C. What did the super-massive BHs (its mass $\approx 10^9 M_{\theta}$) in the center of every cluster of galaxy come from? They might be all born at the same time with our UBH and formed by much less numbers of the same MGBHs than numbers of our UBH. Just those much smaller BHs as the core of the clusters of galaxies could attract so much energy-matters outside its Event Horizon and swallow in outside energy-matters to become gradually the current super-massive BHs in the universal age A_u. Just their existences and evolutions might lead the appearance of Quasars and lead the galaxy formation in the remote past. Their evolutionary process and final destiny in future will be the same with above two kinds of BHs, but their lifetimes will be between lifetimes of both.

BHs collapsed from compact stars would impossible grow up to a super-massive BH of mass $\approx 10^9 M_{\theta}$ in our universal age A_u , because each of them does not locate in the center of its cluster of galaxies or galaxy, they are all lack of food. In addition, their ages are all too young.

VII. In our universe, all energy-matter particles always have their respective gravitational forces and the exclusive forces produced by their heat energy, which have been the natural antagonist of gravitational force. Dark energy of exclusive force is not needed and can not really exist.

In our universe, any BHs included our UBH are all the stable entities of extremely long lifetime. Since it is so, the stability and balance inside every BH is very important. In the universe, every energy-matter particle has its mass (gravitational force) and heat energy (temperature) together, even neutrinos and lights are no exceptions (any light has its equivalent mass m_s , $m_s = h/C\lambda$, for heat, $m_s = \kappa T/C^2$). Gravity and heat pressure always form a pair of contradictions co-existed in any particle. Thus, the stability of any BH is the result of the antagonisms and balances between gravitation and heat pressure inside BH.

In any original nebulas or nebulous clusters of our UBH, at any point, under the condition of ideal spherical symmetry, the gas heat pressure P and gravitational force of a particle m_s should be considered as a state of heat-dynamic equilibrium. ρ —density, G—gravitational constant. κ -- Boltzmann's constant, R—distance between the center of M and m_s , M—the total mass in sphere of R,

$dP/dR = -GM\rho/R^{2} [8][2]$	(12)
$P = n\kappa T = \rho \kappa T / m_s^{[8][2]}$	(13)

In our universe, since formulas (12) and (13) can be universally applied to the gas states of any galaxies and clusters of galaxies, it doesn't matter whether a super-massive BH may exist in their center or not. **They had been already applied with other equations of border conditions by author to successfully solve many difficult problems in general BHs and our UBH**^[2]. Both formulas show that, in our UBH, only the exclusive forces of heat energy are always and forever resisting the shrinkage of gravitational forces of energy-matters. Even white dwarfs and neutron stars are all the results of stability between the gravitational forces and heat pressure under some special conditions (see Tolman-Oppenheimer-Volkoff's equation). In the universe, the disintegrated explosions of anything are all the results of its heat pressure inside much greater than its gravitational forces.

In our universe, except gravitational force, there are other three forces, i.e. electric force, weak force and strong force. They may integrate particles into some very solid body in the extremely short distance; such as diamonds, white dwarfs, and neutron stars. However, **only the various balances between** gravitational force and heat pressure would play a decisive role in the process of universal evolutions. Enough large amounts of energy-matters in high density could crash any solid bodies included neutron stars into particles or continuously collapse into black holes (BH). Once after a big compact star collapsed to a BH, its outside always had much energy-matters for being swallowed in, so, it would no more shrink but conversely expand its volume. Only the extra-high temperature turned from the gravitational collapse can resist or defeat the further gravitational contraction in BHs.

In reality, BHs in different size are just the results of the balances between the different heat pressure and the different gravitational force of energy-matter particles.

Thus, in reality, in our universe, the dark energy of exclusive force would not be needed at all for resisting the gravitational force.

VIII. The further analyses and conclusions are demonstrated as below:

Although above demonstrations and calculations are almost qualitative analyses, but not precise and complete quantitative analyses. However, some reliable and significant conclusions can be still drawn out as follows.

A. According to above calculations, under the condition of the current age of our UBH, $A_u = 13.7 \times 10^9$ years, the **average expansive speed V**_{ub1} on the opposite side of Event Horizon of our UBH had almost reached 2C, i. e. $V_{ubl} \approx 2C$ (on average) or $R_{ub} \leq (C \times A_u = R_{uv})$. It shows that, the mass center of our UBH has time enough to transmit its central gravitational forces to the energy-matters on the whole Event Horizon. Thus, $(R_{uv} = C \times A_u \geq R_{ub})$ is the necessary condition to maintain the stability of our UBH at present, so, our whole UBH inside can keep Flatness and Evenness. Once if $R_{ub} > R_{uv}$, it shows that, the energy-matters of some parts (R_{ub} - R_{uv}) in our UBH could not be effected by the gravitational forces of mass center, the whole UBH would not be stable.

B. Two different expansions of our UBH happened in its whole evolutionary process. The expansion of $(V_{ubl} > 2C)$ might only happen due to the space expansions of our UBH. For example, $V_{ubl} >> C$ happened at the Inflation just after Big Bang, because at that moment the expansion of our UBH was created by the mergence of large amounts of the same minimum gravitational BHs (i.e. MGBHs, its mass = 10^{-5} g),^[1] their instant mergence created the whole space Inflation of our new born UBH. It is completely different with the expansion of Event Horizon of our UBH, which is caused only by swallowing in energy-matters outside, such expansion hardly cause ($V_{ubl} > 2C$) as well as ($R_{uv} < R_{ub}$) [see formula (6b), $V_b \leq 2C$].

C. If no collision between our original UBH (M_{ub1}) and M_{ub2} happened about 9 billion years ago and if no energy-matters outside to be swallowed in, M_{ub1} was just an isolated UBH. (a). It could only have a decelerating expansion by the repercussions of initial Inflation after Inflation up to sufficient expansion. Then, R_{ub1} could reach to $R_{ub1} = 2GM_{ub1}/C^2$, $V_{ub1} = 0$, and expand no more; but started to shrink its volume by sustained emitting Hawking Radiations. Such conditions should just happen 9 billion years ago, because according to formula (10), $M_{ub1}/M_{ub} \approx 34.3\%$, $R_{ub1}/R_{ub} \approx 34.3\%$. (b). After that, M_{ub1} would extremely slowly decrease its mass until M_{ub1} contracts to MGBHs of 10⁻⁵g and instantly vanish at the strongest burst. Thus, our original UBH (M_{ub1}) would have no way to get the accelerating expansion after Inflation to its vanishing point.

D. Since $R_{ub} \approx C \times A_u$ is a total value and $V_{ub1} = 2C$ is a average value in our real universal age A_u , as a result, the conditions of $(V_{ub1} > 2C$ or $V_{ub1} < 2C$) could appear in some different special periods. The space expansion of our UBH exceeding light speed of $(V_{ub1} > 2C)$ should happen two times in our universal age A_u . (a). The greatest accelerating expansion of $V_{ub1} > 2C$ happened at the instant of Inflation after Big Bang. The space Inflation was created by the mergence of large amounts of the same MGBHs (its mass = 10^{-5} g). (b). $V_{ub1} > 2C$ might happen again in the early period of collision. Just our original smaller UBH-- M_{ub1} collided with and dropped in another greater UBH-- M_{ub2} about 9 billion years ago, it let M_{ub2} have a great expansive speed V_{ub2} , and lead our M_{ub1} get a ultra space expansive speed V_{ub13} . In addition, M_{ub1} could get another expansive speed V_{ub12} due to swallowing in energy-matters from M_{ub2} . Just $(V_{ub13}+V_{ub12})$ could cause the accelerating expansion of our UBH(M_{ub1}) and might let $V_{ub1} > 2C$ (see

paragraph V). Thus it can be seen, only the mergence or collision of BHs might probably cause the space expansion and probably let the expansive speed ($V_{ub1} > 2C$) sometimes, and might probably create ($R_{ub} > R_{uv}$) temporarily.

E. (a). Since $V_{ubl} \ge 2C$ had happen two times in our universal age $A_{u,}$ for keeping $R_{ub} \approx C \times A_u$, $[V_{ubl} \le 2C$ or $V_{ubl} \rightarrow 0$] should have definitely happened in a long-term period before collision of our original UBH(M_{ub1}). After Inflation, owing to no energy-matters swallowed in by M_{ub1}, M_{ub1} could only do a long-term deceleration by the repercussions of initial Inflation all the way and finally reached the sufficient expansion of R_{ub1} before collision. If $M_{ub1} = 34.3\% M_{ub}$ now available [see formula (10)], R_{ub1} would expand from $R_{ub1} \ll 34.3\% R_{ub}$ after Inflation to $R_{ub1} = 34.3\% R_{ub}$ before collision. At the time of $R_{ub1} = 34.3\% R_{ub}$, R_{ub1} had reached to the expansive limit, i.e. $V_{ub1} \approx 0$. Such conditions are with the same of above (a) of C. (b). Thus, after collision about 9 billion years ago, owing to the space expansion and swallowing in much energy-matters enough caused by collision, Vubl of our UBH (Mub) had to have an accelerating process from $(V_{ub1} \approx 0)$ to $(V_{ub1} > 2C)$ for keeping $R_{ub} \approx C \times A_u$. (c). Of course, if the accelerating expansion of our UBH (M_{ub}), which was turned from M_{ub1} after collision, reached to the limit of $V_{ubl} > 2C$, M_{ub} would be closely followed by a decelerating expansion from the limit of $V_{ubl} > 2C$ to $V_{ubl} \approx 2C$ some time or other, for example, it happened 7 billion years ago. Probably some alternate expansions might happen several times. (d). From then to the present, owing to much energy-matters enough outside to be swallowed in, our UBH could keep the expansive speed of $V_{ub1} \approx 2C$ all the way.

From above D and E, it can be seen, just a long-term deceleration before collision and acceleration after collision had happened, then, the observations could show the obviously accelerating expansion of our UBH about 9 billion years ago and later.

F. If our original UBH (M_{ub1}) at the birth was just equal to the current M_{ub} , i.e. $M_{ub1} = 100\% M_{ub}$ now available, if no collision between UBHs had happened any time and if no energy-matters to be swallowed in all the time; what a evolutionary image of our UBH might happen? (a). The Inflation of our newborn UBH after Big Bang would lead to the Event Horizon R_{uv} of our visible universe much smaller than the original R_{ub} of our UBH, i.e. $R_{uv} <<< R_{ub}$. (b). After that to the present, the deceleration of V_{ub1} from $V_{ub1} >> 2C$ to $V_{ub1} << 2C$ until $V_{ub1} = 0$; so, the original R_{ub} might be the decelerating expansion all the way due to repercussions of initial Inflation until $R_{ub} = 2GM_{ub}/C^2$ and $V_{ub1} = 0$ at present. (c). Owing to the increase of R_{uv} proportional to the growth of our universal age A_u ($R_{uv} = C \times A_u$), it could finally let R_{uv} catch up to R_{ub} of decelerating expansion, i. e. $R_{uv} = R_{ub} = C \times A_u$ and $V_{ub1} = 0$, which was the completely sufficient expansion of R_{ub} . (d). After that, R_{ub} would expand no more, but start to shrink its volume due to emitting Hawking Radiations until the final disappearance. It is said, in this fictitious model, only the sustained decelerating expansion of our UBH would exist after Inflation to the present due to the repercussions of initial Inflation, no accelerating expansion appeared at any time. It may indirectly indicate that the collision of our UBH (M_{ub1}) with another UBH (M_{ub2}) might truly happen about 9 billion years ago.

G. Suppose there was other evolutionary mode of my UBH. If our original UBH was extremely small at the birth of the universe, its continuous growth from the birth to the present only depended on swallowing in the very large amounts of energy-matters outside to keep its expansive speed of Event Horizon $V_{ub1} = 2C$ at every moment, i.e. $V_{ub1} \equiv 2C$. Thus, such expansive mode could also maintain $R_{ub} \equiv R_{uv} \equiv C \times A_u = 1.3 \times 10^{28}$ cm at present. However, in this evolutionary mode, no accelerating or decelerating expansions happened, and no Inflation after Big Bang happened too. Therefore, this evolutionary mode did not accord with the real conditions of our UBH, because no Inflation after Big Bang was impossible.

After reviewing the different evolutionary modes of our universe from sections C to G, only the conditions of section E better accorded with the real evolutionary process of our UBH. It clearly shows that the accelerating expansion of our universe was caused from the collision between two UBHs about 9 billion years ago.

H. $R_{uv} = C \times A_u = 1.3 \times 10^{28}$ cm, it originates from the supposition of $A_u = 13.7 \times 10^9$ years. However, $R_{ub} = 1.265 \times 10^{28}$ cm, it originates from the supposition of Hubble's constant $H_o = (0.73 \pm 0.05) \times 100$ kms⁻¹ Mpc⁻¹. The values of both R_{uv} and R_{ub} are so much close and almost equal to the same value, it let us have no way to judge accurately whether the current expansive speed V_{ub1} of the Event Horizon of our UBH will still keep 2C or has started to slow down to a little slower than 2C. The former case shows that, there will still

be very much energy-matters of M_{ub2} outside for being swallowed in by our UBH at present; the latter case shows that, the energy-matters of M_{ub2} outside of our UBH have reduced [see formulas (6b) and (6c)].

I. The very large amounts of ΔM_{ub} swallowed in from M_{ub2} by our original UBH (M_{ub1}) after collision about 9 billion years ago would completely turn into energy inside our current UBH. However, from formula (10), $\Delta M_{ub} / M_{ub} = 65.7\%$, and $M_{ub1} / M_{ub} = 34.3\%$. Have all ΔM_{ub} changed into so-called dark energy of gravitational force in our current UBH? Do all current visible and dark matters of our UBH come from the original UBH M_{ub1} ? How shall we imagine about dark energy, if our original UBH- $-M_{ub1} = 26\% M_{ub} = T^1 \mu v + T^2 \mu v$ (see paragraph II), and $\Delta M_{ub} = 74\% M_{ub} = T^3 \mu v$?

J. No matter how much energy-matters of M_{ub2} remain, but they are limited after all. Once M_{ub2} is completely swallowed in by M_{ub1} in future, then, the future $M_{ub} = M_{ub1} + M_{ub2}$, and the future $R_{ub} = R_{ub1} + R_{ub2} = (M_{ub1} + M_{ub2})2G/C^2$. At that time, R_{ub} will reach to complete expansion, $V_{ub} = 0$. Then, M_{ub} will start to contract itself by emitting Hawking Radiations until it finally become MGBHs of 10^{-5} g and at once vanish at the strongest burst.

-----The End-----

Correspondene to:

Dongsheng Zhang Graduated in 1957 From Beijing University of Aeronautics and Astronautics. China.

Permanent address: 17 Pontiac Road, West Hartford, CT 06117-2129, U. S. A.

Email: <u>ZhangDS12@hotmail.com</u>

References:

- 1. Dongsheng Zhang: New Concepts to Big Bang And Black Holes-Both Had No Singularity at All (Part 1).
- 2. Dongsheng Zhang: New Concepts to Big Bang And Black Holes—Both Had No Singularity at All (Part 2). Two articles above were published on magazine "Nature and Science", 2(3), 2(4),3(1), or debate-001, 2004, ISSN:1545-0740, Published by Marsland Company, P.O.Box 753, East Lansing, Michigan, MI 48826 U.S.A. http://www.sciencepub.org/nature/debate-001, and 0204 http://www.sciencepub.org/nature/0203 and 0204 http://www.sciencepub.org/nature/0203 and 0204 http://www.sciencepub.org/nature/0203 and 0204 http://www.sciencepub.org/nature/0203 and 0204 http://www.sciencepub.org/nature/0203 and 0204 http://www.sciencepub.org/nature/0301.
- 3. Wang Yi-chao: The specter of dark energy. <Finance and Economics> magazine , 2007-01-08, China. http://www.caijing.com.cn/newcn/econout/other/2007-01-06/15365.shtml.
- 4. Lu Chang-hai: Cosmological Constant, Supersymmetry and Brane Cosmology, <u>http://www.changhai.org/2003-08-</u>17
- 5. The challenge to the theory of dark energy: the accelerating expansion of our universe doesn't need dark energy. http://tech.163.com/2005-04--25
- 6.The new discovery to challenge Einstein: Dark energy may not exist. <u>http://tech.163.com/2006-05-17</u>
- 7.Scientists had firstly drawn up the 3-dimension map of dark matters of our universe. Web.wenxuecity.com/2007-05-21
- 8.He, Xiang-Tao: Observational Astronomy; Science Publishing House, Beijing, China. 2002.
- 9. John & Gribbin: Companion to the cosmos. Hainan Publishing House. 2001.5
- 10.Jean-Pierre Luminet: Black Holes; Hunan Science-Technology Publishing House, China: Chinese Edition. 2000
- 11.Wang, Yong-jiu. Physics of Black Holes. Publishing House of Hunan Normal University. Hunan, China. 2002.
- 12. Dongsheng Zhang: New Explanations to Hawking Radiation With Classical Theories. Nature and Science, 2006, 4(2). http://www.sciencepub.org/nature/0402

Modification of Carboxymethyl Starch as Nano Carriers for Oral Drug Delivery

Mohammad Reza Saboktakin *, Abel Maharramov *, Mohammad Ali Ramazanov *, Mehrdad Mahkam **

* Department of Chemistry, Baku State University, Baku, Azarbaijan ** Chemistry Department, Azarbaijan University of Tarbiat Moallem, Tabriz, Iran saboktakin123@yahoo.com

Abstract: Received: 8/Natural polymers are considered high value polymeric materials because of their potential as biocompatible materials with medical applications. The chemical modification of natural polymers by grafting has received considerable attention in recent years because of the wide variety of monomers available. As the first part of a continued research on conversion of carboxymethyl starch (CMS) to useful biopolymer-based materials, large numbers of carboxylic functional groups were introduced onto CMS by grafting with poly methacrylic acid (PMAA). Free radical graft copolymerizations were carried out at 70°C, bis-acrylamide as a cross-linking agent and persulfate as an initiator. Equilibrium swelling studies were carried out in enzyme-free simulated gastric and intestinal fluids (SGF and SIF, respectively). This hydrogel converted to nano by freeze drying method and characterized by scanning electron microscopy, differential scanning calorimetry and FT-IR. Two anti-inflammatory model drugs, 5-aminosalicylic acid (5-ASA) and salicylic acid (SA) was entrapped in these nano gels and the in vitro release profiles were established separately in both enzyme-free SGF and SIF. The drug release was found to be faster in SIF. The drug-release profiles indicate that amount drugs release depends on their degree of swelling, and crosslinking. [Nature and Science. 2007;5(3):30-36]. (ISSN: 1545-0740).

Key words: Nano, Modification, CMS, pH-sensitive, Oral drug delivery

Introduction

Nano carriers have important potential applications for the administration of therapeutic molecules. The research in this area is being carried out all over the world at a great pace. Research areas cover novel properties that have been developed increased efficiency of drug delivery, improved release profiles and drug targeting. Although oral delivery has become a widely accepted route of administration of therapeutic drugs, the gastrointestinal tract presents several formidable barriers to drug delivery. To achieve successful colonic delivery, a drug needs to be protected from absorption of the environment of the upper gastrointestinal tract (GIT) and then be abruptly released into the proximal colon, which is considered the optimum site for colon-targeted delivery of drugs. One strategy for targeting orally administered drugs to the colon includes coating drugs with pH-sensitive hydrogels [1-6]. Polymer bonded drug usually contain one solid drug bonded together in a matrix of a solid polymeric binder. They can be produced by polymerizing a monomer such as methacrylic acid (MAA), mixed with a particulate drug, by means of a chemical polymerization catalyst, such as AIBN or by means of high-energy radiation, such as x-ray or gamma rays [7-9].

Natural polymers have potential pharmaceutical applications because of their low toxicity, biocompatibility, and excellent biodegradability. Starch is the most abundant, renewable biopolymer, which is very promising raw material, available at low cost for preparing of various functional polymers. Carboxymethyl starch (CMS) widely used in pharmaceuticals; however, it may need to be further modified for some special applications. Among diverse approaches that are possible for modifying polysaccharides, grafting of synthetic polymer is a convenient method for adding new properties to a polysaccharide with minimum loss of its initial properties [10]. Graft copolymerization of vinyl monomers onto polysaccharides using free radical initiation, has attracted the interest of many scientists. Up to now, considerable works have been devoted to the grafting of vinyl monomers onto the substrates, especially Starch and cellulose [11]. Existence of polar functionally groups as carboxylic acid need not only for bioadhesive properties but also for pH-sensitive properties of polymer [12, 13]. Because the increase of MAA content in the hydrogels provides more hydrogen bonds at low pH and more electrostatic repulsion at high pH.

It is as a part of our research program on CMS modification to prepare materials with pH-sensitive properties for uses as colon-specific drug delivery. The free radical graft copolymerization poly methacrylic acid onto CMS was carried out at 70 °C, bis-acrylamide as a cross-linking agent and persulfate as an initiator. The mixture modified hydrogel and 5-aminosalicylic acid (5-ASA) and salicylic acid (SA) as model drugs were converted to nano by freeze-drying method. The equilibrium swelling studies and in

vitro release profiles were carried out in enzyme-free simulated gastric and intestinal fluids (SGF and SIF, respectively). The influences of different factors, such as content of MAA in the feed monomer and swelling were studied.

Experimental Materials

carboxymethyl starch (CMS) [degree of substitution (DS) = 0.49] was prepared by the method described in the literature [14]. Methacrylic acid (MAA) and bis-acrylamide were purchased from Merck Co. The solvents and reagents were obtained from Fluka. The IR spectra were recorded on a Shimadzu FT IR-408 spectrophotometer. The DSC curves were obtained on a TGA/SDTA 851 calorimeter at heating and cooling rates of 10° C/min under N₂. The amount of released drug was determined on a Philips PU 8620 UV spectrophotometer at the absorption maximum of the free drugs 5-ASA and SA in aqueous alkali ($\lambda max = 205 \text{ nm}$) and ($\lambda max = 235 \text{ nm}$) respectively, using a 1 cm quartz cell. Enzyme-free SGF (pH 1) or SIF (pH 7.4) were prepared according to the method described in the US Pharmacopeia [15].

Methods

Copolymerization: General Procedure

CMS with different molar ratios of methacrylic acid were polymerized at $60-70^{\circ}$ C in a thermostatic water bath, bis-acrylamide as a cross-linking agent (CA), using persulfate as an initiator ([I] = 0.02 M) and water as the solvent (50 mL). All experiments were carried out in Pyrex glass ampoules. After the specific time (48 h), the precipitated network polymer was collected and dried in vacuum.

Preparation of nanoparticle

0.5 g of polymer bonded drugs (PBDs) containing 5-ASA or SA was dispersed with stirring in 25 ml deionised water. After approximately 180 min, the PBDs were sprayed into a liquid nitrogen bath cooled down to 77° K, resulting in frozen droplets. These frozen droplets were then put into the chamber of the freeze-dryer. In the freeze-drying process, the products are dried by a sublimation of the water component in an iced solution. Figure 1 show scanning electron microscope (SEM) of nano polymer bonded drugs.

Measurement of swelling ratio

The resulting network polymers swell and become soft in solvents such as H_2O and most organic solvents without dissolving. To measure the swelling, preweighed dry drug-free hydrogels were immersed in various buffer solutions (pH 7.4 and pH 1) at 37° C. After excess water on the surface was removed with the filter paper, the weight of the swollen samples was measured at various time intervals. The procedure was repeated until there was no further weight increase. The degree of swelling was calculated according the relation:

SW (%) = $[(W_s - W_d)/W_d] \times 100$

Where, W_s and W_d represent the weight of swollen and dry samples, respectively. Time-dependent swelling behavior of cross-linked polymers in pH 1 and pH 7.4 at 37° C are plotted in figure 2.

Results and Discussion

To achieve successful colonic delivery, a drug needs to be protected from absorption of the environment of the upper gastrointestinal tract (GIT) and then be abruptly released into the proximal colon, which is considered the optimum site for colon-targeted delivery of drugs. These requirements have prompted the development of polymeric systems that swell minimally under acidic conditions but extensively in basic intestinal medium.

The composition of the polymer defines its nature as a neutral or ionic network and furthermore, its hydrophilic/hydrophobic characteristics. Ionic hydrogels, which could be cationic, containing basic functional groups or anionic, containing acidic functional groups, have been reported to be very sensitive to changes in the environmental pH. The swelling properties of the ionic hydrogels are unique due to the ionization of their pendent functional groups. The equilibrium swelling behaviour of ionic hydrogels containing acidic and/or basic functional groups is illustrated in Figure 3. Hydrogels containing basic functional groups is found increased swelling activity in acidic conditions and reduced in basic conditions

but on the other hand pH sensitive anionic hydrogels shows low swelling activity in acidic medium but very high activity in basic medium. As shown in Figure 2, an increase in the content of MAA in the feed monomer mixtures resulted in less swelling in SGF but greater swelling in SIF. This is because the increase of MAA content in the hydrogels provides more hydrogen bonds at low pH and more electrostatic repulsion at high pH.

Characterization of hydrolysis product

Polymer–drug adduct (90 mg) was dispersed in 20 ml of pH 8 buffered solution. The reaction mixture was maintained at 37 °C. After 24 h the hydrolysis solution was sampled and neutralized with 1 M HCl and the solvent was evaporated in vacuo. The resulting crude product was treated with 30 ml of ethyl ether and heated. The suspension was then filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residual solid was recrystallized from ethanol and characterized by UV and melting point measurements.

In vitro release studies

Nano and micro polymer bonded drugs (50 mg) were poured into 3 mL of aqueous buffer solution (SGF: pH 1 or SIF: pH 7.4). The mixture was introduced into a cellophane membrane dialysis bag. The bag was closed and transferred to a flask containing 20 mL of the same solution maintained at 37° C. The external solution was continuously stirred, and 3 mL samples were removed at selected intervals. The volume removed was replaced with SGF or SIF. Triplicate samples were used. The sample of hydrolyzate was analyzed by UV spectrophotometer, and the quantity of 5-ASA and SA were determined using a standard calibration curve obtained under the same conditions.

Compare of swelling ratio nano and micro:

It appears that the degree of swelling depends on their particle size. As shows in fig. 2, a decrease in the molecular size of carriers increased the swelling rate.

Thermal Behavior

The thermal behavior of a polymer is important in relation to its properties for controlling the release rate in order to have a suitable drug dosage form. The glass transition temperature (Tg) was determined from the DSC thermograms. The values are given in Table1. The higher Tg values probably related to the introduction of crosslinks, which would decrease the flexibility of the chains and the ability of the chains to undergo segmental motion, which would increase the Tg values [16]. On the other hand the introduction of a strongly polar carboxylic acid group can increase the Tg value because of the formation of internal hydrogen bonds between the polymer chains.

Drug Release by Hydrolysis of Polymer Bonded Drugs:

For learn of effect of the nature and size of the drug in drug delivery, we study drug release of the polymers containing nano and micro containing 5-ASA and SA as a pharmaceutically active compound as a function of time is shown in figures 4. The concentration of 5-ASA and SA released at selected time intervals was determined by UV spectrophotometry at 205 and 235 nm, respectively. In order to study potential application of PBDs containing 5-aminosalicylic acid and SA as pharmaceutically active compounds, we have studied the drug release behavior of the polymers under physiological conditions. The concentration of drugs released at selected time intervals was determined by UV spectrophotometry. Important parameter for increasing of diffusion coefficient is decreased of particle size. It appears that the degree of drug release polymers depends on their particle size. As shows in 4, a decrease in the molecular size increased the drug release rate. In odder hand, the chemical structure of the drug too is an important factor in hydrolytic behavior of polymeric prodrugs. As shown in Figure 4, High different hydrolysis rate for SA compared to 5-ASA at pHs 1 and 7.4 can be related to the functional groups along the drug. 5-ASA contains both amine (basic) and carboxylic acid (acidic) functional groups. This factor ultimately result in an increase hydrophilicity of 5-ASA in pHs 1 and 7.4, and reduce of different hydrolysis rate 5-ASA compared to SA at pHs 1 and 7.4.


PBDs-1A = P-1+5-ASA





PBDs-2A=P-2+5-ASAPBDs-2S=P-2+SAFigure 1:SEM of nano polymer bonded drugs

Polymers	Molar	composition a	Degree of	Tg (° C)					
	CMS (gr)	MAA (gr)	CA (gr)	IN (gr)	Substitution (DS) ¹				
P-1	1	3	0.05	0.05	0.49	130			
P-2	1	2	0.05	0.05	0.49	142			

1: the method described in the literature [14].



Figure 2. Time-dependent swelling behavior of micro and nano carriers as a function of time at 37°C.



Figure 3. Equilibrium degree of swelling in response to pH



Figure 4. Release of drug from micro and nano polymeric carriers as a function of time at 37°C.

Conclusion

The size and the nature of the incorporated drug play a very important role in determining the efficiency of its release from the carrier. An increase in the molecular size of the drug or PBDs reduces the drug release rate [17]. The swelling and hydrolytic behavior of the hydrogels was dependent on the content of MAA groups and caused a decrease in gel swelling in SGF or an increase in gel swelling in SIF. Modified CMS with different contents of MAA and CA by graft copolymerization reactions were carried out under microwave-radiation. The swelling of the hydrogels was dependent on the content of MAA groups and caused a decrease in gel swelling in SGF or an increase in gel swelling in SIF. Incorporation of MAA made the hydrogels pH-dependent and the transition between the swollen and the collapsed states occurred at high and low pH. The swelling ratios of the hydrogels increased at pH 7.4, but decreased at pH 1 with increasing incorporation of MAA.

particle size of carrier and chemical structure of the drug in polymer. That increased by reducing of particle size. Based on the great difference in hydrolysis rate at pH 1 and 7.4, this modified natural polymer appears to be good candidates for colon-specific drug delivery.

Correspondence to:

Mehrdad Mahkam Chemistry Department, Azarbaijan University of Tarbiat Moallem, Tabriz, Iran <u>mmahkam@yahoo.com</u>

Received: 8/9/2007

References

- 1. H. BrØndsted, J. Kopeček, Hydrogels for site-specific oral delivery, Proc. Int. Symp. Control. Rel. Bioact. Mater, 17, 128-129, 1990.
- 2. 2. Mahkam, M.; Doostie, L.; the relation between swelling properties and cross-linking of hydrogels designed for colon-specific drug delivery; J. Drug Delivery. 2005, 12 (6), 343- 347.
- 3. M. Mahkam, Using pH-sensitive hydrogels containing cubane as a crosslinking agent for oral delivery of insulin, Journal of Biomedical Materials Research (Applied Biomaterials), 15, 75B (1): 108-112, 2005.
- Krogars, K., Heinamaki, J., Vesalahti, J., Marvola, M., Antikainen, O., Yliruusi, J., Marvola, M. and Yliruusi, J., Extrusion-spheronization of pH-sensitive polymeric matrix pellets for possible colonic drug delivery. Int J Pharm, 199, 187-194, 2000.
- H. C. Chiu, G. H. Hsiue, Y. P. Lee, L. W. Huang, Synthesis and characterization of pH-sensitive dextran hydrogels as a potential colon-specific drug delivery system. J. Biomater. Sci. Polym. Ed, 10, 591-608, 1999.
- M. Mahkam, M. Allahverdipoor, R. Mohammadi, S. O. Ranaei-Siadat, M. R. Rashidi, S. Davaran, M. Barshan, and S. E. Ranaei-Siadat, An Oral Delivery System for Insulin. Journal of Bioactive and Compatible Polymers, 21: 135-148, 2006.
- G. Giammona, G. Pitarresi, G. Cavallora, G. Spadaro, New biodegradable hydrogels based on an acryloylated polyaspartamide crosslinked by gamma irradiation, J. Biomed. Sci. Polym. Ed, 10, 969-987, 1999.
- 8. E. Jabbari, S. Nozari, Swelling behavior of acrylic acid hydrogels prepared by γ radiation crosslinking of polyacrylic acid in aqueous solution, Eur. Polym. J, 36, 2685-2692, 2000.
- 9. Mahkam, M.; controlled release of biomolecules from pH-sensitive hydrogels prepared by radiation polymerization; J. Bioact. Comp.Polym, 19(3) 209-220, 2004.
- 10. Fanta G.F. and Doane W.M., Grafted Starches. In Modified Starches: Properties and Uses; Wurzburg, O.B., Ed., CRC, Boca Raton (Florida), 149-178, 1986.
- 11. Athawale V.D. and Rathi S.C., Role and relevance of polarity and solubility of vinyl monomers in graft polymerization onto starch, React. Func. Polym., 34, 11-17, 1997.
- 12. Peppas, N. A.; hydrogels in medicine and pharmacy, CRC Press: Boca Raton, FL. 1987.
- 13. Lenaerts, V.; Couvreur, P.; Grislain, L.; Maincent, P.; bioadhesive drug delivery systems, CRC Press: Boca Raton, FL. pp 93-104, 1990.
- 14. Honghua. Xu.; Tiejing. Li., The analysis of boundary functions of CMS reaction factors, J. Nature and Science, 3(2), 2005.
- 15. US Pharmacopeial Convention, Inc. The United State Pharmacopeia, 24th ed. Rockvile, MD:US Pharmacopeial Convention, Inc.; 1999.

Nature and Science, 5(3), 2007, Mohammad Reza Saboktakin, Abel Maharramov, Mohammad Ali Ramazanov, Modification of carboxymethyl starch as nano carriers for oral drug delivery

- Mahkam, M.; Sharifi, N.; Entezami, A. A.; regulation of controlled release of ibuprofen from crosslinked polymers containing cubane as a new crosslinking agent; J. Bioact. Comp. Polym. 15, 396-404, 2000.
- 17. Ratner, B. D., Comprehensive Polymer Science– The Synthesis, Characterisation, Reactions & Applications of Polymers, Aggarwal, S. K., ed., vol 7, Pergamon Press, Oxford, pp. 201-247,1989.

Comparative X-Ray Structure analysis of systemic fungicides (N-(2,6 dimethyl phenyl)-N-(2-keto-1methyl butyl) 3-hydroxypropanamide) AND cis N-(1,1,2,2-tetrachloroethylthio)-4-cyclohexene-1,2dicarboximide)

* Dr. Jyotsna Chauhan, * Dr. Rachna Tiwari, ** Dr. R.K Tiwari

 * Lecturer in physics department in Rajeev Gandhi Technical University Email: jyotsnachauhan2006@gmail.com
** Reader in Physics Department in Jiwaji University

Abstract: There are large numbers of chemicals compounds for the protection of crops, available commercially in the market but their effects dependent on the climate, type of soil, and other physical parameters. The interactions of proposed fungicides with the macromolecule of the parasite are dependent on the stereochemistry of these compounds. In order to design more effective synthetic fungicides, it is necessary to analyze the three dimensional structure of these compounds and if possible the receptor molecule. The structures of these compounds can be obtained by X-ray diffraction method in crystalline form and they will invariably be similar to their structures in solution. The composition of the crystal (N-(2,6 dim ethyl phenyl)-N-(2-keto-1-methyl butyl) 3- hydroxypropanamide) is confirmed by comparing the infra-red spectra of the two components. The unit cell parameters are a =7.865(1)Å, b =13.122(2)Å, c =15.130(1)Å, α =90(1)°, β =101.75(2)°, γ =90(1)°. The space group is determined to be P2₁/c. The calculated density of the crystal is 1.1919g/cm³ and measured density is 1.192g/cm³.All the lengths in the Benzene ring vary from 1.3705(2)Å to 1.4176(1)Å, show a good agreement with their standard value of 1.395Å. The Unit cell parameters of cis N-(1, 1, 2,2-tetrachloroethylthio)-4-cyclohexene-1, 2dicarboximide) are a=10.5665(7)Å, b=6.6413(3)Å, c=19.3973(12)Å and Z=4. Thus the space group is determined to be P2₁/c and crystal of monoclinic system. We can see that there are some differences in unit cell parameters in both the crystals. We will see how these differences affect the systemic fungicides biological activity. We compare the structures of both the systemic fungicides. [Nature and Science. 2007;5(3):37-43]. (ISSN: 1545-0740).

Keywords: X-ray crystallography, Triagonal Hybridization, systemic fungicides

I. Introduction

2.

FUNGICIDES: Important class of chemicals/ drugs used widely for the protection of crops.

Structure-Activity Relationship

The activity of a drug is intimately related to its chemical structure. Knowledge about the chemical structure of a chemical is useful for:-

- 1. Synthesis of new compounds with more specific actions and fewer adverse reactions.
 - (a) To increase/decrease the duration of action of the original drug or to get a more potent compound.
 - (b) To restrict the action to a specific system of the body.
 - (c) To reduce the adverse reactions, toxicity and other disadvantages associated.
 - Synthesis of competitive antagonists.
- 3. Understanding the basic chemical groups responsible for drug action.

Action of Systemic Fungicides

- Very little is known about the mechanism of these fungicides. The following are the possibilities:-
- 1. Inactivation of the enzymes and toxins of the pathogens.
- 2. Selective accumulation of the fungicide due to greater permeability of the fungus cell wall.
- 3. Damage to the membranes of the fungal hyphens and inhibition of structures, such as aspersoria, cushion formation emergence of germ tubes and formation of haustoria's.

4. Inhibition of fungal enzymes or their destruction, Systemic fungicides are more specific in their action than non-Systemic fungicides.

II. Experiments

Crystals of (N-(2,6 dimethyl phenyl)-N-(2-keto-1-methyl butyl) 3-hydroxypropanamide) are grown at 4° -5° from its solution in Toluene by slow evaporation method Crystallization of **cis** N-(1, 1, 2,2tetrachloroethylthio)-4-cyclohexene-1,2-dicarboximide) is done by slow evaporation from a solution of methyl alcohol at 40°C temp. The crystals found were pale yellow in color and rectangular in shape.. The unit cell parameters are determined directly by automatic computerized 4 - circled Enraf Nonious CAD-4 diffractometer in ω -2 θ scan mode.

DATA COLLECTION AND STRUCTURE SOLUTION: The three dimensional intensity data are collected on a computerized automatic 4-circled CAD-4 Enraf-Nonious diffractometer and the crystal structure is solved using the SHELXS-97.

Refinement: The structure determination is carried out on VAX machine using SHELXS-97 program. All the non hydrogen atoms are located in the beginning itself. The co-ordinates thus obtained are fed to SHELXL-97 for refinement. The final R index is 0.045 for all the observed reflection 3849 (including all the unique reflections) for (N-(2,6 dimethyl phenyl)-N-(2-keto-1-methyl butyl) 3-hydroxypropanamide). For cis N-(1,1,2,2-tetrachloroethylthio)-4-cyclohexene-1,2-dicarboximide) the R factor dropped to 0.0516 after several cycles of refinement. To reduce R factor to 0.0437, further refinement of the structure was carried out with individuals' anisotropic temperature factors exponent of the form.

-2Pi ^ 2[h^2a*^2U_{11}+----+2hKa*b*U_{12}]

The hydrogen atoms are fixed by geometrical consideration at this stage, but not included in refinement. Refinement of the structure is terminated after two more cycles when all the shifts in Parameter's become much smaller than the corresponding estimated standard deviations. The final R value is 0.0437 for all the 8018 reflections for **cis N-(1, 1 ,2,2-tetrachloroethylthio)-4-cyclohexene-1 ,2-dicarboximide).**

III. Result And Discussion

The ORTEP diagram of (N-(2,6 dimethyl phenyl)-N-(2-keto-1-methyl butyl) 3hydroxypropanamide) is shown in fig 1 and the ORTEP diagram of cis N-(1, 1, 2,2tetrachloroethylthio)-4-cyclohexene-1, 2-dicarboximide) is shown in fig 2. Bond length for (N-(2,6 dimethyl phenyl)-N-(2-keto-1-methyl butyl) 3-hydroxypropanamide) is given in Table 1 and Bond Angles in Table 2. Bond length for cis N-(1, 1 ,2,2-tetrachloroethylthio)-4-cyclohexene-1 ,2dicarboximide) is given in Table 3 and Bond Angles in Table 4. In N-(2,6 dimethyl phenyl)-N-(2-keto-1-methyl butyl) 3-hydroxypropanamide) the geometry around N(1), C(13) and C(10) appears to be normal as all the lengths are close to single bond normal values and the angles are according to the configuration. The C-N distances are similar to that observed in structures having triagonal hybridization. The equations for the mean planes were calculated by the method suggested by Blow (1960). All the lengths in the Benzene ring vary from 1.3705(2)Å to 1.4176(1)Å, show a good agreement with their standard value of 1.395Å. The deviations of the inner bond angles in the Benzene ring from 120° are slightly greater than 2σ (=0.7°). The geometry around N(1), C(13) and C(10) appears to be normal as all the lengths are close to single bond normal values and the angles are according to the configuration. The C-N distances are similar to that observed in structures having triagonal hybridization. It is of interest to see in cis N-(1,1,2,2-tetrachloroethylthio)-4-cyclohexene-1,2-dicarboximide) the geometry of Phthalimide group. The C (1)-C (2) bond length is much shorter 1.309(4) Å compared to standard values, whereas the largest bond distance is C (5)-C (6) of 1.543(3)Å But as far as bond angles are concerned, they vary from 110.7(2) ° to 120.2(3) °, thus suggest that the ring is compressed as expected. The five-member ring shows usual behavior. The geometry around S (1), C (10) and C(12) appears to be normal as all the lengths are close to single normal bond values and angles are according to the configuration. The N (8)-S(1)-C(1O) angle of 102.2(9)° shows that the chain is almost right angle to phthalimide group. The angle of twist between phthalimide group and remaining chain N (8)-S (1)-C (10)-C (11) is of -74.9(2) °. The phthalimide group appears to be planner, as we calculated mean planes using Blow's method. If we look to the angles between different planes, it appears that the molecule is highly twisted and folded.

Table 1. Bond distances in $\{A\}$ involving non -hydrogen atoms with estimate standard deviations in parentheses

O(1) - C(10)	1.2191(1)
O(2) - C(14)	1.1953(2)
O(3) - C(11)	1.2382(2)
N(1) - C(1)	1.4429(2)
N(1) - C(10)	1.3618(1)
N(1) - C(13)	1.4680(1)
C(1) - C(2)	1.4056(2)
C(1) - C(6)	1.4176(1)
C(2) - C(3)	1.3972(1)
C(2) - C(8)	1.4987(1)
C(3) - C(4)	1.3811(2)
C(4) - C(5)	1.3705(2)
C(5) - C(6)	1.3900(1)
C(6) - C(7)	1.4859(2)
C(10) - C(20)	1.5530(2)
C(11) - C(20)	1.3919(1)
C(13) - C(14)	1.5112(2)
C(13) - C(17)	1.5321(1)
C(14) - C(15)	1.3435(1)
C(15) - C(16)	1.4389(2)

Table 2. Bond angles {A} of non-hydrogen atoms with estimated standard deviations in parentheses

C(1) - N(1) - C(10) 121.43(1)
C(1) - N(1) - C(13) 120.97(1)
C(10) - N(1) - C(13) 116.33(2)
N(1) - C(1) - C(2) 118.39(1)
C(2) - C(1) - C(6) 121.87(1)
N(1) - C(1) - C(6) 119.73(2)
C(1) - C(2) - C(3) 117.40(2)
C(1) - C(2) - C(8) - 121.63(2)
C(3) - C(2) - C(8) - 120.93(2)
C(2) - C(3) - C(4) - 121.54(2)
C(3) - C(4) - C(5) 119.86(1)
C(4) - C(5) - C(6) 122.12(2)
C(1) - C(6) - C(5) 117.15(1)
C(5) - C(6) - C(7) - 121.05(1)
C(1) - C(6) - C(7) - 121.80(1)
O(1) - C(10) - N(1) - 122.35(1)
O(1) - C(10) - C(20) 121.96(2)
C(10) - N(1) - C(13) 116.33(1)
O(3) - C(11) - C(20) 113.99(2)
N(1) - C(13) - C(14) 111.32(1)
C(14) - C(13) - C(17) 108.37(1)
N(1) - C(13) - C(17) 112.44(2)
N(1) - C(13) - C(17) 112.44(1)
O(2) - C(14) - C(13) 126.87(1)
C(13) - C(14) - C(15) 109.26(1)
C(14) - C(15) - C(16) 116.79(2)

C(10) - C(20) - C(11) 112.98(2)

Table 3. bond length [A] with estimated standard deviation in parenthesis for cis N-(1, 1 ,2,2-tetrachloroethylthio)-4-cyclohexene-1 ,2-dicarboximide

S (1) - N (8)	1.6854 (17)
S (1) - C (10)	1.820(2)
C1 (1) -C (10)	1.773 (2)
C1 (2) - C (10)	1.767 (2)
C1 (3) - C (11)	1.764 (2)
C1 (4) - C (11)	1.768 (2)
C (1) - C (2)	1.309 (4)
C (1) - C (6)	1.491 (4)
C (3) - C (4)	1.534 (3)
C (4) - C (9)	1.502 (3)
C (4) - C (5)	1.533 (3)
C (5) -C (7)	1.517 (3)
C (5) -C (6)	1.543 (3)
C (7) - O (13)	1.196 (3)
C (7) - N (8)	1.414 (3)
N (8) -C (9)	1.400 (3)
C (9) -C (12)	1.203 (3)
C (10) - C (11)	1.537 (3)

Table 4. Bond Angle [Degree] with estimated standard deviation in parenthesis

102.23 (9)
120.2 (2)
119.9
119.9
120.1 (2)
120.0
120.0
110.7 (2)
109.5
109.5
109.5
109.5
108.1
105.33 (16)
109.33 (18)
114.73 (18)
109.0
109.0
109.0
105.50 (16)
110.37 (19)
114.00 (19)
108.9
108.9
108.9
111.56 (19)
109.3
109.3

Nature and Science, 5(3), 2007, Jyotsna Chauhan, Rachna Tiwari, Tiwari, Comparative X-Ray Structure analysis of systemic fungicides (N-(2,6 dimethyl phenyl)-N-(2-keto-1-methyl butyl) 3hydroxypropanamide) AND cis N-(1, 1, 2,2-tetrachloroethylthio)-4-cyclohexene-1,2-dicarboximide)

C (1) -C (6) -H (6B)	109.3
C (5) -C (6) -H (6B)	109.3
H (6A) -C(6) -H (6B)	108.0
O (13) -C (7) -N (8)	124.32 (19)
O (13) -C (7) -C (5)	127.97 (19)
N (8) -C (7) -C (5)	107.71 (17)
C (9) -N (8) -C (7)	112.26 (17)
C (9) -N (8) -S (1)	123.74 (14)
C (7) -N (8) -S (1)	122.99 (14)
O (12) -C (9) -N (8)	123.40 (19)
O (12) -C (9) -C (4)	127.6 (2)
N (8) -C (9) -C (4)	108.95 (17)
C (11) -C (10) - C1(2)	109.07 (15)
C (11) -C (10) - C1(1)	110.81 (15)
C1 (2) -C (10) - C1 (1)	109.99 (12)
C (11) -C (10) -S (1)	113.91 (15)
C1 (2) - C (10) -S (1)	110.64 (11)
C (1) -C (10) -S (1)	102.26 (11)
C (10) -C (11) -C1 (3)	111.09 (16)
C (10) -C (11) -C1 (4)	111.84 (16)
C1 (3) -C (11) -C1 (4)	109.11 (13)





Fig. 2: ORTEP for cis-N-(1,1,2,2-tetrachloroethylthio)-4-cyclohexene-1,2-dicarboximide

Acknowledgement

The Financial assistance provided by Deptt of Science and Technology (D. S. T), New Delhi in form Junior Research Fellow is gratefully acknowledged. Iam thankful to Prof T. P Singh Head Deptt of BioPhysics, AIIMS, New Delhi for providing me National Facility CAD-4Diffractometer and Lab. Iam also thankful to Prof. D. Vellmurgan, UNIV OF MADRAS for his valuable help in Data collection.

References

- 1. Sheldrich, G.M(1997). SHELXS-97. Program for the solution of Crystal Structure
- 2. Sheldrich, G.M.(1997). SHELXSL-97. Program for Crystal Structure determination
- 3. Johnson C.K. (1965) ORTEP. Report ORNL-3794.OAK Ridge National Lab, Tennessee, U.S.A
- 4. Alleaume, M., and Decap, J., (1968).ACTA Cryst B24,214
- 5. Alleaume, M. and Morena, J., (1968) Compt. Rend.Acad.D.Sc. 267,64
- 6. Alleaume, M., Gulko, A., Herbstein, F.H., Kapon, M. and Marsh R.E., (1976) ACTA Cryst B32 669
- 7. Bars, Mme, Alleaume, M. and Hauw, C. (1973). Cryst Struct. Comm. 11, 1609.
- 8. Adeniji, M.P. (1972), Nigerian J. Sd. 5, 166-159.
- 9. Alfaro Moreno, A. and I. Vegts (1971), Rev. Plant Path. 51, 3685.
- 10. Blow D.M. (1960) Acta Cryst., 13, 168.
- 11. Chopra 0.; Mohan T.P., Rao K.S., Guru Row T.N. (2003) Acta Cryst, E60, 2406-2407.

Antimicrobial Susceptibility and Beta-lactamase detection of MRSA in Osogbo. SW Nigeria

Olowe O.A., Eniola K.I.T., Olowe R.A., Olayemi A.B

Olowe O.A: Department of Medical Microbiology and Parasitology, P.M.B. 4400. Ladoke Akintola University of Technology, College of Health Sciences. Osogbo.Osun State Email: olowekunle@yahoo.com. Telepho : +4915204937219

Eniola K.I.T.: Department of Microbiology, Faculty of Sciences, University of Ilorin, Kwara State, Nigeria; Email: kennyeniola@yahoo.com

Olowe R.A.: Department of Biology, Federal University of Technology, Akure Ondo State, Nigeria. Email: olowerita@yahoo.co.uk

Olayemi. A.B.: Department of Microbiology, Faculty of Sciences, University of Ilorin, Kwara State, Nigeria; Email mcbunilorin@yahoo.com

ABSTRACT: A total of 156 *Staphylococci aureus* isolates from different human clinical specimens comprising urine, stool, skin, wound swabs, ear and nose / nasal swab and blood obtained from patients at two large referral hospitals in Osogbo, Nigeria were screened for their antibiograms and plasmid profiles. A total of six antibiotic resistance profiles were obtained with ten of the isolates showing multi-drug resistance. Plasmids of three size ranges were detected in the isolates. Isolates with high multi-drug resistance profiles were found to possess multiple plasmids with large sizes in the range of 6.5 - 23.2kb. Very high resistance levels (87.5%) were detected against penicillin and tetracycline while vancomycin and gentamicin recorded the least resistance levels of (62.5%) and (6.3%) respectively among the isolates. The starch paper analysis confirmed the presence of beta-lactamase production in all the isolates tested. [Nature and Science. 2007;5(3):44-48]. (ISSN: 1545-0740).

Keywords: Antibiogram; plasmid profile; clinical specimen.

Introduction

Humans are a natural reservoir for S. aureus, and asymptomatic colonization is far more common than infection. Colonization of the nasopharynx, perineum, or skin, particularly if the cutaneous barrier has been disrupted or damaged, may occur shortly after birth and may recur anytime thereafter, Payne, et al., (1966). Infections caused by Staphylococcus aureus resistant to methicillin (MRSA) are increasing in prevalence in adults and children. Nosocomial infections account for morbidity and mortality of millions of patients annually, worldwide. Staphylococcus aureus especially Methicillin-resistance S. aureus (MRSA) is relatively ubiquitous and is the cause of many community, endemic and epidemic nosocomial colonization and infections (Mansouri et. al., 1997). MRSA is of concern not only because of its resistance to Methicillin but also because it is generally resistant to many other chemotherapeutic agents. Its now a major nosocomial pathogen in hospitals today due to prolonged hospital stay, intravenous drug abuse, and carriers of MRSA, especially in the nasal cavity, even along medical personnel (Vidhani et. al., 2001). Community-acquired MRSA infections in the absence of identified risk factors have been reported infrequently (Mansouri, et al., 1997). This study was undertaken to document the prevalence of methicillin resistance among *S.aureus* isolates at tertiary care teaching hospital, and even among healthy individual in this region. The pattern of susceptibility of both methicillin sensitive and methicillin resistance isolates to the commonly used antimicrobials were also analysed. The betalactamase production of this bacteria was also investigated using starch paper method. This work deals with prevalence of MRSA in a tertiary institution and its beta-lactamase production.

Materials and Method

This study was carried out in Osogbo, Ladoke Akintola University of Technology College of Health Sciences, South Western Nigeria, from August-2004 to October 2004, we processed the samples of Pus, Urine, Blood, high vaginal swabs, Sputum, throat swabs, and ear swabs received from patients and

healthy individuals. A total of 106 Staphylococci were isolated out of which 28 were from healthy individuals. The isolates were confirmed by standard microbiological procedures (Cowan and Steel, 1954)

Laboratory Methods

Specimens were screened by preliminary Gram's stain and were inoculated on 10% sheep blood agar and MacConkey's agar. Staphylococcus aureus was identified by conventional techniques Layton et al., (1995). Antimicrobial sensitivity was performed on all the *Staphylococcus aureus* isolates by Kirby-Baur's disc diffusion method (Duguide et al., 1996). Oxacillin sensitivity was performed on Muller-Hinton agar with 4% sodium chloride. The strains were reported as sensitive, or resistant, to Oxacillin with inhibition zone diameter equal or more than 13mm and less than or equal to 10mm respectively. Disk diffusion testing was performed as recommended by the National Committee for Clinical Laboratory Standards; briefly, a broth culture suspension of the isolate to be tested was prepared in trypticase soy broth and turbidity adjusted to a 0.5 McFarland standard. The zone sizes were read after 24 hours of incubation in ambient air at 35°C. Isolates were classified as either susceptible or not susceptible Bauer et al. (1966). All the resistant strains were subjected to testing for beta lactamase production by starch paper method. NCCCL (1993). The MRSA isolates were tested for susceptibility to the following additional antibiotics: clindamycin, erythromycin, gentamicin, penicillin, tetracycline and vancomycin.

Results

Out of 156 isolates of Staphylococci collected, 28 (17.9%) were from healthy individuals. The results showed 67 were coagulase positive and 89 (57.1%) were coagulase negative. Out of 67(42.9%) coagulase positive Staphylococci 32 (47.8%) isolates were resistant to Methicillin. Table 1 shows the prevalence distribution of various clinical specimens of samples with methicillin resistance staphylococcus aureus and coagulates positive *staphylococcus aureus*. Highes prevalence of samples was isolated from wound from both MRSA and COSA, while stool sample had the least distribution for both. Table 2 shows the antibiotic resistance pattern of Methicillin resistant and sensitive strains of *Staphylococcus aureus*. As many as ten (14.9%) Staphylococcus strains were resistant to all antibiotics tested and three (4.4%) were resistant to all other antibiotics except Methicillin. Multidrug resistance was found to be less common amongst the methicillin sensitive Staphylococcci aureus (MSSA) strains. Maximum resistance was observed against tetracycline in this study and penicillin, (87.5% %) respectively. Least resistance was observed against gentamicin (62.5%) and vancomycin (6.3%) among MRSA. MIC values to Oxacillin > or equal to 250ugm/ml were found only in one strain, while majority of the strains MIC ranged between 2ugm/ml to 10 ugm/ml. Although the mean value of majority of the strains (21 out of 32) showed MIC values of 6ug/ml.

SOURCE	Coagulase positive	MRSA (%)
	Staphylococcus aureus	
SKIN	12	6 (9.0)
BLOOD	I4	6 (9.0)
STOOL	3	2 (3.0)
URINE	6	1 (1.5)
WOUND SWAB	18	13(19.4)
EAR SWAB/ NASAL SWAB	14	4 (5.9)
TOTAL	67	32 (47.8%)

Table 1. Prevalence Rate Of Mrsa And Cosa From Clinical Specimen



ANTIBIOTICS	MRSA	MSSA (N=35	P.VALUE				
	(N=32)						
PENICILLIN	28 (87.5%)	24 (68.6%)	>0.05	NS			
ERYTHROMYCIN	26 (81.1%)	20 (57.1%)	< 0.05	NS			
GENTAMICIN	20 (62.5%)	16 (45.7%)	< 0.05	NS			
CHLORAMPHENICOL	24 (75%)	19 (54.35)	>0.05	S			
TERACYCLIN	28 (87.5)	12 (34.3%)	0.05	S			
VANCOMYCIN	2 (6.3%)	1 (2.9%)	0.05	Significant			

P.Value = Indicates statistically significance difference between methicillin resistance and sensitive strains. NS= NOT SIGNIFICANT

S= SIGNIFICANT

Discussion

Because of the ability of staphylococci to change over time, the MRSA will continue to be a problem in the future, as it has been in the past and still is, at present. Despite, intensive efforts to control resistant organisms by aggressive infections control methods antibiotic-resistant Staphylococci, especially MRSA has become the most common cause of hospital acquired infections worldwide. Chaudhary et al., (1999); Anupurba et al., (2003); (Taiwo et al., 2005). In this study, the frequency of MRSA was determined, (47.8%), which is almost similar but higher to other cases reported in pervious findings by (Taiwo et al., 2005) yet it is very high in comparison to the records of Zaman et al., (1994), Majumder et al., (2001) and Anupurba, (2003). The injudicious use of antibiotics in Osogbo public hospitals and because of the easy availability of antibiotics without prescription, the chances of the emergence of resistant strains is enhanced. Lack of public awareness has contributed to the degeneration of the situation. Many investigators have reported an increase in the incidence of MRSA during recent years, most of which originated from wounds (pus). Vidhani et a.1 (2001). We also found a high rate of MRSA isolates i.e. thirteen (40.6%) from the clinical specimens also showed multiple drug resistance. In our study one (2.9%) MSSA (Methicillin sensitive *Staphylococcus* *aureus*) isolates were resistant to all other antibiotics tested. We have observed in our study that resistance to different antibiotics among MRSA strains was significantly higher than those, which were sensitive to methicillin. The values of MIC observed in Oxacillin resistance is almost similat to previous work of (Tahnkiwale et al., 2002). Vancomycin which was proposed as the drug of choice in several chronic cases of MRSA seems to be a better drug when compared to other antibiotics used in this study though with a low resistance of (6.3%) was observed for MRSA. The rapid detection of colouration by the starch paper method by all the isolates tested, confirmed the presence of beta-lactamase in all the isolates tested, and further confirmed the indiscriminate use of antibiotics in this area. This is perhaps due to the different clonally expansion and drug pressure in the community.

Since complete eradication of MRSA may not be possible, control of transmission seems to be the appropriate goal. The efficacy of some controlling methods are widely recognized and recommended by most authors. The first and the most effective way among these are to avoid transmission through hand contamination from personnel even to patients. The use of broad-spectrum antibiotics for treating infections also increases the rate of MRSA and other resistant bacteria. Therefore chemotherapy should be guided by sensitivity of the probable causative organism. Accurate detection of MRSA by clinical laboratories is of great importance, also awareness should be created about the route of its transmission in the community and the risk factors for infection such as antimicrobial and parental drug use.

Conclusion

Abused and injudicious use of antibiotics will lead to development of drug resistance. Also there is resistance to other antibiotics in Methicillin resistant strains. Timely detection of methicillin resistant strain will help in prevention of hospital-acquired infections. Control of MRSA infections is essential, and it can be achieved by proper implementation of hospital control measures and regular surveillance activity for proper documentation and control measures aimed at combating spread and control.

Received: 9/16/2007

REFERENCES

- 1. Anupurba S, Sen M.R, Nath G, Sharma B.M, Gulati A.K, Mohapatra T.M. Prevalence of Methicillin resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* in a tertiary referral hospital in Eastern Utter Pradesh. Indian J Med Microbiol 2003;21:49-51.
- 2. Bauer A.W, Kirby W.M.M, Sherris J.C, Turck M. Antibiotic susceptibility testing by a standardised single disk method. Am J Clin Path 1966;45:493-496.
- Chaudhary U, Anupama. Prevalence report of methicillin resistance in Staphylococcus aureus. Ind J. Med. Microbiol.1999; 17: 154-5
- 4. Cowan and Steel's Manual for the Identification of Medical Bacteria. Author(s), K J Steel, S T Cowan. Date of Edition, April 2004, 3rd edition
- Duguide J. G, Fraser A. G, Marmion B. P, Simmons A Practical medical microbiology In eds Mackie & McCartney 14th ed. Edinburgh: Churchill Livingstone 1996:793812.
- 6. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol 1995;16:12-17.
- 7. Layton M.C, Hierholzer W.J, Jr, Patterson J.E. The evolving epidemiology of methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* at a university hospital.
- 8. Majumder D, Sarma Bordoloi J.N, Phukan A.C, Mahanta J. Antimicrobial susceptibility pattern among Methicillin reistant Staphylococus isolates in Assam. Indian J Med Microbiol 2001;19:138-40
- 9. Mansouri S, Khaleghi M. Antibacterial resistance pattern and frequency of Methicillin resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*. Irn J Med Sci 1997;22:93
- National Committee on Clinical Laboratory Standards. Performance Standards for Antimicrobial Disk Susceptibility Tests: Approved Standard M2-A5. Villanova, Pa: National Committee on Clinical Laboratory Standards; 1993:13
- 11. Odugbemi T.O,S. Hafiz and M.G. McEntegart (1977). Penicillinase producing Neisseria gonorrhoea; by Starch paper method techniques. Br .Med. J. 2. 500.
- 12. Payne M.C, Wood HF, Karakawa W, Gluck L. A prospective study of staphylococcal colonization and infections in newborns and their families. Am J Epidemiol 1966; 82:305-16.

- Taiwo S.S, Bamidele M, Akinside K.A, Omonigbehin E.A, Smith S.I, Onile B.A, Olowe O.A, molecular epidemiology of methicillin resistant staphylococcus aureus in ilorin, nigeria. *West African Journal of Medicine*. Wajm Vol 24 No. 2, April-June 2005 (ajol) http://www.ajol.info/journals/wajm.
- 14. Tahnkiwale S.S, Roy S, Jalgaonkar S.V. Methicilin resistance among isolates of Staphylococcus aureus; Antibiotic sensitivity pattern and phage typing. Indian J.Med Sci 2002;56;330-334.
- 15. Vidhani S, Mendiratta PL, Mathur M.D. Study of methicillin resistant S.aureus isolates from high risk patrients. Ind J Med Microbiol 2001; 19: 87-90.
- 16. Zaman R, Dibb W.L. MRSA isolated in Saudi Arabia: Epidemiology and antimicrobial resistance pattern. J Hosp.Infect, 1994; 26: 297-300.

Evaluation Of Measles Vaccines In Northeastern Nigeria

Baba, MM¹, Omede, S Charity², Omotara, B A³, Ambe, JP⁴

1. MHPM, AMLSCN, Dept of Medical laboratory Science, College of Medical Sciences University of Maiduguri, Nigeria.

2. HND, Dept. of Microbiology, University of Maiduguri

3. FRSH, FFPH Dept of Community Medicine, College of Medical Sciences University of Maiduguri, Nigeria.

4. FMCPaed (Nig) Dept of Paediatrics, College of Medical Sciences University of Maiduguri, Nigeria. <u>marycelinb@yahoo.com</u>

ABSTRACT: Measles account for nearly half of the 1.7 million annual deaths due to childhood vaccinepreventable diseases. This study was designed to assess the sero-conversion rate of a single dose measles vaccine on children aged 9-12 months. The pre and post measles vaccination sera of the children as well as sera of some of the vaccinees' mothers were tested using the heamagglutination inhibition test. Of the 136 prevaccination sera, 26 (16.9%) had measles HI antibody with Geometric mean titer (GMT) of 36.4 while only 22 (23%) of 100 post vaccination sera had antibody against measles virus and having a GMT of 22.9. The measles HI antibody between the mothers' and pre vaccination sera of the children was not significantly different (Kw> 3.000 df. 2, P= 0.022313). However, five mothers and their corresponding children had measles antibody with the GMT of 21.1 and 9.2 respectively. Also, five seropositive mothers (GMT= 55.7) had seronegative children. Nevertheless, 11 of 60 (18.3%) seronegative mothers had seropositive children with GMT 14.1. Ten children (14.3%) had clinical measles infections before they were brought for vaccination at the age of 9 months. In addition 13 (18.6%) had index cases of measles in their families. No significant difference was observed between measles antibody (pre-vaccination) and previous clinical measles infection (t= 0.23730, df. 24, P= 0814519). Although varied titers of measles vaccines, (ranging from $10^{1.5}$ to $10^{6.0}$) were observed in all the centers chosen for the study. There was however no significant difference in titres among the various vaccination centres (P > 0.05). There is need to give quality measles vaccine whether single or supplementary dose if the global effort to reduce measles by 95% in Africa is to be achieved. [Nature and Science. 2007;5(3):49-53]. (ISSN: 1545-0740).

Keyword: Measles, vaccines, children, Nigeria

1. INTRODUCTION

It was observed that countries with a single-dose on measlesare not only the poorest and least developed, but report the lowest routine vaccination coverage and experience the highest measles diseases burden. (International Note 2002). Yet not all children who receive a single measles vaccine at 9 months of age will develop a protective response and are the primary vaccine failure (WHO 2001). These authors attributed primary vaccine failure to the presence of maternal antibody at the time of vaccination, damaged vaccines; receipt of immune globulin, genetic factors and other incompletely understood factors (Meissner et al 2004). Therefore a small proportion of individual who remain susceptible due to primary vaccine failure will accumulate over time. When exposure occurs, the contagiousness of measles virus may result in an outbreak even when only a small number of case contacts are susceptible. It was then concluded that prevention of endemic measles transmission is not possible in countries with a single-dose immunization program, even when vaccination rates approach 100% (Meissner et al 2004). This study was designed to assess the sero-conversion rate of a single dose measles vaccine on children aged 9-12 months.

2. MATERIALS AND METHODS

STUDY POPULATION:

Children aged 9 months and above attending immunization centers such as Specialist Hospital (SH), University of Maiduguri Teaching Hospital (UMTH), Yerwa Clinic (YC), and Bolori Clinic (BC), Maiduguri were recruited for the study. The SH and YC represent all-purpose hospital center with the

vaccinees mainly from the lower and middle socio-economic classes of the population. However, UMTH represent an institution-based health center with the vaccinees cutting across the middle and upper socioeconomic classes. BC represents polyclinic with vaccinees also cutting across the middle and the upper classes of the population.

VACCINES:

Measles vaccines for a day's vaccination exercise from three tier of immunization centers namely Epidemiological Unit (Epid unit) with the storage facility of all vaccines allocated for Borno state, University of Maiduguri Teaching Hospital (UMTH) representing the Tertiary, Specialist Hospital (SP) representing the Secondary and Yerwa Clinic representing primary Immunization centers. In the course of collection of the vaccines, cold chain maintenance was also monitored at different period of the day. The management; storage and handling of the vaccines in each center were monitored by observation, questioning and counseling where necessary. Also aliquots of reconstituted and vials of unreconstituted measles vaccines were collected in few cases. The vaccines were transported in a vaccine carrier box to the WHO National Polio laboratory where they were stored at -20° C until tested.

SERA:

One hundred and thirty-six children (aged 9-12 months) were bled for measles pre-vaccination sera. Of these 136 children, sera were also taken from 70 of the vaccinees' mothers. Four weeks later, 100 of the same children were bled for post vaccination sera. Serum samples were collected by finger prick method in Rapocca filter paper,) Rochester,MI,USA), dried at ambient temperature and stored in plastic bags at -20° C. Sera were extracted from the filter paper as previously described by Nakano et al (1983). All sera were heat inactivated at 56°C for 30 minutes, treated with 25% kaolin to remove non-specific inhibitor and was absorbed with 50% monkey red blood cells (RBC) to remove non-specific agglutinins.

HAEMAGGLUTINATION TEST (HA) and HAEMAGGLUTINATION INHIBITION (HI) TEST:

The measles antigens used in the test were supplied by Dr Yoshi, JICA in Collaboration with World Health Organization (WHO) during a training course at Nogushi Memorial Medical Research Institute, Ghana 2001. The HA and HI test were carried out using WHO standard method and as described by Munube, 1979

VACCINE TITRATION:

The vaccines were titrated as previously described by Onoja et al 1992. The vaccine titer was calculated by the method of Reed and Muench (1938).

VACCINEES' PERSONAL DATA:Such data was based on questionnaire survey. The information collected from the Vaccinees include name, date of birth, sex, vaccination history, history of measles before the study if any and the age it occurred. Identification of the source of measles infection was also obtained (i.e. as an index case which is the first case in a household, or as a secondary case which is a child who develops measles between 6 to 20 days after the index case and under the same roof.)

3. RESULTS

Table 1 shows the HI antibody in children pre and post measles vaccination. Out of 236 children tested, 26 (16.9%) and 22 (23%) had measles HI antibody with GMT of 36.4 and 22.9 pre and post measles vaccination respectively. In table 2, measles HI antibody profile in mother-child pair is presented. Of 70 mothers tested, only 10 had HI measles antibody with GMT 34.3. Five mothers and their corresponding children had measles antibody with the GMT of 21.1 (mothers) and 9.2 (children pre vaccination) respectively. Also, five seropositive mothers (GMT= 55.7) had seronegative children. Nevertheless, 11 of 60 (18.3%) seronegative mothers had seropositive children with GMT 14.1 The HI antibody between mother and child (pre-vaccination) was not significantly different (Kw> 3.000 df. 2, P= 0.022313). In table 4 the potency of measles vaccines collected at different Immunization centers in Maiduguri Metropolitan is presented. Although varied titers of measles vaccines, (ranging from 10^{1.5} to 10^{6.0}) were observed in all the centers chosen for the study but they were not significantly different (P > 0.05). The responses of vaccinees' mothers on clinical measles among Vaccinees and other children in the family:- Ten children (14.3%) had clinical measles infections before they were brought for vaccination at the age of 9 months. In addition 13 (18.6%) had index cases of measles in their families. No significant

difference was observed between measles antibody (pre-vaccination) and previous clinical measles infection (t= 0.23730, df. 24, P= 0814519).

Sex distribution of measles HI antibody:

Out of 134 males tested, 28 (20.9%) and 20 (19.6%) of 102 females had measles HI antibody Pre and post vaccination and the sex of the vaccinees were not significantly different from the measles antibody. Age at which measles occurred in index cases: The age at which index cases occurred in the family was significantly different from the titer of HI measles antibody pre-vaccination (F= 623432.600, df 4, P=0.00002).

Vaccination status	NO. tested	No. positive	Titres								
			4	8	16	32	64	128	256	1024	mean titre
Pre – vaccination	136	24 (17.6)	-	4	9	1	4	2	-	4	371.3
Post – vaccination	100	24 (24)	1	1	9	6	1	5	-	-	44.0
Total	236	48 (20.3)	1	5	18	7	5	7	-	4	415.3

Table 1. Measles Hi Antibody In Children Pre And Post Vaccination

Table 2. Measies III Antioody Frome III Motifier – Child Fair.							
S/NO	ITEM	MOTHERS (GMT)	CHILD				
			PRE- VACCINATION (GMT)	POST VACCINATION (GMT)			
1	No. tested	70	70	50			
2	No positive	10 (34.3)	10 (36.8)	16 (11.8)			
3	No positive mother/ positive children	5 (21.1)	5 (9.2)	5 (9.2)			
4	No positive mother/ negative children	5 (55.7)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)			
5	No positive children/ negative mother	0 (0.0)	5 (12.1)	11 (14.1)			

Table 2. Measles Hi Antibody Profile In Mother - Child Pair.

Table 5: The Potency Of Measles Vaccines At Different Vaccination Centres In Maiduguri

S/IN	DATE OF	SOURCE	BAICH	EXPIRATION	MANUFACIURER	TITKE
0	COLLECTION/ DATE	(VACCINATION	NO.	DATE		(TCID /DOSI
	OF TITRATION	CENTRES)				
1	21-09-01/26-09-01	EPU a	1690	JULY 2002	SERUM INSTITUTE	$10^{3.2}$
					OF INDIA	
2	17-10-01/17-10-01	EPU	1686	>>	27	$10^{2.0}$
3	5-12-01/5-12-01	EPU	1680	"	"	$10^{3.0}$
4	5-02-02/5-02-02	EPU	EU1866	**	22	$10^{2.8}$
5	12-10-01/ 12-10-01	UMTH ^b	EU1688	"	"	$10^{2.0}$
6	7-12-01/7-12-01	UMTH	1680	22	»»	$10^{3.0}$
7	5-02-02/5-02-02	UMTH	1683	22	»»	$10^{2.8}$
8	12-03-02/12-03-02	UMTH	1683	22	»»	$10^{1.8}$
9	22-05-02/22-05-02	EPU	EU1866	May 2003	22	$10^{3.0}$
10	26-06-02/26- 06-02	EPU	EU1863	May 2003	"	$10^{2.8}$
11	5-02-02/5-02-02	YERWA ^c	1676	**	**	$10^{2.8}$
12	22-05-02/22-05-02	YERWA	EU1866	May 2003	"	10 ^{1.5}
13	26-06-02/26- 06-02	YERWA	EU1863	May 2003	"	$10^{2.8}$
14	18-02-02/18-02-02	SP ^d	1676	**	"	$10^{2.8}$
15	22-05-02/22-05-02	SP	EU1866	2003		$10^{3.2}$

c = A Primary Health Centre in Borno State (Primary).

ing Hospital, Borno State. (Tertiary)

4. DISCUSSION

Failure to deliver at least one dose of measles vaccine to all infants aged 9 months, is attributed as the primary reason for this preventable morbidity and mortality. However, the issue to be concerned with should include, how many of the vaccinated children are actually immunized bearing in mind the poor conditions of storage and transportation of measles vaccines to vaccination centers in Africa with particular reference to Nigeria.

The findings of this study show high degree of primary vaccine failure (76%) with very low (12%) rate of seroconversion. It was also observed that pre-existing measles HI antibody (with GMT 36.6) grossly interfered with the vaccine, resulting in low post vaccination GMT of 22.9. The low sero-conversion rate could be multicausal as demonstrated by Onoja et al (1992), to include subpotency of the vaccines, improper handling of the vaccines during vaccination, storage of the vaccines etc. In this study it was observed that health workers in different Immunization centers improperly handled vaccines during vaccination. For instance most frozen ice packs used for keeping the vaccine at the beginning of a day's vaccination, it was observed most often that, the vaccine diluent was not stored at the same temperature as the vaccine before reconstitution. Such malpractice could adversely affect the potency of the vaccine. The corroboration of the finding of Onoja et al (1992) with this current study implies that there has been little or no improvement in the handling of measles vaccines in vaccination centres. Therefore adequate monitoring of vaccination exercise in each center should be enforced.

This study revealed that 85.7% of the mothers of the vaccinees tested had no measles antibody at the time of measles vaccination for their children. Probably not all the 16.9% of 136 vaccinees with prevaccination measles HI antibody were of maternal origin but due to natural infections. This speculation was supported by the fact that ten mothers whose children had pre existing measles antibody admitted that their children contracted clinical measles before they were brought for vaccination at the age of 9 months. The lack of maternal antibody among the majority of the vaccinees' mothers probably explains why many children in Northeastern Nigeria usually contract and occasionally die due to measles before the age of 9 months (the recommended age for measles vaccination in Nigeria). Contrary to this report, 94.25% of children at age 9-11 years in Southwestern Nigeria had no pre existing measles antibody (Onoja et al, 1992) and this probably explains the high rate of seroconversion recorded in that study. In this report about 78% of the vaccinated children were still found to be seronegative. The implication of this is that cohorts of susceptible children are at the risk of contracting and causing measles outbreak in their respective communities at the slightest exposure to measles virus. In our study, 5 mother-child pair had measles antibody at the age of 9 months while children of five seropositive mothers had none. But whether the antibody in the former group was of maternal origin is still uncertain. However, it is expected that women at child bearing age should have been exposed to subclinical measles at various stagse of life. Therefore, the low maternal antibody among the vaccinees' mothers observed in this study needs further evaluation. Nevertheless, a study revealed that while 58% of Nigerian children lost their protective maternal antibody by the age of 4 months only 3% had enough antibodies to protect them between the ages of 6-9 months (Oyedele et al 2005). It is worth noting that these samples were collected in 2001/2002 when morbidity and mortality due to measles in Nigeria as a whole were very high. A report showed that, an overwhelming majority of the 561 deaths due to measles occurred in Northern part of Nigeria in 1999 (IRIN 2005). The high number of seronegative mothers and unimmunized children revealed in this study probably accounted for the menace caused by measles virus in northern Nigeria. In view of the observation in this study, when compared with that of Onoja et al, (1992), a parallel study of mother-child survey for measles antibody in both southern and northern Nigeria to ascertain the proper age at vaccination in Nigeria is suggested. Ensuring the quality of vaccines in terms of potency and cold-chain maintenance is very vital to the success of the Global measles vaccination Programme.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We wish to thank University of Maiduguri for supporting this project with a grant. Also, the technical assistance of David Bukbuk and management of UMTH is highly appreciated. We sincerely thank JICA for supplying the measles antigen through Dr Joshi

Correspondence to:

M Arycelin Mandu Baba

Department Of Medical Sciences College Of Medical Sciences University Of Maiduguri, P.M.B. 1069 Maiduguri, Borno State, Nigeria Tel/Fax: 234 76 235688 E-mail: marycelinb@yahoo.com

Received: 8/2/2007

REFERENCES:

- 1. INTERNATIONAL NOTE (2002): GLOBAL MEASLES MORTALITY REDUCTION AND REGIONAL ELIMINATION, 2000-2001. VOL. 28-10, 1-5
- 2. MEISSNER, HC; STREBEL, PM; AND ORENSTEIN, W A (2004): MEASLES VACCINES AND THE POTENTIAL FOR WORLDWIDE ERADICATION OF MEASLES. VOL. 114, NO. 4 1065-1069
- 3. MUNUBE, GMR; (1979) MEASLES SEROIMMUNITY IN RURAL NON-VACCINATED CHILDREN OF BUSOGA DISTRICT, UGANDA. E. AFR. MED. J. 56 (7), 335-338
- 4. ONOJA, AL; ADU, FD; AND TOMORI, O. (1992): EVALUATION OF MEASLES VACCINATION PROGRAMME CONDUCTED IN TWO SEPARATE HEALTH CENTERS. VACCINE, VOL. 10, ISSUE 1,49-52
- 5. Reed LJ and Muench, H (1938): A simple method of estimating fifty percenmt end points. Am. J. Hyg. 27, 493-497
- 6. CHRISTOPHER, JL; LOPEZ, AD; ED. (1996): THE GLOBAL BURDEN OF DISEASE: A COMPREHENSIVE ASSASSMENT OF MORTALITY AND DISABILITY FROM DISEASES, INJURIES, AND RISK FACTORS IN 1990 AND PROJECTED TO 2020--- SUMMARY. GENEVA, SWITZERLAND: WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION, 17-26
- 7. OYEDELE, OO; ODEMUYIWA, SO; AMMERLAAN, W; MULLER, CP AND ADU, FD (2005): PASSIVE IMMUNITY TO MEASLES IN THE BREAST MILK AND CORD BLOOD OF SOME NIGERIAN SUBJECTS. J. OF TROP. PAEDIATRICS VOL. 51, NUMBER 1, 45-48
- 8. NAKANO, JH; MILLER, DL; FOSTER, OS; AND BRINK, WE (1983): MICROTITRE DETERMINATION OF MEASLES HAEMAGGLUTINATION ANTIBODY WITH FILTER PAPER. J. CLIN. MICROBIOL.17, 860-863.

Morphological And Leaf Epidermal features of Capsicum Annum and Capsicum frutescens solanaceae.

Nwachukwu C.U. Department of Biology, Alvan Ikoku College of Education, Owerri, Imo State Mbagwu F.N. Department of Plant Science and Biotechnology, Imo State University. Owerri, Imo State Onyeji A. N. Department of Plant Science and Biotechnology, Imo State University, Owerri <u>nwachukwucu2005@yahoo.co.uk</u>

ABTRACT: Studies on the morphological (vegetative and floral) and leaf epidermal features of Capsicum annum and Capsicum frutescens found in different parts of Imo State were investigated. This was with the main aim of evaluating their reliability as aid, in determining intraspecific relationship among these taxa. Morphological features among the two taxa studied include variation and in similarities, habit. The study show annual herb in *capsicum annum* and perennial herb in *capsicum frutescens*. Similarly the height of capsicum annum is 60cm, while capsicum frutescens is 72cm. Furthermore, the two taxa share common attributes as revealed in the stem, leaf and the floral morphology. The stem type, colour and bark shows that the two taxa are erect-branched from base, green and smooth respectively. The floral morphology furthers strengthens the Intraspecific relationship among these two taxa. The floral result reveals that the flower type, symmetry. Arrangement, Pedical Calvx and corolla colour and shapes are all the same in the two taxa studied. The leaf epidermal characters in the two taxa studied did not show much variation except in the number of stomata: 21 and 44 and 18 and 60 on he upper and lower surfaces of *capsicum annum* and *capsicum frutescens* respectively. The other attributes of stomata type, number of subsidiary cells, shape of epidermal cells and presence of trichome are the same for the two taxa hence this study confirms the values of morphological and leaf epidermal features in the systematics and biological consideration of *capsicum* annum and capsicum frutescens. [Nature and Science. 2007;5(3):54-60]. (ISSN: 1545-0740).

Keywords: Morphology; Leaf epidermis; Capsicum; Solanaceae; Systematics

INTRODUCTION

The genus *capsicum* belongs to the family solanaceae (Night shade). Members of the solanaceae family are mostly herbs or under herbs while some others are climbers. The family contains about 90 genera and nearly 3000 species (Vidyarth and Tripatha 2002, Stern 2000). The genus capsicum is further classified into the division Magnoliophyta, class magnoliopsida, order solanates and family solanaceae (Heiser and Smith 1953). Capsicum is a crop that is widely cultivated because of its spicy nature and nutritional value. The crop accounts for a large portion of vitamins A and C in many Nigerian diets. Capsicum annum and capsicum frutescens are the most common species in Nigeria. Heiser and Smith (1953) distinguished two capsicum species cultivated as vegetables while varieties are all froms of either capsicum annum or capsicum frutescens. Capsicum annum is not known in a wild state and species commonly cultivated are *capsicum annum* known as sweet pepper, bell pepper, cherry pepper and green pepper (Messraen 1992). Capsicum frutescens on the other hand occurs in the wild though became domesticated in many parts of the tropics. Species commonly cultivated is *capsicum frutescens* are known as bird eye pepper, red pepper and Tobasco pepper (Heiser and Smith 1953). Their economic importance has been discussed. In West Africa and in Nigeria in particular, capsicum annum and capsicum frutescens are third among the cultivated vegetables being utilized in the dry state as spice, *capsicum* content, an alkaloid that is a digestive stimulant is used in ointment for leaf of arthritic and neuropathic pains (Uzo 1982, Stern 2000). Capsicum species are rich in Vitamin A potency which is responsible for red colour in mature fruit, as well as ab out 50 - 280 Mg/100g of Vitamin C. Capsicum annum and capsicum frutescens are further used as pungent spices for domestic culinary purposes and by food manufacturing industries for seasoning of processed foods in the preparation of curry powder, hot sauce and in pickling (Tindall 1986). *Capsicum* species are mostly herbs with branched top roots. The stem is herbaceous, erect and hairy; leaves are alternate, opposite in flora region, simple and estipulate. The placentation is axile, ovules are numerous, style single terminating in a bilabed stigma. The fruit is a berry and the seed are minute endospermic with a straight or curved embryo (Esula 1977). The use of morphological and leaf epidermal features has been found to be of immense interest in taxonomy. An excellent review of the application of morphological features in systematic studies is shown in the works of Okwulehi and Okoli, 1999, Chakrabarty and Gupta, 1981 and Olowokudejo, 1990: Edeoga and Eboka 2000, Edeoga and ikem 2001 and Stern 2000.

Furthermore, the use of leaf epidermal features (epidermal cell, stomata and trachoma) in systematics has become popular and distinctive and have been used as a great taxonomic tool at the levels of family, genus and species. The works of Paliwal (1967), Shah and Gopal (1972). Gill Karatela (1982), Edeoga (1991) Edeoga and Osawe (1996) are typical examples.

This study assesses the relevance of morphological and leaf epidermal features of *capsicum annum* and *capsicum frutescens* as well as to evaluate the reliability of these characters in the systematic consideration of the *capsicum* species studied.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The laboratory was carried out at the plant Science and Biotechnology Department of University of Nigeria Nsukka between September and November, 2006. These studies were made on mature living fresh materials of *capsicum annum* and *capsicum frutescens* collected from the garden behind the Education trust fund Block 11, the staff nursery/primary school garden and the garden beside Saint Joseph Chaplaincy all within Imo State University, Owerri, Imo State.

For Moephological studies Twenty mature leaves of each taxa from the middle portion of the plants were collected length and width of the leaves were measured using a zoom meter rule. The length of the leaf was obtained by spreading the middle leaflet on a flat surface on the laboratory bench, while for the width the same media leaflet was chosen and measured to ensure uniformity Olowokudgo (1990). The seed number per pod was obtained by counting the number of seeds in the biggest pod of each taxa to ensure consistency. Photographs of the fresh materials were taking using ordinary camera and characters of the two taxa were divided into vegetative and floral morphology and tabulated.

For the leaf epidermal features, twenty samples of each species of *capsicum* studied were examined using light microscope. An area of about 1cm square was removed from a central standard position, always midway between the base and Apex of the mature and fresh leaves of the two taxa studied. Epidermal preparations were made by boiling the collected materials of each of two taxa in different test tubes containing 70% ethanol for 10min. These were allowed to cool and latter bleached in 8% sodium hydrochlorite (Naocl) for 5min.

Epidermal peals were stained with 1% ethanol safranin and temporarily mounted in aqueous glycerol solution (Cutler, 1978). Photo micrographs of the epidermal features were taken from the slides using a Leitz wetzlar ortholux microscope fitted with a vivitar v-35 camera.

RESULTS

The morphological (vegetative and floral) and leaf epidermal features of *capsicum annum* and *capsicum frutescens* investigated are summarized in Table 1, 2 and 3 for the morphology and Table \$ for the leaf epidermis and illustrated in (Fig. 1a - b and 2a - b). The vegetative results of the two taxa studied showed that the habit and height of *capsicum annum* annual herb and 60cm while of the habit and height of *capsicum annum* annual herb and 60cm while of the habit and height of *capsicum frutescens* is perennial herb and 72cm respectively. The habit still can from the herbecous nature of these taxa. The attribute of stem type, colour and bark are similar to both taxa. Similarly the leaf shape, leaf Apex, leaf base and leaf type equally revels similarity in both taxa except for leaf arrangement which is Alternate in *capsicum annum* and opposite in *capsicum frutescens* Table 2.

Furthermore, the floral result of the two taxa studied showed that the attribute of flower type, floral symmetry, pedicel, calyx colour, shape, corolla colour, fruit type are the same in the taxa. The difference in the floral result is observed in the flower arrangement: opposite in capsicum annum and Alternate in *capsicum* frutescens,: Corolla fusion: fused in *capsicum annum* and free in *capsicum frutescens* and fruit shape indicates ovoid in *capsicum annum* and linear in *capsicum frutescens* Table 3.

The result of the leaf epidermal features of *capsicum annum* and *capsicum frutescens* investigated are summarized in Table 4. The shape of the epidermal cells of the upper and lower surfaces is irregular and sinuous in both taxa studied. The two capsicum taxa were amphistomatic having stomata at both the adaxial (upper) and abaxial (lower) surface of the leaf. The distribution of stomata on both the upper and lower surface of the studied reveal anomocytic type of stomatal arrangement. The stomatal index range from 18% - 21% in the upper surface of two taxa studied respectively and from 44% in *capsicum annum*, 60% in *capsicum frutescens* in the lower surface respectively. This implies that the stomatal density is therefore highest on the lower epidermis and lowest on the upper epidermis. They were absence of trochomes in the *capsicum* taxa investigated.





B - Capsicum frutescens with scattered and fewer stomata and small epidermal cell shape

Table 1.	Vegetative	characters	of the two	Capsicum	species	studied

Character	Capsicum annum	Capsicum fructescens
Habit	Annual herb	Perennial herb
Height	60cm	72cm
Stem type	Erect branched from base	Erect branched from base
Colour	Green	Green
Bark	Smooth	Smooth
Leaf texture	Smooth	Smooth
Leaf arrangement	Alternate	Opposite
Leaf shape	Ovate	Ovate
Leaf apex	Mucronate	Mucronate
Leaf base	Round	Round
Leaf type	Simple	Simple
Length(cm)	9.9±1.13	5.35±0.15
Width (cm)	4.9±0.8	4.2±1.1

Character	Capsicum annum	Capsicum fructescens	
Flower type	Auxillary cyme	Auxillary cyme	
Floral symmetry	Actinomorphic	Actinomorphic	
Arrangement	Opposite	Alternate	
Pedicel	Erect	Erect	
Calyx colour	Greenish white	Greenish white	
Shape	Elliptic	Elliptic	
Corolla colour	White	White	
Corolla free/fused	Fused	Free	
Fruit type	Pod	Pod	
Fruit shape	Ovoid	Linear	
Seed number per pod	4 seeded	6-8 seeded	
Pod length(cm)	1.5±0.11	5.35±0.15	
Pod width(cm)	2.65±0.25	4.15±0.35	

Table 2. Floral morphological characters of the two Capsicum species studied

Table 3. list of Capsicum species from which fresh materials were collected

Collectio	Taxa	Locality	Collector(s)	Place of
n number				deposition
001	C .annum	Staff nursery/primary	Onyeji	IMSUH
		school garden	Augustina	
		Garden behind education	Nwamaka	
		trust fund block	Ojimba Chioma	
		Garden beside St Joseph		
		catholic chaplaincy		
		1 5	Akpaka Doris	
002	С.	Staff nursery/primary	Iwuchukwu	IMSUH
	fructescens	school garden	Ikechukwu	
	-	Garden behind education		
		trust fund block	Iwu Jane	
		Garden beside St Joseph		
		catholic chaplaincy	Ochiji Chidimma	

IMSUH: Imo State University Herbarium

Table 4. Epidermal characteristics of the Capsicum species studied

Characters	C .annum		C .fructescens		
	Upper surface	Lower surface	Upper surface	Lower surface	
Shape of epidermal cell	Irregular and sinuous	Irregular and sinuous	Irregular and sinuous	Irregular and sinuous	
Stomatal type	Anomocytic	Anomocytic	Anomocytic	Anomocytic	
% stomatal index	21	60	18	44	
Number of subsidiary cells	None	None	None	None	
Trichomes	Absent	Absent	Absent	Absent	

DISCUSSION

The result of the morphological and leaf epidermal features of *capsicum annum* and *capsicum frutescens* studied show some characteristic that could be used for taxonomic decision. Morphologically, the vegetative features of habit and height of *capsicum annum* separate it from *capsicum frutescens*. The observation is in line with earlier works of Okwulehi and Okoli, 1999, and Edeoga and Eboka 2000, who used comparative morphology of different species in establishing relation among various taxa. The result of leaf arrangement showed alternate shape in *capsicum annum* and opposite in *capsicum frutescens*. This observation is supported by the works of Edeoga and Eboka 2000, in Dissotis (Okeke and Nwachukwu 2001) in Euphorbiaceae but not in the genus *capsicum*.

The result of the leaf epidermal studied indicates that the shape of epidermal cells of the *capsicum* species studied are irregular and sinuous. Similarly, the two taxa are amphistomatic with more stomata on the lower surface (abaxial) than the upper surface (adaxial). The percentage stomatal index of the two taxa was highest on the lower epidermis 44% - 60% compared to the epidermis and 18% - 21%. The stomatal index result is not strange since Olowokudejo (1990) found stomatal index valuable and very reliable indistinguishing between the leaves of medicinal species of ocimum from non medicinal ones. The absence of irichome in the two taxa studied is not of taxonomic importance since Esua (1977) insisted that much reliability is not always accorded to trichomes alone for taxonomic conclusion due their similarity in different species. The anomocytic type of stomata found in the two *capsicum* species indicates that the species are phylogenetically related (Mbagwu 2005). The morphological (vegetative and floral) and leaf epidermal features of the taxa studied conforms the intraspecific relationship between *capsicum annum* and capsicum frutescens in their stem, leaf, flower, fruit, seed, stomatal type and index attributes hence the differences in leaf and flower arrangement, fusion of corolla and fruit shape are not enough to separate the two taxa studied. These distinguishing morphological and leaf epidermal features observed in this investigations are of systematic value because they are reasonably constant in the taxa stuied. Olowokudejo (1990) made similar observation in the genus Anonna. The purpose of this study is to show that application of morphological features has proven to be of immense assistance in interpreting problems related to pant classification. Thus the necessity of including the results from the morphological and leaf epidermis with data derived from other botanical disciplines remain vital when formulating conclusions on the systematic of the *capsicum* species.

Correspondence to:

Nwachukwu C.U. Department of Biology, Alvan Ikoku College of Education Owerri, Imo State <u>nwachukwucu2005@yahoo.co.uk</u>

Received: 9/14/2007

REFERENCES

- 1. Baily O.S (1948) In Daniel O. 1960. Flora of Tropical Africa, vol.2, Reeve and Co. Convent Garden, London, Pp. 613.
- 2. Chakrabarty T. and Gupta 1981. Morphological studies on three herbaceous species of railway tract. Proc. *Int Aced. Sci. Pl.* 90:305-315.
- 3. Cutler D.F 1978. Applied Plant Anatomy. Longmans, London and New York. Pp. 2 9.
- 4. Edeoga H.O 1991. Taxonomic studies on certain of *Dioscorea* L. (Dioscoreaceae) in Eastern Nigeria. Phd Thesis, University of Porthacourt, Nigeria.
- 5. Edeoga H.O and Eboka A.U 2000. Morphology of the leaf epidermis and systematics in some *Dissotis* species Benth (Melastomataceae). *Global J. pure and applied sci.* 6:371-374.
- 6. Edeoga H.O and Ikem C.L 2001. Comparative Morphology of the leaf epidermis in three species of *Boehavia L Nyctagin inaceae. J.Pl. Anat Morph*, 1:14-21.
- 7. Edeoga H.O and Osawe P.I 1996 Cuticular studies on some Nigerian species of *senna* Tourn. Ex Mill (Syn cassia ex.L) Leguminosae-Caesalpinoideae. *Acta Phyto tax Geobot* 47:41-46.
- 8. Esua K. 1977. Anatomy of seed plant (2nd Edition) Wiley, London, Pp: 83-97.

- 9. Gill, Hs. Thakur P.C and Thakur T.C 1973. Combining ability in sweet pepper *capsicum annum*, J. *Agric Science*. 43 (10): 918-921.
- 10. Gill, L.S and Karatela Y.Y 1982. Epidermal structure and stomatal ontogeny in some Nigerian curcubitaceae. *Willdenowia* 12:303-310.
- 11. Heiser, C.B and Swith P.C 1953 the cultivated capsicum. Eco. Bot 1:214-227.
- 12. Messiaen C.M 1992. The Tropical Vegetable Garden. Macmillian (London) Pp 235.
- 13. Okeke S.E and Nwachukwu C.U 2001. Characterization of *Maesobotra barterivar barteri. Nig. J. Bot.* 13:70-80.
- 14. Okwulehi I.C and Okoli B.E 1999. Morphological and Palynological studies in some species of *Corchorus L. Tiliaceae, New Botanist*: 25:87-101.
- 15. Olowokudejo J.D 1990. Comparative Morphology of leaf epidermis in the genus Annona (Annonaceae) in West Africa, *phytomorphol*, 40:407-422.
- 16. Paliwal G.S 1967. Structure and Ontogeny of stomata in some coryphylliaceae. Phytomorphology 16:533-532.
- 17. Purseglove J.W 1987. Tropical Crop. Dicotyledons. Longman (Singapore) Pp 718.
- 18. Shah G.L and Gopal B.V 1972. Some observation on the diversity of stomata and trichomes in some species of *Dioscorae. Ann. Bot.* 36:997-1004.
- Sterm K.R 2000. Introductory plant biology, Mac Graw Hill Company Inc. United Sataes of America. Pp 630.
- 20. Tindall H.D 1986. Vegetables in the Tropics (afford) Pp 35-38.
- Vidyyarltie R.D and Tripathi S.C 2002. A text Book of Botany. S. chand and Company Ltd. 7361, Ram Nagar, New Delhi 1054 Pp.

Body Mold Setting and Motion Emulation Analysis of Steering Mechanism of Two Power Flow Tracked Vehicle based on CATIA

Yong Sun¹², Wen-zhe Li^{*2}, Tian-zhi Fu¹, Hong-qiong Zhang¹

 College of engineering, Northeast Agricultural University, Harbin, Heilongjiang 150030, China;
Department of Mechanical and Electrical, Heilongjiang Agriculture Polytechnic University, Jiamusi, Heilongjiang 154007, China; <u>sunyong740731@163.com</u>

Abstract: CATIA is developed by Dassault System of French, one of integration Software of CAD / CAE / CAM. 3-D model building-up process of control body and part has been introduced detailedly using CATIA in the paper, tracked vehicles adopted double power flow differential turning mechanism, and carried out suppositional assembling. Validated characteristic and ruled through movement emulation. On designing the software platform in CATIA 3-D, electron model machine technology has been emulated in DMU Kinematics under Digital Mockup. Interference detection has been carried on whole device considering interference phenomenon between parts in motion. [Nature and Science. 2007;5(3):61-66]. (ISSN: 1545-0740).

Key words: CATIA; tracked vehicle; two power flow steering; setting mold; motion emulation

1. Introduction

CATIA is developed by Dessault System of French, one of integration Software of CAD / CAE / CAM. 3-D model building-up process of control body. CATIA has pieces of 11-modules and Including infrastructure, mechanical design, shape, analysis and simulation, AEC factories, NC models, equipment and systems, the processing of digital processes, ergonomic design and analysis, and so on. CATIA introduce feature modeling and parametric modeling technology that allows automatic or designated by the user-specific design parameters, or function of the geometric constraints of the design variables. The assembly design module based on the establishment and management of parts and 3D mechanical restraint installed accessories, auto parts on the connection between the definition and facilitate the movement mechanism for early analysis, greatly accelerated the purchase of accessories design, the follow-up application can use this model to the design, sub - Analysis and manufacturing. DMU module assembly process to be completed by the Movement for the establishment, analysis and interference checking, and the path planning and spatial analysis of 3D geometric models.

CATIA is a feature-based parametric solid modeling system, the traditional CAD technology for the fixed size of the geometric definition of the value elements of each input line has identified a location and length, in order to amend the map's content, only to delete the original lines and anew painting. While the development of new products need to repeatedly design changes, that make the shape and size of components to the comprehensive coordination and optimization. Stereotypes for product design, we need to create products, in order to address the production features users with different types of products. Parametric Design will design products with certain structural changes and the size automatically modified graphics. Feature-based design is the design of products as the basic unit and mechanical products described as an organic combination of characteristics.

2. Control components 3D model of building-up

Doing virtual assembly and motion simulation before, we must establish a system composed of parts of 3D models. This set of manipulating 3D modeling agency of this process, the control panel of tilt the modeling as an example, According to the first parts of the structure, the use of CATIA software module mechanical design of sub-module -- Part Design module functions entering into sketching interface, rendering the tilt control panel of wire frame, as shown in Figure 1.



Figure 1. The sketch of controlling plate

Then parts of the functional module design, drawing, rotation, scanning and grooving, drilling, a range of features such as modeling, tilt control panel completed the three-dimensional modeling, as shown in figure 2.



Figure 2. The entity model of controlling plate

Other parts of the modeling using the same steps, the first parts for sketching, and then use the function module parts, the parts were for 3D modeling, model other parts, as shown in Figure 3 typical Parts explosion map, thus to complete all parts of 3D solid modeling.

3. Virtual Assembly

Assemblies of many parts and sub-assembly of organic composition, which is the expression of the two-part information, part of the entity information is assembling the body parts of the combined entity information; Another part is assembling information intimate parts of the interrelationship between information. CATIA 3D software such as providing a powerful virtual assembly functions. Assembly body design module provides a powerful virtual assembly parts function. In this module, through parts of coaxial

elements, coplanar, distance, angle, as well as the anchor bound to achieve the virtual assembly parts. According parts entity model, the mechanical design module module -- assembly design (2935D Design) module, the import of spare parts assembled model for the appropriate location on the adjustment would make it easier to impose restraints. Then, using the toolbar binding orders, location binding methods used to achieve assembly constraint modeling, to ensure proper parts in parallel, coaxial or coplanar relationship. Construction Control Box typical parts entity model shown in Figure 3.



Figure 3. Entity model of typical parts

After the assembly of products also use the assembly analysis functions, the assembly of products for various analytical relations. If there is interference between parts happen, it could directly on the platform assembly of parts changes, so that only the actual assembly of the parts can be found at the series of problems now in modeling design to discover and remove

4. Motion Simulation

Motion simulation in the design of direct digital model (Digital Mockup) under the DMU Kinematics (digital simulation module). Enter the sub-module DMU Kinematics, by the introduction of assembly design model. Then, using tools Kinematics Joints of the various campaigns deputy sports relations between the definition, sports institutions, the connection is generally a rotary joint (Revolute Joint), sliding joints (Prismatic Joint), cylindrical joints (Cylindrical Joint), screw joints (Screw Joint), and other connection methods, the use of simulation modules with orders (Simulation with commands) simulation can be achieved satisfactory results. As shown in figure 4.



Figure 4. The simulated diagram of the mechanism while forward right steering situation

From Figure 4 can be manipulated to see a moving shot put with the rotation of the steering wheel and a swinging angle of this vehicle to achieve progress right turn, at the same time manipulating the straight shot put will gradually return to the initial position that will control line separating the speed gradually reduced, the deceleration of vehicles, the biggest point of the steering wheel to 360 ° manipulating straight shot put will return to the initial position and realize vehicle to the right place.

5. Interference Detection

Interference checking including static interference checking and dynamic interference checking, static interference checking refers to the virtual assembly structure, assembly inspection of the body parts between the relative position between the existence of interference, the assembly tolerance design is reasonable; Dynamic interference checking and assembly of the parts off the assembly campaign Cheng, his campaign enveloping body parts between the existence of a campaign to interfere. This sets manipulation detection devices to interfere in the process, the main consideration in this set of campaign process, the availability of components between interference, if it exists, the agency inspected to ascertain first assembly of parts between connecting whether there was a problem, if there should re-form its connections into OK bound connections, connecting to determine the form only after further interference detection, if there is still interference, we should interfere parts inspection, the right to re-amend parts, the number of specific changes, according to the test results interfere in the quantity to decide. The final revised the dynamic interference test results shown in Figure 5.



Figure 5. The result of interference analyze

Completion of this step can further three-dimensional map of the output of two-dimensional drawings, graphic drawings of simple changes can be conducted on the production and processing. Thus, the application of this set of CATIA software control agencies design and analysis greatly shorten the design cycle, and guarantee quality of the design.

6. Conclusion

(1) described the use of CATIA dual-tracked vehicle power flow shifted control box components 3D model of the process, virtual assembly, motion simulation and analysis of this set of certification bodies and the movement characteristics of movement.

(2) CATIA 3D design software platform, electronic technology in the digital prototype model (Digital Mockup) under the DMU Kinematics (digital simulation module) for motion simulation, and consider this set of institutions in the process of movement between the parts availability interference, manipulation package for a device interference Detection.

Correspondence to:

Yong Sun Department of Mechanical and Electrical Heilongjiang Agriculture Polytechnic University Jiamusi, Heilongjiang 154007, China Telephone: 01186-451-5519-1670 Cellular phone: 01186-13836145034 Email: <u>sunyong740731@163.com</u>

Wen-zhe Li College of engineering Northeast Agricultural University Harbin, Heilongjiang 150080, China Telephone: 01186-451-5519-1670 Cellular phone: 01186-13936491559 Email: <u>liwenzhe9@163.com</u>

Received: 9/17/2007

References

- Li Wen-zhe, Zhann Honnqiong.Strateny of auto-stepless deceleration of the tracked vehicles using split path transmisson steering mechanism during steering [J].Transactions of CSAE. 2005. 21 (12): 67-70.
- Y. Zhang, Z. Zou, X. Chen, X. Zhang and W. Tobler. Simulation and analysis of transmission shift dynamics [J]. Int. J. of Vehicle Design, 2003, Vol.32, pp.273-289
- Cao Fu-yi, Zhou Zhi-li, Jia Hong-she. Studying Actualities and Developing Tendency of Turning Mechanism of Crawler [J]. Journal of Ilenan university of Science and Technolony (Natural Science) 2003.24 (3): 89-92
- 4. K Huh1, B H Cho and J H Choi, Development of a track tension monitoring system in tracked vehicles on flat ground [J], Proc Instn Mech Engrs Vol 215 Part D,D08699 © IMechE 2001,567-578
- 5. Bi Xiao-ping, Wang Pukai,Li Haijun et al. A simulation model for dynamic steering processes of tracked vehicles [J]. Acta Armamentar(China), 2003 (11). 551-554
- 6. Zhang Hong-qiong Design and Study on streering and mechanism of tracked vehicle [D]Dissertation for the Master Degree.Northeast Agricultural University. 2005 (in Chinese)
- 7. D. Rubinstein, R. Hitron. A Detailed Multi-body Model for Dynamic Simulation of Off-road Tracked Vehicles Journal of Terramechanics,41(2004) 163-173
- 8. Fu Tianzhi. Design and Study on control Mechanism of new tracked vehicle [D] Dissertation for the Master Degree. Northeast Agricultural University, 2007 (in Chinese).

Synthesis and characterization of hybride polyaniline / polymethacrylic acid/ Fe₃O₄ nanocomposites

Mohammad Reza Saboktakin*, Abel Maharramov, Mohammad Ali Ramazanov

Department of Chemistry, Baku State University, Baku, Azarbaijan * E-mail: <u>saboktakin123@yahoo.com</u>

Abstract: In this paper, we present the synthesis of Fe_3O_4 nano particles of hybrid for coating on metal or glass surfaces. The synthesis of the organic/inorganic nanocomposite is described. This nanocomposite is a water – dispersible polymeric complex of polymethacrylic acid and polyaniline. The water dispersible hybride material was coated on aluminum using a molecular layer – by – layer coating. The composites, Thus synthesized have been characterized by infrared spectroscopy and X-ray diffraction. The morphology of these samples was studied by scanning electron microscopy. [Nature and Science. 2007;5(3):67-71]. (ISSN: 1545-0740).

Keywords: Hybride nanocomposites, polyaniline, polymethacrylic acid

1. Introduction

Polymer nanocomposites constitute a class of hybrid materials composed of a polymer matrix and an inorganic component which has at least one dimention in the nanometer (<100 nm) size domain. Nanoparticles were first developed around 1970. The synthesis of metallic nanoparticles has become an extremely interesting topic in the field of material science , due to the wide range of optical and electronic properties that are accessible in the nanometer –size regime.Nanometer scale hybride materials is currently an area of active research.[1] These nanomaterials are hybride between organic and transition metals or rare earth oxides , for example cerium oxide , ferrous oxide ,... [2]. metallic nanocomposites have emerged as a new class of materials because of their unique electrical, optical and chemical properties[3].

The properties of a polymer – reinforced composite are mostly influenced by the size, shape, composition, state of agglomeration, and degree of matrix inorganic component[4]. Decreasing the particle size to the nano-size dimension influence the macroscopic properties of the polymer because a breakdown of the common rule – of – mixture theory occurs[5]. This breakdown is caused by the amount of interfacial zone that gains importance with respect to the phase relative to bulk behavior[6].

Demonstrated application of such composites can be found ,among others, in the fields of optics, mechanics,iono-electronics,biosensors, flame retardants and membranes.

In this paper , we explore the synthesis of the new hybride material with the water- dispersible polyaniline /polymethacrylic acid as the organic component and the nano solution of Fe_3O_4 at the sodium dodecyl sulfate /H₂O as the inorganic component. The nano magnetic Fe_3O_4 has a diameter between 10 to 12 nm. We report the synthesis method of polyaniline and polymethacrylic acid nanocomposit with Fe_3O_4 nano particles. Since the organic / inorganic hybrid nanocomposites are dispersible in water, they are suitable for coating on glass or metal substrates.

2. Experimental

Materials

Nano particles of Fe_3O_4 were purchased from nanotechnology center of baku state university. The particles have an average of 10 - 12 nm. Methacrylic acid and aniline were purchased from Aldrich chemicals. Aniline was purified by distillation under vacuum.

Instruments

The images of nanoparticles were investigated using Philips XL30 scanning electron microscope. The Fourier transfer infrared (FTIR, Bruker) spectroscopy was used to identified the polymer on the Fe₃O₄ nano particles surface. Spectra were obtained in the wave number range of 400-4000 cm⁻¹. Spectra of the polyaniline / poly(methacrylic acid) modified Fe₃O₄ nanoparticles were recorded from KBr in 1:10 (wt/wt) ratio.

Synthesis of polyaniline: polymethacrylic acid complex

The organic component of this nanocomposite is an inter- polymer complex of conducting polymer[7].Previously the method for synthesizing the molecular complexes PAN:PAA was reported[8]. This component consists of two polymer s that a double-strand molecular complex [9].The first strand is polyaniline (PAN) and second stand is polymethacrylic acid (PMAA).We use polymers PAN:PMAA as a short hand representation of the complex. Figure 1 show a structural representation for PAN:PMAA.



The several method for synthesizing the molecular complexes was previously reported [10]. This synthesis base involves two steps : In the first step, monomers of aniline are adsorbed onto the poly(methacrylic) backbone by molecular self –assembly. In the second step, the adsorbed aniline monomers are polymerized by an oxidant (potassium persulfate) to form polyaniline.

Adsorption of aniline on poly(methacrylic acid)

0.012 mole (3.5 gr) poly(methacrylic acid) (90,000 MW) dissolve in 25 grams distilled water. Stir for 2 hours. Then add 0.558 gram of aniline to solution, stir for 4 hours to allow equilibrium adsorption. The molar ratio of the PMAA component to the aniline is 2:1.

Polymerization of aniline to form the polymer complex

Acidify the solution prepared by adding 4 ml 3M Nitric acid .Dissolve 0006 mol potassium persulfate with 10 ml distilled water. Mix these two solutions to start the polymerization reaction. The solution turned to dark green. Stir for 24 hours to obtain a homogeneous solution of the polymeric complex. The polymeric complex is a dispersion of particle of 100-200 nm in diameter. The infrared absorption spectra of the complex are consistent with the structure of a polymeric complex of polyaniline and poly(methacrylic acid).

The physical absorption of the polymeric complex and nano Fe₃O₄ particles

Stir Fe₃O₄ dispersive solution with sodium dodecyl sulfate / distilled water with mechanical stirring. A diluted solution of the PMAA: PAN complex is then mixed with Fe₃O₄ solution (25% Fe₃O₄) for 10 minutes. The average molar ratio of the components is PMAA:PAN:Fe₃O₄ = 2:1:2. The dispersion is stable with very small amount of precipitation.
3. Results and Discussion

Scanning electron micrography

SEM of polyaniline – poly(methacrylic acid) nanocomposite synthesized by chemical oxidative is shown in Figure 1(P3-A). PAN/PMAA nanocomposite is very sensitive to the temperature. Due to the intractionelectron and sample. Scanning electron micrography images were obtains from a diluted solution of the nanocomposite particle. The white spots are Fe_3O_4 nano particles. The SEM image shows the presence of spherical Fe_3O_4 particles in PAN/PMAA composite, which are homogenenously distributed throughout the composites, which is also confirmed from XRD studies[11].

X-ray diffraction

The crystallinity of the formed composites was followed with X-Ray diffraction(XRD) as s function of weight percent inorganic component. Figure 2a shows X-ray diffraction pattern of polyaniline – poly(methacrylic acid) complex ($0 \% Fe_3O_4$). Diffraction of PAN-PMAA have a broad peak at about $2\Theta = 25.92^{\circ}$, which is a characteristic peak of PAN-PMAA (Wan et al 1994, Wan and li 1998). Studies on XRD patterns of PAN-PMAA are scarce in the literature (Rajendra Prasad and Muunichandriah 2002). Figure 2b shows the XRD pattern for PAN-PMAA-Fe₃O₄ (25%). The diffraction pattern of PAN-PMAA-Fe₃O₄ nanocomposite shows a peak at about $2\Theta = 26.89^{\circ}$ [12].

Fourier transfer Infrared spectra

Figure 3 shows the FT-IR spectrum of polyaniline – poly(methacrylic acid) nanocomposite , where the % of transmittance is plotted as a function of wave number (cm⁻¹). The characteristic FT-IR peak at 1523 and 1485 cm⁻¹ are due to the presence of quinoid and benzenoid rings, respectively and are clear indication of these two states in the polymer chain. Also, The peaks at 1176, 1710 cm⁻¹ are due to the C-N, C=O bond stretching vibration ,respectively . Figure 4 shows the FT-IR spectrum of polyaniline – poly(methacrylic acid) composite with Fe₃O₄ nanopaticles. The FTIR spectra of PAN/PMMA composite in presence of Fe₃O₄ exhibite new adsoption peaks distinctly at 1562,1479,1295,1132 and 799 cm⁻¹ which are assignable to the presence of various metal oxide in the composite.



Figure 1. Scanning electron micrograph of PMAA:PAN:Fe₃O₄ nanocomposite



Figure2a. XRD spectra of polyaniline - poly(methcrylic acid) complex



Figure 2b. XRD spectra of polyaniline/ poly(methcrylic acid)/Fe₃O₄ nanocomposit



Figure 3. FT-IR spectra of polyaniline / poly(methacrylic acid) complex



Figure 4. FT-IR spectra of polyaniline / poly(methacrylic acid) / Fe₃O₄ nanocomposite

4. Conclusions

We have synthesized new hybride polyaniline – poly(methacrylic acid) / Fe_3O_4 by in situ polymerization in the presence of Fe_3O_4 nano particles .This nanocomposite show semi-crystalline nature, whereas the PAN-PMAA synthezied is amorphous in nature. The SEM photograph of nanocomposite with 25% Fe_3O_4 show the presence of cenospheres.

These nanocomposites are suitable materials for high technology industries. The organic component is the hybride material have the dimention of 100-200 nm. One type of the composite is synthesized by preparing a precursor that contains the Fe_3O_4 nano particles, the poly(methacrylic acid) and the aniline monomers.

The composites were coated on glass and metal surfaces by the method of layer-by layer coating of self – assembled multi layers.

Acknowledgment

The authors Wish to thank M. Allahverdiev (Baku State University) for Valuable discussions.

References

- 1. P.F.W. Simon, R. Ulrich, H.W. Spiess, U. Wiesner, Cem.Mater, 13, 3464, 2001.
- 2. B.O'Regan, M.Gratzel, Nature, 353, 737, 1991.
- 3. A.J.Zarur, J.Y.Ying, Nature, 403, 65, 2000.
- 4. J.M.Liu and S.C.Yang, J.Chem.Soc., Chem.Comm., 1529, 1991.
- 5. J.O.Stoffer, T.J.O'Keefe, X.Lin, E.Morris, P.Yu, S.P.Sitaram, US Patent 5,932,083.
- 6. S.P.Sitaram, P.Yu, T.J.O'Keefe and J.O.Stoffer ,Polym.Mater.Sci.Eng.,75,354,1996.
- 7. L.Sun, H.Liu, R.Clark, S.C.Yang, Syn. Met, 85, 67, 1997.
- 8. J.M.Liu,L.Sun,J.H.Hwang, S.C.Tang,H.L.Wang,Mat.Res. Soc.Symposium Proceeding, 247,601,1992.
- 9. P.A.McCarthy, J.HuAng, S.C.Yang, H.L.Wang, Langmir, 18, 259, 2002.
- 10. Z.Tang ,N.Alvarez and Sze Yang , Mat.Res. Soc.Symposium Proceeding , 732,601,2003.
- 11. S.C.Raghavendra.S.Khasim, M. Revanasiddappa, M.V.N. Ambika Prasad and A.B.KuKarni, Bull. Mater. Sci, 26, 7, 2003.
- 12. S.P.Armes, J.F. Miller, Synth. Met. 22, 385, 2001.

Ten Propositions for the Law of Increasing Marginal Utility

Yihai Liang

College of Economics and Management, Ping Yuan University, Xinxiang, Henan 453003, China; yihailiang@gmail.com

Abstract: It is called "the law of diminishing marginal utility" that Marginal utilities are diminishing across the ranges relevant to decision-making. However, it will not always hold. Sometimes an amount added brings things past a desired "tipping point", or an amount subtracted causes them to fall short. In such cases, the marginal utility of a good or service might actually be increasing. This paper investigates Xinfei Corporation's rapid growth, and proposes ten propositions for the law of increasing marginal utility. [Nature and Science. 2007;5(3):72-77]. (ISSN: 1545-0740).

Keywords: Marginal Utility, Mechanism of Creative Process, Three-color Business Management

1. Introduction

Since 1986, Xinfei Corporation, a Chinese high-tech company, grows rapidly. In this paper, we compare the development of Xinfei Corporation with the development of other Chinese companies and some foreign companies, and conclude that: (1) Under China's new market economy mechanism, Xinfei developed in a new progressive mode, "Invest \rightarrow Increase \rightarrow Re-invest \rightarrow Re-increase"; (2) The most important fact of Xinfei's development is "Innovation". These two conclusions can partially prove the law of increasing marginal utility. Thereby, management innovation can be constructed on this law. The law of increasing marginal utility provides a new economic theory for business management innovation. We also propose ten propositions for this law. These ten propositions play a significant role in economics, which can be considered as economic "Goldbach Conjectures".

2. The law of increasing marginal utility

2.1 Related work

In this paper, we focus on the proof and explanation for the law of increasing marginal utility based on the reality of Xifei's amazing development. Using this law, a new development mode for companies in the current era based on information economics is proposed as: "Innovation \rightarrow More Innovation". This mode will result in a new revolution for companies' administration. Up to the present, the law of increasing marginal utility is still a state-of-arts theory.

In *The Manifesto of Communism* [1], K. Marx and F. Engels proposed that the bourgeoisie cannot exist without constantly revolutionizing the instruments of production, and thereby the relations of production, and with them the whole relations of society...The bourgeoisie, during its rule of scarce one hundred years, has created more massive and more colossal productive forces than have all preceding generations together.

In *Capitalism*, *Socialism and Democracy* [2], J. Schumpeter proposed that as soon as quality competition and sales effort are admitted into the sacred precincts of theory, the price variable is ousted

from its dominant position...But in capitalist reality as distinguished from its textbook picture, it is not that kind of competition which counts but the competition from the new commodity, the new technology, the new source of supply, the new type of organization (the largest-scale unit of control for instance) – competition which commands a decisive cost or quality advantage and which strikes not at the margins of the profits and the outputs of the existing firms but at their foundations and their very lives. This kind of competition is as much more effective than the other as a bombardment is in comparison with forcing a door...

The above propositions have explained why capitalist economy grew such rapidly, and how this economy machine ran automatically. In addition, they discussed how innovation plays an important role in the open market economy, and explained the open market economy by "innovation". Our research, the law of increasing marginal utility, is actually based on K. Marks, F. Engels, and J. Schumpeter's illustrations about the development miracle of the open market economy. Our research includes: (1) Combining their theories with the practice of enterprise's development under the new environment of new times, new economy conditions, and new productive forces; (2) Their theories about enterprise's activities under the conditions of the open market economy. The most important point of their theories is "innovation". A new microeconomics theory, the law of increasing marginal utility, can be concluded based on a series of K. Marks, F. Engels, and J. Schumpeter's theories. This new theory not only analyzes how Xinfei Corporation breaks through the law of diminishing marginal utility, but it also combines a new essential factor, "the knowledge", with productive forces, thereby forms the law of increasing marginal utility. The development miracle of Xinfei Corporation is the innovation machine described in the law of increasing marginal utility, and the inexhaustible power source for any company's development.

2.2 The application of the law of increasing marginal utility

The law of increasing marginal utility based on the research of Xinfei Corporation has following practical applications:

(1) Design "market innovation machine" under the knowledge economy system. Make corporations develop based on this law. Create a new miracle of microeconomics growth.

(2) Show the most important difference between the knowledge economic system and the other economic systems, i.e. forcing companies to unceasingly innovate by the pressure of market economy. The effect released by innovation is to break the traditional economic law of diminishing marginal utility, to prove the new economic law of increasing marginal utility, to create much more social wealth, and to make society progress rapidly.

(3) Construct a theory system based on the law of increasing marginal utility. In the future, under the knowledge economy, the competition between companies will no longer focus on the price, but on the innovation. The mode, "compete \rightarrow innovate \rightarrow re-compete", results in a miraculous economic development. Therefore, in other words, the knowledge economy can be considered as a kind of cyclic economy. And the law of increasing marginal utility for the 21st century can also be concluded as a growing path: "innovate, innovate, and unceasingly innovate."

(4) Construct a new mode for the enterprise management. The purpose of researching Xinfei Corporation is to research its innovation and its management mode with combining hard technology and soft technology together. Based on the law of increasing marginal utility, a new business management mode,

"21st Century Three-Color Business Management", will be proposed.

3. The fundamental of the conjecture: five research subjects and ten propositions

We have studied Xinfei's miraculous development, Xinfei's road of new industrialization, and Xinfei's innovative management mode and effect. But the most important point is to construct the theory system based on the law of the increasing marginal utility, and to prove its scientificalness and expansibility. Innovation is the core of this theory system.

3.1 Five research subjects

Subject 1. Research of the core of the modern innovation: The integration of the engineering technology and the modern business management technology.

Subject 2. Research of the mechanism of the modern innovation – the profit-driven mechanism: the value of technology and business trade.

Subject 3. Research of the business resource configuration of a company and the applicable mode of the innovation. It can prove the overflow effect of the innovation and the cyclic economy system. In other words, it is the research of the process of knowledge economy.

Subject 4. Research of the economic effect of "the innovation machine". This research can prove the relation between marginal utility and the increasing profit.

Subject 5. Research of the development of "the innovation machine". This research can explain the relation between the innovation and the business benefits. It can also be used in the process of constructing a harmonious society.

3.2 Ten propositions for the law of increasing marginal utility

We firstly research the knowledge economic system itself and the difference between this system and other economic systems, then explain the development miracle of enterprise by innovation, and solve the competition, the innovative change, the production innovation, the innovative spirit of entrepreneurs, the system of innovation, the creation of harmonious society, and the technological innovation based business exchange. All of these problems can be solved by the theory system of the law of increasing marginal utility based on following ten propositions.

(1) The knowledge economy is the basic economy obtained by enterprise, having amazing increasing rate, and having the characteristic of the law of the marginal utility. It is so-called the cyclic economy. The cyclic economy includes four circulations: a) macroeconomics circulation, develop \rightarrow innovate \rightarrow re-develop; b) microeconomics circulation, develop \rightarrow invest \rightarrow re-develop; c) integrated circulation for production elements, integrate \rightarrow select \rightarrow re-integrate; d) combinational circulation for technology and production, product \rightarrow research \rightarrow re-product.

(2) "The innovation machine" is the core of the microeconomics theory, including five parts: a) the value of the innovation; b) the competition of the innovation; c) the mechanism of the innovation and its revolution; d) the circulation and the cyclic economy based on the innovation; e) the relation between the innovative motivation and the innovative profit.

(3) The "technological innovation" consistency for the personal profit and the social wealth: a) The overflow effect of the technological innovation; b) the relation between the technology communication and

the driven-based innovation; c) the exchange value of the technological innovation; d) the league and monopoly for the trade of the technological innovation; e) the new mode for the technological innovation and the investment.

(4) The technology trading market for enterprises: a) the inner technological monopoly for an enterprise; b) the market value of the technology trading; c) the inner and outer effects of the technology trading; d) the role of market and market pressure in the technology trading.

(5) The substitution relation between the innovative driven factor and the personal profit: a) the relation between the overflow effect of the innovation and the market pressure; b) the united innovative system consisting of the marginal utility, the total cost, and the social benefit; c) the analysis for the optimal model of the innovation.

(6) The compensation for the enterprises' competition and innovation: a) the status and function of the modern management technology; b) the new competition model for enterprises (the competition not for price; c) the environment and effect of the innovation for production and process; d) the effect of the successful innovation for the social welfare.

(7) The effect of the marginal utility for "the innovation machine": a) the mechanism for the compensation of the innovation's cost; b) the relation between the innovation and the price (pressure); c) the marginal cost and the maximum profit; d) the cost efficiency for the continuous large scale economy; e) the rotating balance and the enterprise's spiral development; f) the centralization of the innovation and the release of the market effect.

(8) The core of the elements of production is the knowledge capital: a) the knowledge itself is a kind of capital; b) the innovation of the knowledge capital and the energy effect of the financing innovation; c) the function of the mechanism of the knowledge economy, i.e. the integration of price, innovation and information.

(9) The optimal schedule model for enterprises. This is the second model of the law of increasing marginal utility, for how to choose the innovation and how to optimize the innovation: a) the structure of the optimal selection model; b) the effect of the optimal schedule; c) the optimal model for the combination of the optimal schedule model and the optimal relation.

(10) The theory for the rules and the regulations of enterprises, which can guarantee the rapid development of enterprises: a) the trade-off between the rule and the efficiency of the profit; b) the trade-off between the innovation and the communication; c) the resource configuration of the technological innovation trading; d) the efficiency of assignment for the innovation and the technological communication.

4. Expected research model and the business management pattern based on the innovation

The expected results are the law of increasing marginal utility and the business management pattern based on this law, which consist of following contents:

(1) the innovation of the law of increasing marginal utility;

(2) the state-of-the-art economic theory based on this law;

(3) the business management pattern based on the innovation, including humanism, technology and the innovation machine, which is so-called "Red-Blue-Green" Three-Color Business Management;

(4) the model of the law of increasing marginal utility.

4.1 The description and the model of the law of increasing marginal utility

This model is a theory for describing the economy increase, and belongs to microeconomics.

(1) The important research of this model is the increase of economy. The input variables of the model are technology, human resource, and capital. The output is the increment of economy. This model shows the function of economic activities and economic relations.

(2) This model is described by a differential equation. This differential equation shows the relation between input variables, time and some specific conditions. It illustrates the increasing property of the economy.

(3) Denote input variables C, M, N and K as control variable, dynamic human variable, technology variable, and capital respectively. *MaxV* means the optimal increasing economy [3].

(4) The mathematic model is as: $MaxV = \int_0^T u[M(t) \cdot N(t) \cdot K(t) \cdot C(t) \cdot T]dt$, where t is time, and u is the basic function [4].

4.2 "Red-Blue-Green" Three-Color Business Management

4.2.1 Red Business Management

The red business management considers technology as the management core, converts economic resources from one place with lower productivity to another place with higher productivity, and realizes the theory of "Technology is the first productivity". The economy of the USA in 1990s can be considered as an economy for startup. Knowledge, technology and creativity are its three power sources. The purpose of business management is converting knowledge into wealth. Therefore, creation becomes the main behavioral path of technology. In other words, the "creation" is the process of the activity of red business management. The environment of red business management, and risk of environment. The creation can be divided into four stages: recognizing and estimating the technological chances in market; designing the creative management; creating and acquiring resources; creating business management. The four fundamental factors of red business management are: creator, human resource, technology, and capital.

4.2.2 Blue Business Management

Blue business management is a kind of management transforming the management of quality to the management of culture. Its main characteristics are:

(1) it is a human-based business management;

- (2) it is a standard management for how people should think and behave in a specific society;
- (3) it is a management combining ideology into development of material;

(4) it is a blue culture-based management;

(5) it is a management to show "the law of increasing marginal utility" in knowledge economy.

In one word, blue business management can release a huge effect of wealth. Its theoretical structure includes:

(1) the value of an organization is the core;

(2) the purpose is the huge profit increase;

(3) the main body of blue management system is intellectual resource;

(4) the method of blue management is to enlarge people's intelligence by innovative machines;

(5) the basic mode of blue business management is a kind of management based on humanity.

4.2.3 Green Business Management

Green business management is to guide an enterprise to develop under a reasonable environment. The main functions of green business management are realizing large-scale management, diversifying contents of management, and guaranteeing an enterprise to safely develop. Its theoretical structure including:

(1) creating a good environment for development;

(2) optimizing market resources for management;

(3) combining technology, capital and traditional management theories into a new integrated pattern for the modern business management;

(4) this modern business management consists of ten innovation systems (thought innovation, rule innovation, stimulus innovation, dynamic innovation, production innovation, method innovation, strategy innovation, decision innovation, organization innovation, and technology innovation).

(5) the new pattern and systems are the product transformation system, technological innovation system, management innovation system, capital innovation system, human stimulus system.

5. Conclusion

The law of increasing marginal utility and its ten propositions are considered as economic "Goldbach Conjectures". They are an innovative theory of economics. Based on this theory, we can construct the movement of knowledge economy era, create a new Three-Color business management mode, and find a new path for enterprises to generate much more profit than ever before.

Correspondence to:

Yihai Liang College of Economics and Management Ping Yuan University Xinxiang, Henan 453003, China yihailiang@gmail.com

Received: 9/13/2007

References:

- 1. K. Marx and F. Engels. 1972. The Manifesto of Communism. Beijing People's Press.
- 2. J. Schumpeter. 1999. Capitalism, Socialism and Democracy. The Commercial Press.
- 3. Yuan Shu and Hua Li. 1998. The Increasing Model for Economy Development. Fudan Press.
- 4. Herbert Simon. 1982. Models of Bounded Rationality, vol. 1 and 2. MIT Press.

The Progress of IFN and the Correlation with Hepatitis B virus

Xiao Minghui¹², Fan Lihua¹

 Harbin Medical University
 Harbin Pharmaceutical Group Bioengineering CO.LTD xiaomh@hayaobio.com.cn

Abstract: IFN affects a number of processes including those regulating cell growth, differentiation, and apoptosis, as well as the modulation of the immune response. This review focuses on the mechanism of IFN in treatment and the correlation with Hepatitis B virus. [Nature and Science. 2007;5(3):78-81]. (ISSN: 1545-0740).

Keywords: Interferon, Hepatitis B virus

Interferon

Interferon (IFN) was discovered as an antiviral agent during studies on virus interference ^[1,2]. Isaacs and Lindenmann first reported in 1957 that influenza virus-infected chick cells produced a secreted factor that mediated the transfer of a virus-resistant state active against both homologous and heterologous viruses ^[1]. This seminal observation, along with similar findings described by Nagano and Kojima in 1958^[2], set the stage for subsequent studies that led to the elucidation of the IFN system in exquisite detail^[3].

The IFN system has three types of interferon. IFNs were approved as therapeutics and moved from the basic research laboratory to the clinic. Advances made while elucidating the IFN system contributed significantly in multiple areas of mammalian cell biology and biochemistry, ranging from pathways of signal transduction to the biochemical mechanisms of transcriptional and translational control to the molecular basis of viral pathogenesis.

The system includes cells that synthesize IFN in response to an external stimulus such as viral infection and cells that respond to IFN by establishing an antiviral state^[4,5,6]. Animal viruses are inducers of IFN, and are also sensitive to the antiviral actions of IFNs. Some animal viruses encode products that antagonize the IFN antiviral response. The IFN response represents an early host defense, one that occurs prior to the onset of the immune response. IFNs possess a wide range of biological activities in addition to the characteristic antiviral activity by which they were discovered^[7].

Success in the basic research laboratory led to the subsequent utilization of IFNs as therapeutics in the clinic. Three kinds of human IFNs, IFN- α , IFN- β , and IFN- λ , have been approved for clinical use by the Food and Drug Administration. Diseases of known viral origin for which IFN- α species are most widely used are hepatitis C and hepatitis B (Table 1)^[3].

		1	
IFN	Trade name	Manufacturer	Disease
IFN-α2a	Roferon A	Hoffman LaRoche	Hepatitis C
IFN-α2b	Intron A	Schering	Hepatitis B, Hepatitis C
IFN-αnl (lympho- blastoid)	Wellferon	Glaxo Wellcome	Hepatitis C
IFN-αcon	Infergen	Amgen	Hepatitis C
Peg-IFN-α2b	PEG-Intron	Schering	Hepatitis C

TABLE 1. IFNs approved by the Food and Drug Administration for the treatment of viral hepatitis

Tremendous progress has been made in understanding the molecular basis of the antiviral actions of IFN, and the strategies that viruses have evolved to antagonize these actions. The actions of IFN are pleiotropic and affect many biological processes in addition to the multiplication of viruses.

Hepatitis B virus

Hepatitis B virus (HBV) is an enveloped virus associated with significant morbidity and mortality^[8,9]. HBV causes both acute and chronic liver disease.

The genome of HBV is a partially double-stranded circular 3.2 kb DNA molecule. The DNA genome of the virus is transcribed in the nucleus of the hepatocyte to produce the 3.5, 2.4, 2.1 and 0.7 kb viral transcripts ^[9,10]. The level of these transcripts are regulated by the enhancer 2/core promoter, the large surface antigen promoter, the major surface antigen promoter and the enhancer 1/X gene promoter, respectively ^[11,12,13]. The 3.5 kb pregenomic HBV transcript encodes the viral polymerase and the nucleocapsid or core polypeptide^[14]. The HBV polymerase binds to the packaging sequence (ε) in the pregenomic RNA and this complex is encapsidated by core polypeptides to form an immature viral capsid^[15,16,17]. The reverse transcriptase/DNA polymerase activity of the viral polymerase converts the pregenomic RNA into the partially double-stranded DNA genome present in the mature capsid^[18]. The mature capsid interacts with the surface antigen polypeptides and subsequently buds into the lumen of the endoplasmic reticulum as a virus particle^[19,20,21]. Virions pass through the endoplasmic reticulum and Golgi apparatus prior to release from hepatocytes^[22].

Infection with hepatitis B virus is a significant public health concern. Worldwide, an estimated 2 billion people are infected with the hepatitis B virus $(HBV)^{[23]}$.1 A total of 350 million people have the chronic form of hepatitis B infection, 75% of whom live in Asia^[24].

most acquired the disease by vertical transmission or during preschool childhood. In the absence of vaccination most exposed neonates and young children will be infected and become lifelong carriers (Fiureg 1)^[25]. Chronic infection, particularly of males, is often complicated by the eventual development of cirrhosis and then liver failure or hepatoma. In contrast, primary exposure of adults to hepatitis B virus typically causes acute resolving infection with clearance of the virus (Figure 1).



Fig 1 Natural course of primary hepatitis B infection acquired during childhood or adulthood

Chronic infection increases the risk for primary liver cancer. Endemic hepatitis B infection in Asia's large population contributes to primary liver cancer's position as the fourth leading cause of cancer death worldwide ^[26,27,28].

Interferon treatment

Interferon treatment (5 million units three times weekly for four to six months) increases the conversion rate from high level to low level viral replication in up to 15-20% of patients a year. Response rates are enhanced by higher doses, but the safety and tolerability of high dose interferon are a concern.

Chronic HBV infection is associated with liver cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma^[10,11]. A widely used therapeutic intervention is treatment with interferon α (IFN- α). IFN- α therapy can reduce viral replication and liver damage associated with viral infection.

Until recently, interferon alfa (IFN-α)was the only drug licensed for the treatment of chronic hepatitis

B. Interferon treatment is intended to inhibit viral replication and to augment the clearance of virally infected hepatocytes. Among patients with chronic infection, about 5% a year undergo spontaneous conversion from a state of high level viral replication to low level replication.

IFN- α is also generally recognized as the most important therapeutic agent in chronic hepatitis C^[29]. In fact, normalization of alanine aminotransferase (ALT) levels and improvement in chronic liver inflammation and necrosis are reported in approximately 50-60% of patients. However, 50% of these responder patients are known to relapse at the end of therapy^[30,31].

Conclusion

The use of IFN system reagents in studies of the virus host interaction, both in cell culture and in intact animals, continues to provide seminal contributions not only of mechanisms of viral pathogenesis but also of mechanisms of signal transduction and the transcriptional and translational control of macromolecular synthesis that is so important in many areas of mammalian cell biology and virology. The emergence of new tools and approaches for study of the virus-host interaction, including functional genomics and proteomics, together with advances in the areas of structural biology and combinatorial chemistry for the identification of novel molecules that affect the function of viral and cellular targets, should lead to further insights into the structure-function relationships for the IFN system components.

Received: 9/17/2007

References:

- Isaacs, A., and J. Lindenmann. 1957. Virus interference. I. The interferon. Proc. R. Soc. London Ser. B 147:258–267.
- Nagano, Y., and Y. Kojima. 1958. Inhibition de l'infection vaccinale par levirus homologue. C. R. Seances Soc. Biol. Fil. 152:1627–1630.
- Charles e. Samuel. Antiviral Actions of Interferons. Clinical microbiology reviews, Vol. 14, No. 4 Oct. 2001, p. 778–809
- 4. Pestka, S., J. A. Langer, K. C. Zoon, and C. E. Samuel. 1987. Interferons and their actions. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 56:317–332.
- 5. Samuel, C. E. 1991. Antiviral actions of interferon. Interferon-regulated cellular proteins and their surprisingly selective antiviral activities. Virology 183:1–11
- 6. Stark, G. R., I. M. Kerr, B. R. Williams, R. H. Silverman, and R. D. Schreiber 1998. How cells respond to interferons. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 67:227–264.
- Biron, C. A., and G. C. Sen. 2001. Interferons and other cytokines, p.321–351. *In* D. M. Knipe, P. M. Howley, D. E. Griffin, M. Martin, B.Roizman, and S. E. Straus (ed.), Fields virology, 4th ed. Lippincott-Raven, Philadelphia, Pa.
- 8. Ganem, D. (1982) Persistent infection of humans with hepatitis B virus: mechanisms and consequences. Rev. Infect. Dis., 4, 1026–1047.
- 9. Ganem, D. and Varmus, H.E. (1987) The molecular biology of the hepatitis B viruses. Annu. Rev. Biochem., 56, 651–693.
- 10. Beasley, R.P., Hwang, L.-Y., Lin, C.-C. and Chien, C.-S. (1981) Hepatocellular carcinoma and hepatitis B virus—a prospective study of 22707 men in Taiwan. Lancet, 2, 1129–1133.
- 11. Beasley, R.P. (1988) Hepatitis B virus: the major etiology of hepatocellular carcinoma. Cancer, 61, 1942–1956.
- 12. Yen, T.S.B. Regulation of hepatitis B virus gene expression. Semin. 1993, Virol., 4, 33-42.
- 13. Raney,A.K. and McLachlan,A. In McLachlan,A. (ed.), Molecular Biology of the Hepatitis B Virus. CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL, 1991 pp. 1–37.
- 14. Ou,J.-H., Bao,H., Shih,C. and Tahara,S.M. Preferred translation of human hepatitis B virus polymerase from core protein- but not from precore protein-specific transcript. J. Virol., 1990,64, 4578–4581.
- 15. Hirsch,R.C., Lavine,J.E., Chang,L.-J., Varmus,H.E. and Ganem,D. Polymerase gene products of hepatitis B viruses are required for genomic RNA packaging as well as for reverse transcription. Nature, 1990,344,552–555.
- 16. Junker-Niepmann, M., Bartenschlager, R. and Schaller, H. A short cis-acting sequence is required for hepatitis B virus pregenome encapsidation and sufficient for packaging of foreign RNA. EMBO J.

1990, 9,3389–3396.

- 17. Bartenschlager, R., Junker-Niepmann, M. and Schaller, H. The P gene product of hepatitis B virus is required as a structural component for genomic RNA encapsidation. J. Virol., 1990, 64, 5324–5332.
- 18. Will,H., Reiser,W., Weimer,T., Pfaff,E., Buscher,M., Sprengle,R., Cattaneo,R. and Schaller,H. Replication strategy of human hepatitis B virus. J. Virol. 1987, 61, 904–911.
- 19. Yamada,G., Sakamoto,Y., Mizuno,M., Nishihara,T., Kobayashi,T, Takahashi,T. and Nagashima,H. Electron and immunoelectron microscopic study of Dane particle formation in chronic hepatitis B virus infection. Gastroenterology, 1982,83, 348–356.
- Gerber, M.A., Sells, M.A., Chen, M.-L., Thung, S.N., Tabibzadeh, S.S., Hood, A. and Acs, G. Morphologic, immunohistochemical and ultrastructural studies of the production of hepatitis B virus in vitro. Lab. Invest. 1988, 59, 173–180.
- 21. Kamimura, T., Yoshikawa, A., Ichida, F. and Sasaki, H. Electron microscopic studies of Dane particles in hepatocytes with special reference to intracellular development of Dane particles and their relation with HBeAg in serum. Hepatology, 1981, 1, 392–397.
- 22. Flavio F. Alcantara1, et al. Functional characterization of the interferon regulatory element in the enhancer 1 region of the hepatitis B virus genome. Nucleic Acids Research, 2002, Vol. 30, No. 9,2068–2075
- 23. Michael McCulloch, LAc, MPH, Chinese Herbal Medicine and Interferon in the Treatment of Chronic Hepatitis B: A Meta-Analysis of Randomized, Controlled Trials American Journal of Public Health October 2002, Vol 92, No. 10
- 24. Paul J Gow, David Mutimer. Treatment of chronic hepatitis. BMJ volume 323 17 November 2001
- 25. [24] Merican I, Guan R, Amarapuka D, et al. Chronic hepatitis B virus infection in Asian countries. *J Gastroenterol Hepatol.* 2000;15:1356–1361.
- 26. Pisani P, Parkin DM, Bray F, Ferlay J. Estimates of the worldwide mortality from 25 cancers in 1990. *Int J Cancer*. 1999;83:18–29.
- 27. World Health Organization. Hepatitis B Fact Sheet. October 2000. Available at: http://www.who.int/inf-fs/en/fact204.html. Accessed July 8, 2002.
- 28. Pisani P, Parkin DM, Ferlay J. Estimates of the worldwide mortality from eighteen major cancers in 1985. Implications for prevention and projections of future burden. *Int J Cancer*. 1993;55:891–903
- 29. G. giannelli, G. antonelli, Biological and clinical significance of neutralizing and binding antibodies to interferon-alpha (IFN-a) during therapy for chronic hepatitis C Clin Exp Immunol 1994; 97:4-9
- 30. Davis GL, Balart LA, Schiff ER, the Hepatitis Interventional Therapy Group. Treatment of chronic hepatitis C with recombinant interferon alpha. N Engl J Med 1989; 321:1501-6.
- 31. Di Bisceglie AM, Martin P, Kassianides C et al. Recombinant interferon alpha therapy for chronic hepatitis C. N Engl J Med 1989; 321:1506-10.

Progress in the Research of Insulin-like Growth Factors and the Binding Proteins

Xiao Minghui^{1,3}, Yan Yuqing², Zhao Linshan³, Zhu Hongjie³

 Harbin Medical University, Harbin, Heilongjiang, China
 Harbin Normal University, Harbin, Heilongjiang, China
 Harbin Pharmaceutical Group Bioengineering CO.LTD, Harbin, Heilongjiang, China xiaomh@hayaobio.com.cn

Abstract: Insulin-like growth factors are the very important growth factors. They interact with the receptors and the binding proteins. Insulin-like growth factors play very important regulated roles in the cell proliferation, growth and pathogenesis of cancers. In this paper we summarized progress in the research of Insulin-like growth factors and the binding proteins. [Nature and Science. 2007;5(3):82-86]. (ISSN: 1545-0740).

Keywords: Insulin-like growth factors; mitogenic; binding proteins

1. Introduction

In 1957, Salmon and Daughaday^[1] first found that IGF-1 and IGF-2 could promote the cartilage to absorb 35s in sulphate. They named them as sulphation factors. In 1963, Froesch^[2] described them as NSILA1 and 2.

In 1972, they were named as Somatomedin^[3] in 1976, Rinderknecht and Humbel^[4] isolated two active factors. They shared high degree of structural homology with insulin. They renamed them as insulin-like growth factor-1 and insulin-like growth factor-2 (IGF-1 and IGF-2). In 1978, Rinderknecht and Humbel identified the structure and characteristic of IGF-1 and IGF-2^[5].

The IGF system is a complex network, consisting of the two IGF peptides (IGF-1 and IGF-2), two IGF receptors, eight well characterized IGF binding proteins (IGFBPs). In this article, we summarized the progress in the research of Insulin-like growth factors system.

2. Insulin-like growth factors family

Insulin-like growth factors (IGFs) consist of IGF-1 and IGF-2. Because they have high degree homology to insulin, they were called insulin-like growth factors. IGF-1 has 49% homology to insulin. IGF-2 has 47% homology to insulin. IGF-1 has 62% homology to IGF-2 in human. The IGF system is extremely complex.

IGFs have two forms^[6] in serum in vivo: the protein complex, IGFs combine with IGF binding proteins, and the free form. IGFs can synthesize in different period and different tissues. The mainly resource is in liver, about 90% of total IGFs. Insulin-like growth factors play very important regulating roles in the cell proliferation, growth and pathogenesis of cancers with autocrine and paracrine two manners. They can promote cells from cell cycle G1 to S^[7], and involve in the proliferation of cancer cells^[8].

IGF-I and IGF-II play essential roles in cell metabolism, proliferation and differentiation and to this extent have major effects on fetal and postnatal development and organogenesis in mammals^[9,10].

IGFs have the same function as insulin: cellular hypertrophy. But the consequences are different. The IGFs enhance the cell hypertrophy is requisite for cell survival, hyperplasia, and differentiation, and insulin enhances cell hypertrophy primarily as a means to increase nutrient stores^[11]. They have distinct roles in regulating nutrient utilization. They have different receptor locations. These hormones can differentially regulate metabolism.

The activity IGFs is controlled by several inputs, such as energy intake, protein intake, body temperature, environment temperature, environment stress micronutrient^[11] etc. These inputs not only regulate IGF secretion but also localization and circulating half-life by regulating IGFBPs levels.

2.1 IGF-1 and its biological function

Insulin-like growth factor-1 (IGF-1) is a single-chain polypeptide with 70 amino acid. The weigh of it is 7649Da^[12]. Human IGF-1 locates on chromosome 12, and it has five extrons. IGF-1 has four domains,

they are domain B,C,A and D. It has highly conservation in mammal animals. IGF-I is growth hormone dependent, produced by the liver and extra hepatic tissues^[13]. It stimulates DNA synthesis as a progression factor in the cell cycle^[14]. IGF-1 plays an essential role in growth, differentiation, regeneration, and metabolism in all vertebrates^[15].

In vivo, IGF-1 mimics the effects of growth hormone. IGF-1 is considered to be the major somatomedin in humans. In cells, IGF-1 mediates either short-term, insulin-like effects, which include metabolic effects such as stimulation of glucose uptake, glycogen, and lipid synthesis, or long-term mitogenic effects such as stimulation of protein, RNA, and DNA synthesis^[16]. IGF-1 promotes mesoderm, adipocyte, neuron, oligodendrocyte, ovary, and testicular cell differentiation.

2.2 IGF-2 and its biological function

Insulin-like growth factor-2 (IGF-2) is a protein with 67 amino acid. The weigh of it is 7471Da. Human IGF-1 locates on chromosome11 and close to insulin. It has nine extrons and four promoters (Figure 1). IGF-2 also has four domains, they are domain B,C,A and D.



Figure 1. Insulin-like growth factor-1 (IGF-1)

The main function of IGF-2 in humans is not clear. In rodents, IGF-2 may function as a fetal growth factor; the levels of IGF-2 in fetal rat plasma are high and decline after $birth^{[17]}$. IGF-2 values in adults are about four times higher than those of IGF-I^[18].

The secretion of IGF-2 is usually high in the fetus. The concentration of IGF-2 will decline to different degrees after birth. It is synthesized primarily by the liver, but it is also produced locally by many tissues, where it acts an autocrine or paracrine manner.

IGF-2 stimulates glycogenesis in 18-day-old fetal hepatocytes cultured in the presence of glucocorticoids and this stimulation is regulated by secreted IGFBPs, especially IGFBP-1, which is the predominant IGFBP secreted by these cells^[19]

Recently, the researches on IGF-2 are related to its imprinted gene. Genomic imprinting is a method of gene regulation whereby a gene is expressed in a parent-of-origin dependent fashion^[20]. Paternally expressed IGF-2 encodes for a critical fetal mitogen, and mice deficient in this growth factor have a dwarf phenotype

IGF-2 and H19 (Figure 2) are closely linked imprinted genes lying at the centromeric end of a 1Mb imprinted domain on mouse chromosome7^[21]. They are expressed only from the paternal and the maternal allele, respectively.



Figure 2. Insulin-like growth factor-2 (IGF-2)

3. Insulin-like growth factor binding proteins

In biological fluids, IGFs are normally bound to specific binding proteins, insulin –like growth factor binding proteins, IGFBPs^[22]. They are belong to a structurally related secreted proteins family which has 8 members. IGFBPs specifically bind IGFs and modulate IGF bioactivity in different tissue^[23]. They have two mechanisms: inhibitory mechanism and enhancing mechanism.

The IGFBPs deliver the IGFs to the cell surface, endowing the capability to IGF activity. IGFBPs and IGFs adhere to cell surfaces, their affinity drops and IGFs are released. The concentration of free IGFs

increased on the cell surface. It increases the potential for the cativation of IGF receptors and then expedites IGF activity.

Recently, multivalent cations were found ^[24] to control the adherence of IGFBP to cell surfaces. Both Zn2+ and La3+ (but not Mn2+) retain specific IGFBP on cell surfaces: IGFBP-3 on human GM-10 fibroblasts, IGFBP-3 on bovine MDBK kidney epithelial cells ^[24]. Zn2+ is also an important cation that controls IGFs access to cell. Some researches showed that the growth rate would decrease during Zn deficiency^[25].

IGFBP-1, 25 to 34 kDa, is growth hormone-independent. It is the most important binding protein in amniotic fluid. Hepatic IGFBP-1 expression increases with stage of development, with a peak around birth^[26], and is strongly enhanced in the presence of glucocorticoids^[27]. IGFBP-1 is expressed largely in the liver and endometrium, suggesting that it plays some specific role in each organ^[28,29].

IGFBP-2, 32 to 34 kDa, is present in human cerebrospinal fluid, seminal plasma and lymph, in rat amniotic and cerebrospinal fluid.

The ability of IGFBP-1 and IGFBP-2 to expedite IGF activity requires a serum-derived factor ^[30]. The ability to expedite activity was directly related to the ability of these IGFBP to adhere to cell surfaces^[30.31]. IGF-binding protein-2 was the predominant binding protein secreted by neonatal rat vascular smooth muscle cells. The predominant expression of IGFBP-2 in vascular smooth muscle cells from neonatal rats suggests that this protein may play a role in the development or growth of the vasculature and is consistent with the observation that IGFBP-2 is a major binding protein in fetal serum and fetal brain ^[32]. Generalized overexpression of IGFBP-2 in transgenic mice results in a 10–13% reduction of total body weight in adult animals^[33].

IGFBP-3, 53kDa, is the most important binding protein. binds to IGF-1 or -2 with high affinity, can function as an inhibitor or activator of IGF-1 stimulated DNA synthesis. IGFBP-3 is a dominant binding protein in the blood in 40 times higher concentration than IGFBP-1 and with higher affinity to IGF-1. The majority of circulatory IGF-1 is bound to IGFBP-3^[34]. Pioneer work by Harel and co-workers suggested that IGFBP-3 was also capable of inhibiting cell growth independently of its binding to IGFs ^[35].

IGF-binding protein-4 was most prevalent in adult vascular smooth muscle cells coincident with increased IGF-binding protein-4 protease activity^[36].

IGFBP-5, 23 kDa, was purified by Andress and Birnbaum^[37] from human osteoblast-derived culture. It stimulates osteoblast mitogenesis.

IGFBP-6, 30 to 32 kDa, was isolated from the human cerebrospinal fluid. It has high affinity to IGF-2 to IGF-1 about 10 times.

IGFBP-7,-8 have no affinity to IGFs, but have high affinity to insulin.

Correspondence to:

Xiao Minghui Harbin Medical University Harbin, Heilongjiang, China Email: <u>xiaomh@hayaobio.com.cn</u>

Received: 9/17/2007

References

- [1] Salmon W D, J Daughaday W. A hormonally controlled serum factor which stimulates sulfate incorporation by cartilage in vitro. J Lab Clin Mwd, 1957,49:825-836
- [2] Froesch E R, Burgi H. Antibody-suppressible and nonsuppressible insulin-like activities in human serum and their physiologic significance. An insulin assay with adipose tissue of increased precision and specificity[J]. J Clin Invest, 1963, 42:1816 - 1834.
- [3] Daughaday WH, Hallk. Somatomedin :a proposed designation for the sulfation factor[J]. Nature, 1972, 235:107.
- [4] Rinderknecht E, Humbel R E. Polypeptides with nonsuppressible insulin-like and cell growth promoting activities in human serum: isolation ,chemical characterization ,and some biological properties of forms1 and 2[J]. Proc Natl Acad Sci ,1976 ,73 :2365-2369.
- [5] Rinderknecht E, Humbel R E. The amino acid sequence of human insulin-like growth factor 1 and its structural homology with proinsulin[J]. J Biol Chem, 1978, 253:2769 2776.

- [6] Chan J M, Stampfer M J, Giovanucci E, GannP H, et al. insulin-like growth factor-1 stimulates human erythroid colony formation in vitro. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 1987,65:78-82.
- [7] Baserga R, Rubin R. Cell cycle and growth control [J]. Crit Rev E ukaryot Gene E xpr. 1993, 3: 47~
 61
- [8] Vale'R J. Csernus, Andrew V. Shally, et al. Inhibition of growth, production of insulin-like growth factor-II(IGF-II), and expression of IGF-II mRNA of human cancer cell lines by antagonistic analogs of growth hormone-releasing hormone *in vitro* Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA Vol. 96, pp. 3098–3103, March 1999
- [9] Underwood LE, D'Ercole AJ. Insulin and insulin-like growth factors/somatomedins in fetal and neonatal development. Clin Endocrinol Metab 1984.13:69–89
- [10] Humbel RE. Insulin-like growth factors I and II. Eur J Biochem 1990.190:445–462
- [11] R. H. McCUSKER et al. Controlling Insulin-Like Growth Factor Activity and the Modulation of Insulin-Like Growth Factor Binding Protein and Receptor Binding.1998 J Dairy Sci 81:1790–1800
- [13] Zapf J, Schmid C, Froesch ER. Biological and immunological properties of insulin-like growth factors (IGF) I and II. Clin Endocrinol Metab 1984;13:3–30.
- [14] Leof EB, Wharton W, van Wyk JJ, et al. Epidermal growth factor (EGF) and somatomedin C regulate G1 progression in competent BALB/c-3T3 cells. Exp Cell Res 1982;141:107–15.
- [15] Maria J.Chen, Novel biological activities of the fish pro-IGF-I E-peptides: studies on effects of fish pro-IGF-I E-peptide on morphological change, anchorage-dependent cell division, and invasiveness in tumor cells General and Comparative Endocrinology 126 (2002) 342–351
- [16] Santos Manes, et al. Functional Epitope Mapping of Insulin-Like Growth Factor I (IGF-I) by Anti-IGF-I Monoclonal Antibodies. Endocrinology 1997 Vol. 138, No. 3
- [17] G. K. Haselbacher. Insulin-like growth factor II in human adrenal pheochromocytomas and Wilms tumors: Expression at the mRNA and protein level. Medical Sciences. 1987.Vol. 84, pp. 1104-1106.
- [18] P Vorwerk, H Wex, Expression of components of the IGF signalling system in childhood acute lymphoblastic leukaemia J Clin Pathol: Mol Pathol 2002;55:40–45
- [19] Menuelle P, Binoux M, Plas C. Regulation by insulin-like growth factor (IGF) biding proteins of IGF-II-stimulated glycogenesis in cultured fetal rat hepatocytes. Endocrinology 1995.136:5305–5310
- [20] Catherine M. Nolan · J. Imprint status of M6P/IGF2R and IGF2 in chickens. Dev Genes Evol (2001) 211:179–183
- [21] Ko Ishihara, Hiroyuki Sasak. An evolutionarily conserved putative insulator element near the 30 boundary of the imprinted Igf2/H19 domain. Human Molecular Genetics, 2002, Vol. 11, No. 14 1627–1636
- [22] Hwa V, Oh Y, Rosenfeld RG. The insulin-like Growth Factor-Binding Protein Superfamily. Endoctor Rev 1999, 20:761-787
- [23] Clemmons DR. Role of insulin-like growth factor binding proteins in controlling IGF actions. Mol Cell Endocrinol.1998 140:19–24
- [24] McCusker, R. H., and D. R. Clemmons. Use of lanthanum to accurately quantify insulin-like growth factor binding to proteins on cell surfaces. J. Cell. Biochem. 1997. 66:256–267.
- [25] Brandaoneto, J., V. Stefan, B. B. Mendonca, W. Bloise, and A.V.B. Castro. The essential role of zinc in growth. Nutr. Res. 1995.15:335–358.
- [26] Babajko S, Hardouin S, Segovia B, Groyer A, Binoux M. Expression of insulin-like growth factor binding protein-1 and-2 genes through the perinatal period in the rat. Endocrinology 1993.132:2586–2592
- [27] UntermanTG Insulin-like growth factor binding protein-1: identification, purification, and regulation in fetal and adult life. In: LeRoith D, Raizada MK (eds) Current Directions in Insulin-like Growth Factor Research. Plenum Press, New York, 1994.pp 215–227
- [28] Lee PDK, Conover CA, Powell DR. Regulation and function of insulin-like growth factor-binding protein-1. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med 1993.204:4–29
- [29] Lee PDK, Giudice LC, Conover CA, Powell DR. Insulin-like growth factor binding protein-1: recent findings and new directions. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med 1997.216:319–357.
- [30] Bourner, M. J., W. H. Busby, N. R. Siegel, G. G. Krivi, R. H. McCusker, and D. R. Clemmons. Cloning and sequence determination of bovine insulin-like growth factor binding protein-2 (IGFBP-2): comparison of its structural and functional properties with IGFBP-1. J. Cell. Biochem. 1992. 48:215–226.

- [31] Clemmons, D. R., and L. I. Gardner. A factor contained in plasma is required for IGF binding protein-1 to potentiate the effect of IGF-I on smooth muscle cell DNA synthesis. J. Cell. Physiol.1990. 145:129–135.
- [32] H Clemmons DR Role of insulin-like growth factor binding proteins in controlling IGF actions. Mol Cell Endocrinol 1998140:19–24.
- [33] Hoeflich A,WuM, Mohan S, et al. Overexpression of insulin-like growth factor-binding protein-2 in transgenic mice reduces postnatal body weight gain. Endocrinology 1999.140:5488–5496
- [34] Z.Kostecka, J.Blahovec Animal insulin-like growth factor binding proteins and their biological functions. Vet. Med. Czech, 47, 2002 (2–3): 75–84.
- [35]. Blat C., Delbe J., Villaudy J., Chatelain G., Goldit A., Harel L. 1989. inhibitory diffusible factor 45 bifunctional activity: as a cell growth inhibitor and as an IGF binding protein. J. Biol. Chem. 264, 12449.12454
- [36] E. P.Smith, et al. IGF-Binding Protein-4 Expression and IGF-Binding Protein-4 Protease Activity Are Regulated Coordinately in Smooth Muscle During Postnatal Development and After Vascular Injury. Endocrinology 2001.142(10):4420–4427
- [37] Andress D.L., Birnbaum R.S.: Human osteoblast-derived insulin-like growth factor (IGF) binding protein-5 stimulates osteoblast mitogenesis and potentiates IGF action. J. Biol. Chem. 1992, 267, 22467–22472.

Study of Gene Transfection Using Laser Irradiation and Increased Temperature Techniques

Ma Hongbao *, Cherng Shen **

* Brookdale Hospital, New York 11212, USA, mahongbao2007@gmail.com, 347-789-4323

** Department of Electrical Engineering, Chengshiu University, Niaosong, Taiwan 833, Republic of China, <u>cherngs@csu.edu.tw</u>, 011886-7731-0606 ext 3423; <u>horngdn@yahoo.com</u>

Abstract: Gene therapy can be defined as the deliberate transfer of DNA for therapeutic purposes. The scientific objective of this study is to improve the gene transfer by laser method: (1) To develop the gene transfection system using laser beams. (2) To test the energy-transformation relationship between laser energy and gene transfer. (3) To make test the time-transformation relationship between laser time accumulation and gene transfer. (4) To get influence of laser on the cells after gene transfer. (5) To transfer genes into cells with laser method. (6) To transfer genes into worms in vivo. (7) To transfer genes into animal bodies in vivo. (8) Clinical trial to the gene therapy. [Nature and Science. 2007;5(3):87-90]. (ISSN: 1545-0740).

Keywords: cell; gene therapy; gene transfection; laser

1. Introduction

Gene therapy has reached a crossroads during the past years (Matsui, 2003). Gene therapy can be defined as the deliberate transfer of DNA for therapeutic purposes. There is a further implication in that it involves only specific sequences containing relevant genetic information. Transplantation procedures involving bone marrow, kidney and liver are not considered a form of gene therapy. The concept of transfer of genetic information as a practical clinical tool arose from the gene cloning technology developed during the 1970s (Bechtel, 1979). Without the ability to isolate and replicate defined genetic sequences it would be impossible to produce purified material for clinical use. The drive for the practical application of this technology came from the biotechnology industry, with its quest for complex human biomolecules produced by recombinant techniques in bacterial. Within a decade, pharmaceutical-grade insulin, interferon, interleukin-2 (IL-2) and tumor necrosis factor (TNF) were all undergoing clinical trials. The next step was to obtain gene expression in vivo. Genetic disorders were the obvious first target for such therapies. Abortive attempts were made in the early 1980s to treat two patients with thalassaemia (Temple, 1982). These experiments were surrounded by controversy as the pre-clinical evidence of effectiveness was not adequate and full ethical approval had not been given. For the features of a suitable target disease for gene therapy approaches, certain factors should be considered. The disease must be life-threatening so that the potential risk of serous side-effects is ethically acceptable. The gene must be must be available and its delivery to the relevant tissue feasible. This may involve the ex vivo transfection or transduction of cells removed from a patient, which are returned after maniputation. This approach is only possible with a limited range of tissues and most trials so far have used bone marrow. Ideally, a short-tern surrogate endpoint to demonstrate the physiological benefit of the newly inserted gene should be available. The electrical conductance change in the nasal epithelium after insertion of the cystic fibrosis trans-membrane regulator gene is a good example. Finally, there must be some possibility that the disability caused by a disease is reversible. Some of the tragic mental and physical handicaps caused by some genetic metabolic disorders may never be improved by somatic gene therapy, however successful a gene transfer protocol. Gene transfer is one of the key factors in gene therapy. In this project, we will use gene gun as the tool to transfer human insulin gene into schistosoma, and consider calcium phosphate coprecipitation, laser gene transfer, etc. as the potential candidates.

Much interest has been shown in the use of lasers for nonviral targeted gene transfer, since the spatial characteristics of laser light are quite well defined (Ogura, 2004).

Shirahata et al made a small hole in a cell membrane by pulse laser irradiation to help a gene contained in a medium to be transferred into the cytoplasm through the hole. This hole disappears immediately with the application of laser irradiation of the appropriate power (Shirahata, 2001).

2. Research Design and Methods

Several techniques are currently used to transfer genes into various cells, tissues and organs. Although gene therapy is a potential therapeutic approach for arterial restenosis and angiogenesis, the efficiency of transfection is low regardless of the technique used. To transfer gene efficiently, a novel method laser radiation on gene transfection will be studied in this project. Pulse-wave Nd:YAG laser, Ho:YAG laser, UV excimer laser will be used.

- (1) Cell culture: Mouse heart smooth muscle cells will be primarily cultured with a standard technique.
- (2) Schistosome: Schistosome will be raised for gene transfection.
- (3) Mouse: 100 mice will be housed for the gene transfection.
- (4) Gene used: Gene with fluerescence label will be used in the project.
- (5) Gene transfection: Gene transfection will be done using laser beam.

As other potential candidate, calcium phosphate coprecipitation method will be considered (Sambrook, 1989; Frederick, 1992; Ausubel, 1992):

(1) **Growth of E. coli:**

Dissolve E. coli in 0.3 ml LB plus tetracycline (2 mg/ml) medium, transfer it into a tube containing 5 ml LB plus tetracycline (2 mg/ml) medium, 37°C overnight, then freeze the E. coli (amplify in several tubes before freeze to get more samples).

(2) Harvesting E. coli:

- A. Streak an inoculum across one side of a plate using sterile technique. Resterilize an inoculating loop and streak a sample from the first streak across a fresh part of the plate, then incubate at 37°C until colonies appear (overnight).
- B. Transfer a single bacterial colony into 2 ml of LB medium containing tetracycline (2 mg/ml) in a loosely capped 15-ml tube. 37°C overnight with vigorous shaking.
- C. Pour 1.5 ml of the culture into a microfuge tube. Centrifuge at 12,000g for 30 seconds at 4°C in a microfuge. Store the remainder of the culture at 4°C.
- D. Remove the medium by aspiration.

(3) Lysis of E. coli:

- Resuspend E. coli pellet in 100 μl of ice-cold Solution I (50 mM glucose, 25 mM Tris-Cl, pH 8.0, 10 mM EDTA, pH 8.0)
- B. Add 200 μl of freshly prepared Solution II (0.2 N NaOH, 1% SDS), inverting the tube rapidly 5 times. Do not vortex. Store at 4°C.
- C. Add 150 μl ice-cold Solution III (5 M potassium acetate 60 ml, glacial acetic acid 11.5 ml, H₂O 28.5 ml), gently vortex, store on ice for 3-5 min.
- D. Centrifuge at 12,000g for 5 min, 4°C. Transfer the supernatant to a fresh tube.
- E. Add 2 volumes of ethanol, Mix by vortex, keep at room temperature for 2 min.
- F. Centrifuge at 12,000g for 5 min at 4°C.
- G. Remove supernatant and any drops of fluid adhering to the walls of the tube.
- H. Rinse the pellet of DNA with 1 ml of 70% ethanol at 4°C, then remove supernatant and any drops of fluid adhering to the walls of the tube.
- I. Redissolve the DNA in 50 μ l of TE (pH 8.0) containing DNAase-free pancreatic RNAase (20 μ g/ml). Vortex briefly. Store at 20°C.

(4) **Purification of plasmid:**

- A. Transfer the DNA solution to a 15-ml Corex tube, and add 3 ml of an ice-cold solution of 5 M LiCl. Mix well, and then centrifuge at 10,000 rpm for 10 min at 4°C.
- B. Transfer the supernatant to a fresh 30-ml Corex tube. Add an equal volume of isopropanol. Mix well. Recover the precipitated DNA by centrifugation at 10,000 rpm for 10 min at room temperature.

- C. Decant supernatant carefully, and invert the open tube to allow the last drops of supernatant to drain away. Rinse the pellet and the walls of the tube with 7% ethanol at room temperature. Drain off the ethanol entirely.
- D. Dissolve the pellet in 500 μ l of TE (pH 8.0) containing DNAase-free pancreatic RNAase (20 μ g/ml). Transfer the solution to a microfuge and store at room temperature for 30 min.
- E. Add 500 μl of 1.6 M NaCl containing 13% (w/v) polythylene glycol (PEG 800). Mix well. Recover the plasmid DNA by centrifugation at 12,000g for 5 min at 4°C.
- F. Remove supernatant. Dissolve the pellet of plasmid DNA in 400 μ l of TE (pH 8.0). Extract the solution once with phenol, once with phenol:chloroform, and once with chloroform.
- G. Transfer the aqueous phase to a fresh microfuge tube. Add 100 μl of 10 M ammonium acetate, and mix well. Add 2 volumes (~1 ml) of ethanol, and store at room temperature for 10 min. Recover the precipitated plasmid DNA by centrifugation at 12,000g for 5 min at 4°C.
- H. Remove the supernatant. Add 200 μl of 70% ethanol at 4°C. Vortex briefly, and then centrifuge at 12,000g for 2 min at 4°C.
- I. Remove the supernatant, and store the open tube on the bench until the last visible traces of ethanol have been evaporated.
- J. Dissolve the pellet in 500 μ l of TE buffer (pH 8.0). Measure the OD_{260 nm} of a 1:100 dilution (in TE, pH 8.0) of the solution. Calculate the concentration of the plasmid DNA: 1 OD_{260 nm} = 50 μ g of plasmid DNA/ml. Store the DNA in aliquots at -20°C.
- (5) Transfer human insulin gene into schistosoma:
 - A. Gene gun method will be used in the gene transfer.
 - B. Detect: 12-48 hours after the addition of plasmid, measure the amount of human insulin product with ELISA. The primary antibody used in ELISA is specific active to swine hormone.
- (6) Select the male worms with positive human insulin gene.
- (7) Infect the male schistosoma transferred with schistosoma into human body.

3. Results

(1) Increased Temperature Enhanced Gene Transfer

The heated cultured human aorta smooth muscle cells had a significantly higher expression of the transfected swine growth hormone gene (Ma, 2004a). Incubated the swine growth hormone gene and human smooth muscle cells under the different incubation temperature of 23° C, 37° C and 43° C, the transfection increased with the temperature elevation (p<0.01). The greatest effects occurred within 10 min of incubation and persisted up to 30 min. In another experiment, we got the same result to transfer human interleukin-2 gene into cultured rat myocytes (Ma, 2004b). The results suggest that even a few degrees of ambient temperature rise can significantly increase gene transfer into cells. This may be of value when using gene therapy with transfection procedures.

(2) Laser Enhanced Gene Transfer

UV excimer laser (XeCl₂, 308 nm excimer laser, Spectranetics CVS- 300^{TM} , Spectranetics, Colorado Springs, CO) was done with a 2.0 mm diameter optical fibers. Human aorta smooth muscle cells were cultured in F12K medium containing 2 mM glutamine, 10 mM HEPES, 10 mM TES, 50 ng/ml ascorbic acid, 10 µg/ml insulin, 10 µg/ml transferrin, 10 ng/ml sodium selenite and 30 µg/ml endothelial cell growth supplement, FBS 10% (Gibco BRL Life Technologies, Inc., Grand Island, NY, USA). Gene labeled with anti-amphiline mutation was used. The results showed that laser enhanced the gene transfer.

4. Discussions

Several techniques are currently used to transfer genes into culture cells and into various tissues and organs. These include electroporation, lipofection, calcium phosphate coprecipitation and DEAEdextran, etc. Although gene therapy is a potential therapeutic approach for arterial restenosis following angioplasty, the efficiency of transfection is low regardless of the vector used. In our primary report it showed that when cultured human aorta smooth muscle cells and endothelial cells and perfused rat aorta artery in a chamber are heated at 45°C or 50°C for up to 1 or 2 hours, transient transfection by calcium phosphate coprecipitation of a plasmid expressing human growth hormone is enhanced. Transfection of human interleukin-2 gene and swine growth hormone gene into the human smooth muscle cells and rat artery are also enhanced by heating. The results of our study suggest that the relatively low efficiency of gene transfer into tissues for therapy might be increased by short periods of heating during transfection (Ma, 2004a; Ma, 2004b). Also, the gene gun could be a effective technique to practice gene transfer.

5. Summary

The scientific objective of this study is to improve the gene transfer by laser method.

- (1) To develop the gene transfection system using laser beams.
- (2) To test the energy-transformation relationship between laser energy and gene transfer.
- (3) To make test the time-transformation relationship between laser time accumulation and gene transfer.
- (4) To get influence of laser on the cells after gene transfer.
- (5) To transfer genes into cells with laser method.
- (6) To transfer genes into worms in vivo.
- (7) To transfer genes into animal bodies in vivo.
- (8) Clinical trial to the gene therapy.

References

- 1. American Diabetes Association. <u>http://www.diabetes.org/about-diabetes.jsp</u>. 2004.
- 2. Ausubel FM, Brent R, Kingston RE, Moore DD, Seidman JG, Smith JA, Struhl K. Short Protocols in Molecular Biology, Second Edition, pp. 1.1-1.27, Greene Publishing Associates, New York 1992.
- 3. Bechtel J Jr, Boring JR 3rd. Antibiotic-resistance transfer in Yersinia enterocolitica. Am J Clin Pathol 1979;71:93-6.
- 4. Ma H, Chi C, Abela GS. Abela. Increased ambient temperature enhances human interleukin-2 gene transfer into cultured myocytes. Journal of Investigative Medicine 2004b;52(2):S390. (2004 Annual Meeting of Clinical Research, April 17, 2004, Chicago, IL, USA. Abstract 79).
- 5. Ma H, Chi C, Abela GS. Increase in ambient temperature enhances gene transfer into human smooth muscle cells. FASEB Journal 2004a;18(8):C293. (The Annual Meeting of the American Society for Biochemistry and Molecular Biology and the 8th Conference of the International Union for Biochemistry and Molecular Biology. June 12-16, 2004 in Boston, Massachusetts, USA.)
- 6. Matsui T, Rosenzweig A. Targeting ischemic cardiac dysfunction through gene transfer. Curr Atheroscler Rep 2003;5:191-5.
- 7. Ogura M, Sato S, Nakanishi K, Uenoyama M, Kiyozumi T, Saitoh D, Ikeda T, Ashida H, Obara M. In vivo targeted gene transfer in skin by the use of laser-induced stress waves. Lasers Surg Med 2004;34(3):242-8.
- 8. Parasites research group in Ohio State University. <u>http://www.biosci.ohio-state.edu/~parasite/schistosoma.html</u>. 2004.
- 9. Sambrook J, Fritsch EF, Maniatis T. Molecular Cloning, second edition, pp. 1.21-1.52 and 18.60-18.74, Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press, New York 1989.
- 10. Shirahata Y, Ohkohchi N, Itagak H, Satomi S. New technique for gene transfection using laser irradiation. J Investig Med 2001;49(2):184-90.
- 11. Temple GF, Dozy AM, Roy KL, Kan YW. Construction of a functional human suppressor tRNA gene: an approach to gene therapy for beta-thalassaemia. Nature 1982;296:537-40.

Nature and Science

Call for Papers

The international academic journal, "*Nature and Science*" (ISSN: 1545-0740), is registered in the United States, and invites you to publish your papers.

Any valuable papers that describe natural phenomena and existence and reports that convey scientific research and pursuit are welcome, including both natural and social sciences. Papers submitted could be reviews, objective descriptions, research reports, opinions/debates, news, letters, and other types of writings that are nature and science related.

Here is a new avenue to publish your outstanding reports and ideas. Please also help spread this to your colleagues and friends and invite them to contribute papers to the journal. Let's make efforts to disseminate our research results and our opinions in the worldwide for the benefit of the whole human community.

Papers in all fields are welcome.

Please send your manuscript to editor@sciencepub.net; naturesciencej@gmail.com

For more information, please visit: http://www.sciencepub.org

Marsland Press P.O. Box 21126 Lansing, Michigan 48909 The United States Telephone: (517) 349-2362 Email: <u>editor@sciencepub.net; naturesciencej@gmail.com</u> Website: <u>http://www.sciencepub.org</u>

Nature and Science

ISSN: 1545-0740

Volume 5 - Number 3 (Cumulated No. 16), September 10, 2007

Cover Page, Introduction, Contents, Call for Papers, All in one file

Contents

<u>1. Comparative Leaf Epidermal Studies On Solanum Macrocarpon And Solanum Nigrum</u> Mbagwu Ferdinand Nkem, Nwachukwu Chibuikem Udodi, Okoro Olivia O	1-4
2. <u>Ontogenetic Chain and the Markov Condition in Crop Science</u> Marcin Kozak	5-8
3. <u>eThekwini Urine Diversion Toilets: A Threat to Groundwater</u> Justine Odong	9-11
 <u>Adoptability of Planted Fallows and Efficacy of Natural Types in Fertility Regeneration</u> 12-19 Edna Chioma Matthews-Njoku, Emmanuel Uzoma Onweremadu 	of a Typic Paleudult
5. New Explanations to the Accelerating Expansion of Our Universe: It Might Be Caused Hbetween Two Universal Black Holes in Their Early Years Part 5 of "New Concepts to HHoles"20-29Dongsheng Zhang	From the Collision Big Bang and Black
<u>6. Modification of Carboxymethyl Starch as Nano Carriers for Oral Drug Delivery</u> Mohammad Reza Saboktakin, Abel Maharramov, Mohammad Ali Ramazanov, Mehrdad M	30-36 Mahkam
7. Comparative X-Ray Structure analysis of systemic fungicides (N-(2,6 dimethyl phenyl)) 3-hydroxypropanamide) AND cis N-(1,1,2,2-tetrachloroethylthio)-4-cyclohexene-1,2-dicar 37-43 Jyotsna Chauhan, Rachna Tiwari, R.K Tiwari	-N-(2-keto-1-methyl butyl) boximide)
8. Antimicrobial Susceptibility and Beta-lactamase detection of MRSA in Osogbo. SW Nig Olowe O.A., Eniola K.I.T., Olowe R.A., Olayemi A.B	geria 44-48
9. Evaluation Of Measles Vaccines In Northeastern Nigeria49-53Baba, MM, Omede, S Charity, Omotara, B A, Ambe, JP49-53	
10. Morphological And Leaf Epidermal features of Capsicum Annum and Capsicum frutes 54-60 C.U Nwachukwu	cens solanaceae
11. Body Mold Setting and Motion Emulation Analysis of Steering Mechanism of Two Por Vehicle based on CATIA61-66Yong Sun, Wen-zhe Li, Tian-zhi Fu, Hong-qiong Zhang	wer Flow Tracked

12. Synthesis and characterization of hybride polyaniline / polymethacrylic acid/ Fe₃O₄ nanocomposites

Mohammad Reza Saboktakin, Abel Maharramov, Mohammad Ali Ramazanov

<u>13. Ten Propositions for the Law of Increasing Marginal Utility</u> Yihai Liang	72-77
<u>14. The Progress of IFN and the Correlation with Hepatitis B virus</u> Xiao Minghui, Fan Lihua	78-81
15. Progress in the Research of Insulin-like Growth Factors and the Binding Proteins Xiao Minghui, Yan Yuqing, Zhao Linshan, Zhu Hongjie	82-86
16. Study of Gene Transfection Using Laser Irradiation and Increased Temperature Techn 87-90 Ma Honghao, Cherng Shen	iques

Marsland Press, P.O. Box 21126, Lansing, Michigan 48909, The United States, (517) 349-2362

http://www.sciencepub.org

i

editor@sciencepub.net

Nature and Science

ISSN 1545-0740

The *Nature and Science* is an international journal with a purpose to enhance our natural and scientific knowledge dissemination in the world under the free publication principle. Any valuable papers that describe natural phenomena and existence or any reports that convey scientific research and pursuit are welcome, including both natural and social sciences. Papers submitted could be reviews, objective descriptions, research reports, opinions/debates, news, letters, and other types of writings that are nature and science related.

1. General Information

(1) Goals: As an international journal published both in print and on internet, *Nature and Science* is dedicated to the dissemination of fundamental knowledge in all areas of nature and science. The main purpose of *Nature and Science* is to enhance our knowledge spreading in the world under the free publication principle. It publishes full-length papers (original contributions), reviews, rapid communications, and any debates and opinions in all the fields of nature and science.

(2) What to Do: *Nature and Science* provides a place for discussion of scientific news, research, theory, philosophy, profession and technology - that will drive scientific progress. Research reports and regular manuscripts that contain new and significant information of general interest are welcome.

(3) Who: All people are welcome to submit manuscripts in any fields of nature and science.

(4) Distributions: Web version of the journal is freely opened to the world, without any payment or registration. The journal will be distributed to the selected libraries and institutions for free. For the subscription of other readers please contact with: <u>editor@americanscience.org</u> or <u>americansciencej@gmail.com</u> or <u>editor@sciencepub.net</u>.

(5) Advertisements: The price will be calculated as US\$400/page, i.e. US\$200/a half page, US\$100/a quarter page, etc. Any size of the advertisement is welcome.

2. Manuscripts Submission

(1) Submission Methods: Electronic submission through email is encouraged and hard copies plus an IBM formatted computer diskette would also be accepted.

(2) Software: The Microsoft Word file will be preferred.

(3) Font: Normal, Times New Roman, 10 pt, single space.

(5) Manuscript: Don't use "Footnote" or "Header and Footer".

(6) Cover Page: Put detail information of authors and a short title in the cover page.

(7) Title: Use Title Case in the title and subtitles, e.g. "Debt and Agency Costs".

(8) Figures and Tables: Use full word of figure and table, e.g. "Figure 1. Annul Income of Different Groups", Table 1. Annual Increase of Investment".

(9) References: Cite references by "last name, year", e.g. "(Smith, 2003)". References should include all the authors' last names and initials, title, journal, year, volume, issue, and pages etc.

Reference Examples:

Journal Article: Hacker J, Hentschel U, Dobrindt U. Prokaryotic chromosomes and disease. Science 2003;301(34):790-3. **Book**: Berkowitz BA, Katzung BG. Basic and clinical evaluation of new drugs. In: Katzung BG, ed. Basic and clinical pharmacology. Appleton & Lance Publisher. Norwalk, Connecticut, USA. 1995:60-9.

(10) Submission Address: editor@sciencepub.net, Marsland Company, P.O. Box 21126, Lansing, Michigan 48909, The United States.

(11) Reviewers: Authors are encouraged to suggest 2-8 competent reviewers with their name and email.

2. Manuscript Preparation

Each manuscript is suggested to include the following components but authors can do their own ways:

(1) Title page: including the complete article title; each author's full name; institution(s) with which each author is affiliated, with city, state/province, zip code, and country; and the name, complete mailing address, telephone number, facsimile number (if available), and e-mail address for all correspondence.

(2) Abstract: including Background, Materials and Methods, Results, and Discussions.

- (3) Keywords.
- (4) Introduction.
- (5) Materials and Methods.
- (6) Results.
- (7) Discussions.
- (8) Acknowledgments.
- (9) References.

Journal Address:

Marsland Company P.O. Box 21126 Lansing, Michigan 48909 The United States Telephone:(517) 349-2362 E-mail: <u>editor@sciencepub.net;</u> <u>naturesciencej@gmail.com</u> Websites: <u>http://www.sciencepub.org</u>



Marsland Press, Lansing, Michigan, USA